

University of North Dakota
UND Scholarly Commons

Theses and Dissertations

Theses, Dissertations, and Senior Projects

January 2020

Case Judgments And Juror Perceptions Of The Stereotypical Defendant

Mariah Sorby

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.und.edu/theses

Recommended Citation

Sorby, Mariah, "Case Judgments And Juror Perceptions Of The Stereotypical Defendant" (2020). *Theses and Dissertations*. 3301. https://commons.und.edu/theses/3301

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses, Dissertations, and Senior Projects at UND Scholarly Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of UND Scholarly Commons. For more information, please contact und.commons@library.und.edu.



CASE JUDGMENTS AND JUROR PERCEPTIONS OF THE STEREOTYPICAL DEFENDANT

by

Mariah Lynn Sorby Bachelor of Science, North Dakota State University, 2018

A Thesis

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty

of the

University of North Dakota in partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree of Master of Science

Grand Forks, North Dakota

August 2020



Copyright 2020 Mariah Sorby



ii

This thesis, submitted by Mariah Sorby in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Science from the University of North Dakota, has been read by the Faculty Advisory Committee under whom the work has been done and is hereby approved.

Dr. Andre Kehn, Chairperson

Dr. Thomas Petros, Committee Member

Dr. Joelle Ruthig, Committee Member

This thesis is being submitted by the appointed advisory committee as having met all of the requirements of the School of Graduate Studies at the University of North Dakota and is hereby approved.

Dr. Chris Nelson Dean of the School of Graduate Studies

Date



PERMISSION

Title Case Judgments and Juror Perceptions of the Stereotypical Defendant

Department Forensic Psychology

Degree Master of Science

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a graduate degree from the University of North Dakota, I agree that the library of this University shall make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for extensive copying for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor who supervised my thesis work or, in her absence, by the chairperson of the department or the dean of the School of Graduate Studies. It is understood that any copying or publication or other use of this thesis or part thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of North Dakota in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my thesis.

> Mariah Sorby May 11, 2020



TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES vii			
LIST OF TABLES ix			
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS xi			
ABSTRACTxii			
CHAPTER			
I. INTRODUCTION1			
Stereotype Formation and Representation			
Stereotype Outcomes			
Prejudice			
Internal and External Motivation to be Non-Prejudiced			
The Criminal Stereotype			
Juror Decision Making 16			
Afrocentric Facial Features			
<u>Skin Tone</u>			
Facial Trustworthiness			
<u>Tattoos</u>			
The Current Studies			
Hypotheses			
II. STUDY 1			
Method			



	Participants
	Stimuli/Materials
	Covariate Predictors
	Dependent Variables
	Procedure
	Results
	Preliminary Analyses and Manipulation Checks
	Case Judgments
	Criminal Appearance
	Criminal Appearance Mediation
	Discussion
III.	STUDY 2
	Method
	Participants
	Stimuli/Materials
	Results61
	Preliminary Analyses
	Case Judgments
	Criminal Appearance
	Criminal Appearance Mediation67
	Discussion



	IV. <u>GENERAL DISCUSSION</u>			
<u>RE</u>	FERENCES			
AP	APPENDICES			
A.	Modern Racism Scale			
B.	Martin Stigma Against Tattoo Survey			
C.	Internal and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice (Black people)			
D.	Internal and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice (Tattooed people) 173			
E.	Social Dominance Orientation			
F.	Right Wing Authoritarianism Scale			
G.	System Justification Scale			
H.	Need for Cognition Scale-Short Form. 177			
I.	Case Vignette			
J.	Study 1: Verdict/Confidence and Sentencing			
K.	Perceptions of Defendant			
L.	Participant Characteristics and Manipulation Checks			
M.	Study 2: Verdict/Confidence and Sentencing			
N.	Study 1 Defendant Images			
О.	Study 2 Defendant Images			



LIST OF FIGURES

Fig	Figure	
1.	Defendant Tattoo x Trustworthiness Interaction on Guilty Verdict Confidence	161
2.	Defendant Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction on Guilty Verdict Confidence	162
3.	Defendant Skin Tone x Tattoo Interaction on Guilty Verdict Confidence	163
4.	Defendant Tattoo x MSATS Interaction on Sentence Type	164
5.	Defendant Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction on Prison Sentence Length	165
6.	Defendant Skin Tone x MRS Interaction on Criminal Appearance Ratings	166
7.	Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model	167
8.	Defendant Tattoo x IMS _t Interaction on Verdict	168
9.	Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model	169



LIST OF TABLES

Tab	Table	
1.	Pilot: Means of Face Image Afrocentricity and Trustworthiness	132
2.	Correlations Among Covariates and Dependent Variables, Study 1	133
3.	Study 1 Verdict Parameter Estimates	134
4.	Study 1 Confidence in Not Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates	135
5.	Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates	136
6.	Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Trustworthiness x Tattoo Interaction Estimates	137
7.	Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction Estimates.	138
8.	Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Skin Tone x Tattoo Interaction Estimates	139
9.	Study 1 Sentence Type Parameter Estimates	140
10.	Study 1 Prison Sentence Length Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction	141
11.	Study 1 Prison Sentence Length Parameter Estimates	142
12.	Study 1 Probation Sentence Length Parameter Estimates	143
13.	Study 1 Perceived Criminal Appearance Parameter Estimates	144
14.	Study 1 Criminal Appearance Model Summary	145
15.	Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Tattoo)	146
16.	Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Trustworthiness)	147
17.	Study 1 Criminal Appearance Moderated Mediation Model (Skin Tone x MRS)	148
18.	Correlations Among Covariates and Dependent Variables, Study 2	149



19.	Study 2 Verdict Parameter Estimates	150
20.	Study 2 Confidence in Not Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates	151
21.	Study 2 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates	152
22.	Study 2 Sentence Type Parameter Estimates	153
23.	Study 2 Probation Sentence Length Parameter Estimates	154
24.	Study 2 Prison Sentence Length Parameter Estimates	155
25.	Study 2 Perceived Criminal Appearance Parameter Estimates	156
26.	Study 2 Criminal Appearance Model Summary	157
27.	Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Tattoo)	158
28.	Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Skin Tone)	159
29.	Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Afrocentric Features)	160



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project would not have been possible without the support of several individuals. I would first like to express my sincerest gratitude to my advisor and mentor, Dr. Andre Kehn, for his patience, guidance, and never-ending support. Without him, I would not be the researcher or student that I am today. I would also like to extend my appreciation to my thesis committee members, Dr. Joelle Ruthig and Dr. Thomas Petros. Their advice and support over the past couple of years has been invaluable. I want to personally thank my fellow psychology graduate students and friends, especially Alex J. Holte and Wendy Fisher, for helping to guide me through this process and for always being a source of support in my life. Lastly, I want to thank my parents, Eric and Lori Sorby, for never doubting my abilities, for always cheering me on, and for reminding me that I can achieve whatever I set my mind to.



www.manaraa.com

Abstract

Stereotypes and prejudice have been shown to bias information processing and decision making. There are physical traits that are stereotypically associated with criminals, i.e. tattoos, dark skin-tone, facial untrustworthiness, Afrocentric facial features. These features have been shown to influence verdict decisions and sentencing outcomes. However, there is a paucity of research investigating the additive effects of these features while also considering individual levels of prejudice and egalitarian views. The current research aimed to investigate the effects of several combinations of features on defendant verdict, sentencing, and criminal appearance ratings, rather than assessing the features in isolation, while controlling for prejudice and motivation to respond without prejudice. Study 1 examined the effects of tattoos, facial trustworthiness, and skin tone, and Study 2 examined the effects of tattoos, Afrocentric features, and skin tone. While controlling for the effects of prejudice and egalitarian views, physical traits did not have direct effects on case judgments but did affect perceived criminal appearance which in turn predicted verdict, suggesting criminal stereotype activation mediates the relationship between physical traits and case judgments. Additionally, prejudice and motivation to be nonprejudiced had several individual and interactive effects with physical traits, suggesting that the effects of physical traits may depend on individual attitudes. Implications and future directions are discussed.



xii

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

In January of 2004, Keith Antoine Jackson was charged with the killing of Clinton Hodges. Before jury selection, Jackson filed a motion to allow the concealment of the teardrop tattoo on his face. He claimed that allowing the jury to see the tattoo would be prejudicial due to the underlying meaning associated with it. The court denied his request and he was later convicted of manslaughter and several firearm offenses that lead to his sentence of 25 years in prison. Jackson's defense team filed an appeal with the D.C. Court of Appeals to overturn the conviction, stating that denying the motion to conceal the tattoo was a violation of Jackson's rights to a presumption of innocence. However, the D.C. Court of Appeals upheld the conviction, stating that, "if the jury viewed Jackson as violent or aggressive, there is no reason to believe that this belief was caused (or bolstered in any significant way) by seeing and interpreting his tattoo" (B. Smith, 2008).

In a perfect world, the D.C. Court of Appeals would be correct in their statement that a tattoo would not influence jurors' perceptions. However, past research investigating the influence of extralegal factors, such as defendant appearance, has demonstrated otherwise. Society has preconceptions of the features stereotypically associated with criminals and these features have been shown to influence jurors' case judgments. The literature thus far has examined features, such as facial tattoos, in isolation, but tattoos along with other biasing features may have additive effects, such that the combination of multiple stereotypical traits could increase negative perceptions. If the jury was influenced by Keith Jackson's appearance, was it due to the presence of a facial tattoo, the fact that he was a Black man, or due to the fact that he was a Black man



www.manaraa.com

with a tattoo? The current research aimed to investigate the effects of multiple criminal stereotypical features on juror judgments.

Stereotype Formation and Representation

Stereotypes are automatic, unintentional beliefs and expectancies about a social group (P. G. Devine, 1989) that are learned early in the lifespan (Mackie et al., 1996; Primi & Agnoli, 2002). C. L. Miller (1983) found that infants as young as seven months use gender categorization processes based on human voices. Categorization refers to the process through which humans perceive and place an unknown individual into a social category (Bodenhausen et al., 2012; Hamilton & Sherman, 1996; Macrae & Bodenhausen, 2000; Secord, 1958; Taylor, 1981; Zarate & Smith, 1990). Although categorization results in a loss of information due to a lack of attention to individuating characteristics (i.e., traits that separate the person as an individual), information gains and conservation of cognitive effort can also occur because once an individual is categorized, multiple features of that individual can be assumed based on the activated social category/categories (Quinn et al., 2007). Categorization progresses into the formation of stereotypes when the individual develops a set of beliefs about the group through acquired knowledge (P. G. Devine & Baker, 1991; DiDonato et al., 2011; Mackie et al., 1996) which can be positive (Czopp, 2008; Czopp et al., 2015; Kay et al., 2013; Shih et al., 2012) and negative (Blair, 2002; Dovidio et al., 1986; Riek et al., 2006; van den Bos & Stapel, 2009).

Stereotypes are apparent in any group that is salient to an individual, not just those based on race, gender, or other social categories (Brewer, 1988; Mackie et al., 1996; Stangor, 2016). There are two popular representations of how stereotypes form and become represented in cognition, the individualistic and collectivistic approaches (Fiske & Neuberg, 1990; Hilton & Von Hippel, 1996; Stangor & Schaller, 1996). The individualistic approach posits that positive



and negative stereotypes form from direct contact with members of the group, the encounters become encoded in memory, and those experiences are retrieved to use in subsequent encounters with other members of that group. The collectivistic approach posits that stereotypes are the product of the culture in which people are raised. Stereotypes may be learned and transmitted through sources such as parents, the media, and peers (Conway & Schaller, 2007; Fiske, 2005; Schaller & Conway, 2001; Sechrist & Stangor, 2001; Stangor, 2016). Stereotypes often govern the way we treat and think about different groups (Lyons & Kashima, 2003; Ruscher, 2001; Stangor & Schaller, 1996; Wheeler & Petty, 2001). There are multiple factors that influence the strength of stereotypes, such as source credibility (i.e., direct experience, parents) and how well developed the expectancy is (i.e., the association between the social group and the trait has been reinforced numerous times; Fiske, 1998).

Another important distinction in the stereotype literature is that of implicit and explicit bias or attitudes, which can be explained through the individualistic and collectivistic approaches. Implicit attitudes are those that occur outside of conscious awareness or control (Gawronski & Bodenhausen, 2006; Greenwald & Banaji, 1995; Hewstone et al., 2002; T. D. Wilson et al., 2000) and are commonly measured through response latency measures, such as the Implicit Association Task (IAT). The IAT consists of several trials in which the participant must match a prime (i.e., Black and White people) with positive or negative words (i.e., good and bad). For example, a negative implicit association towards Black people would end in a quicker and more accurate response tendency when asked to match "Black" and "bad" (Cunningham, Preacher, & Banaji, 2001; Fazio & Olson, 2003; Greenwald, McGhee, & Schwartz, 1998). Implicit attitudes are developed early in life through the collectivistic means of stereotype formation, such as parental attitudes and cultural norms (Greenwald & Banaji, 1995; Karpinski



& Hilton, 2001; Rudman, 2004; Stangor & Schaller, 1996). Explicit attitudes are those that are deliberate and a part of the conscious awareness of an individual (Gawronski & Bodenhausen, 2006; Hewstone et al., 2002; T. D. Wilson et al., 2000). These attitudes are measured through self-report measures, such as questionnaires. Explicit attitudes are more likely formed through the individualistic means of stereotype formation, such as personal experience and knowledge acquisition (Aboud & Amato, 2001; Stangor, 2016; Stangor & Leary, 2006; Stangor & Schaller, 1996).

Another origin of stereotype formation is an effect coined *illusory correlation*, in which people create an association between events that is not warranted by the given information (Hamilton & Gifford, 1976; Hamilton & Sherman, 1989; Hamilton & Sherman, 1994; Hilton & von Hippel, 1996; Mackie et al., 1996). People attend to distinctive or rare stimuli more than average, resulting in two distinctive events in one's environment being perceived to co-occur or have a causal relationship, even after experiencing these events together only once (Risen et al., 2007). For example, minority members (i.e., Black people) and undesirable events (i.e., crime) may be distinctive stimuli, especially to majority group members (i.e., White people). Therefore, experiencing an undesirable event with a minority group member is especially distinctive and becomes overemphasized in a person's subsequent judgments and decisions (Crocker, 1981; Denrell & Le Mens, 2011; Hamilton, 1981). Once formed and represented in cognition, there are various influences stereotype activation can have on information processing and perceptions.

Stereotype Outcomes

Stereotyping is an adaptive cognitive mechanism that efficiently categorizes and processes social stimuli in order to decrease the cognitive demand of evaluating each person as an individual (Hilton & Von Hippel, 1996; Mackie et al., 1996; Macrae et al., 1993; Zebrowitz,



1996). There are social benefits from stereotypes, especially from the viewpoint of majority group members (Burkley & Blanton, 2009; Czopp et al., 2015; Jost et al., 2004; Zebrowitz, 1996). For example, negative stereotypes about Black people can be partially explained by the need for White people to justify the former enslavement and current minority social status of Black people (Stangor & Schaller, 1996; Fiske, 2005). However, stereotypes can also be helpful in decision making, especially when there is limited or ambiguous information present (Bornstein & Greene, 2011; Brewer, 1996; D. J. Devine et al., 2009; Hugenberg & Sacco, 2008; Kahneman, 2011). For example, if a White man needs to make a social decision or judgment about unknown individuals (i.e., choosing people for a basketball team), the stereotypic knowledge of Black people may be used to compensate for the lack of individuating information about that person (i.e., Black people are athletic, therefore I will pick a Black man to be on my team; P. G. Devine & Baker, 1991; Hodge et al., 2008).

There are multiple cognitive biases and errors present in information processing and decision making that result from stereotype activation. There is an overall *in-group bias*, such that those in the in-group (i.e., part of the same social category) are seen more favorably than those in the out-group (i.e., part of a different social category; Bettencourt et al., 2001; Brewer, 1979; Brewer, 2007; Tajfel, 1981). For example, a White person would see another White person as a part of his/her in-group, but a Black or Asian individual would be a part of that person's outgroup. The out-group is not only perceived unfavorably, but also as having less within group variance, a perception that has been coined the *out-group homogeneity effect* (Boldry et al., 2007; E. E. Jones et al., 1981; Judd & Park, 1988). For example, doctors perceive waitresses and hairdressers (Brauer, 2001) and men perceive women (Voci et al., 2008) as having limited within-group variability, meaning doctors see all waitresses as being inherently similar to each



other and men see all women as being inherently similar. Since people perceive members of an out-group as not significantly different from each other, this sets the stage for stereotyping, and out-group members are likely to be perceived as containing stereotypic traits associated with that group (Fiske, 1998; Hewstone & Hamberger, 2000; Shilo et al., 2018). However, to keep positive views of the in-group, people may exhibit the *black-sheep effect*, in which in-group members displaying negative traits are seen as different from the group and are viewed more negatively than those in the out-group (Marques, 1990; Marques & Paez, 1994; Rullo et al., 2015; Rutland et al., 2015). One study found that the black-sheep effect is present particularly when the in-group is of relatively high social status (i.e., upper-class) such that high-status individuals are more punitive towards the wrong-doings of in-group members than out-group members (i.e., lower-class) but low status individuals do not differ in their punitiveness towards in-group and out-group members (van Prooijen & Lam, 2007). Another bias that could be elicited, based on the in-group/out-group, is the *ultimate attribution error*, in which positive acts by an in-group member and negative acts by an out-group member are attributed to dispositional, internal traits, while negative acts by an in-group member and positive acts by an out-group member are attributed to situational, external factors (Hewstone, 1990; Khan & Liu, 2008; Pettigrew, 1979; Sekaquaptewa et al., 2003). One may perceive an in-group member in a physical altercation as using self-defense, but an out-group member in the same situation would be perceived as hostile and dangerous. Lastly, an activated stereotype can lead to confirmatory information processing strategies (C. S. Jones & Kaplan, 2003). The activation of a stereotype makes us create hypotheses about stereotyped individuals. The hypotheses we have are then tested by gathering information in a biased way (Costabile & Madon, 2019; Darley & Gross, 1983; Johnston, 1996, Trope & Thompson, 1997). That is, information that confirms a stereotype



is more likely to draw attention and be remembered better than information that disconfirms a stereotype (Bodenhausen, 1988; Bodenhausen & Wyer, 1985; Mussweiler, 2003).

Under certain circumstances, individuals are motivated to reduce stereotypic influences on their perceptions and behaviors towards others (Bodenhausen & Macrae, 1996; Kunda & Spencer, 2003; Moskowitz et al., 1999). Although some may choose not to endorse specific stereotypes, research shows that both prejudiced and non-prejudiced people have an idea of which stereotypes are prevalent in society (Lepore & Brown, 1997) and it takes conscious effort to suppress the activation of stereotypes when one's personal values are incongruent with the stereotype (P. G. Devine, 1989; P. G. Devine & Elliott, 1995). The process of stereotype suppression relates back to the individualistic approach of stereotype representation. When individuals have developed explicit attitudes, they can choose to behave and treat out-groups in ways that are aligned with their implicit attitudes or not (Stangor & Schaller, 1996; Uhlmann et al., 2012; Wheeler & Petty, 2001). When people have an unconscious goal to suppress stereotypes, the activation of stereotypes may be inhibited without much cognitive effort (Moskowitz & Li, 2011).

Prejudice

Negative stereotypes are theorized to have a bi-directional relationship with prejudice (Allport, 1954; P. G. Devine, 1989; E. R. Smith, 1993; Stangor, 2016). Prejudice and stereotype are distinct terms and it is important to differentiate them. Simply put, Stangor (2016) defined prejudice as "a negative attitude toward a group or toward members of the group" and stereotypes as "traits that we view as characteristic of social groups, or of individual members of those groups" (p. 4). Stereotypes have also been defined as the cognitive components of intergroup attitudes while prejudice is defined as the affective component (R. Brown, 1995;



Eagly & Chaiken, 1998; Fiske, 1998). Others have defined prejudice as a tendency to make assumptions, usually negative, about a person based on his/her social category membership (Brewer, 1994), which suggests that stereotypes are applied during information processing (von Hippel et al., 1995). For example, those who have higher levels of prejudice are more likely to apply negative stereotypes in judgments of the out-group or out-group members (Dotsch et al., 2011; Lepore & Brown, 1997; Locke et al., 1994). Negative interactions with out-group members can result in the formation of prejudice or the confirmation of preconceived negative beliefs (Pettigrew, 2008; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006; Stark et al., 2013). It has been proposed that negative interactions increase category salience, thus creating the impression that the out-group member is highly representative of their group as a whole (Dolderer et al., 2009; Paolini et al., 2010; Ratliff & Nosek, 2011).

Although prejudicial attitudes can be directed towards any group, racial prejudice has received the most attention within the literature, due to the complicated history of racial conflict in the United States (Dovidio & Gaertner, 2004). A century ago, negative attitudes and treatment of minorities in the United States was commonplace and accepted. As time passed, racial attitudes in the United States have shifted in that overt racial bias is no longer the norm and is perceived as unacceptable (Dovidio & Gaertner, 1998; 2000; 2004; Gaertner & Dovidio, 1986; Sommers & Ellsworth, 2001) and overall explicit interracial attitudes have become more positive (Bobo, 2001; Jackson et al., 1998; Schuman et al., 1997; T. W. Smith et al., 2011). However, racial disparities still persist in all arenas of life (Dovidio et al., 2002; Dovidio & Gaertner, 2004; 1998; Walker, 2001), such as income and wealth (Blank, 2001; M. L. Oliver & Shapiro, 2006; Sullivan et al., 2016), health (Levine et al., 2001; Smedley et al., 2003; Williams & Jackson, 2005), and education (Olneck, 2005; Quintana & Mahgoub, 2016).



The reasons for this contradictory pattern between positive explicit attitudes but persistent racial disparities have been investigated by several researchers, whom all conclude that this is evidence of a new type of subtle, contemporary prejudice (McConahay, 1986; Gaertner & Dovidio, 1986; Sears, 1988). More specifically, most White Americans feel as though they are not prejudiced, but they still have internal, unconscious negative feelings and biases towards minorities. This is a phenomenon termed aversive racism (Dovidio, 2001; Dovidio & Gaertner, 1998; 2004; Gaertner & Dovidio, 1986). As a result, aversive racism is often accompanied by a feeling of internal conflict within the individual, in which they do not personally adhere to prejudicial ideals or values and strive to be egalitarian (i.e., treat all groups equally), but still have underlying negative feelings of Black people, often displayed as discomfort or avoidance (P. G. Devine, 1989; Pearson et al., 2009). Additionally, studies investigating implicit and explicit attitudes towards Black individuals are congruent with aversive racism (Dovidio et al., 2001; Fazio & Dunton, 1997; Hofmann et al., 2005). For example, Dovidio and colleagues (1997) found that implicit attitudes towards Black individuals were more negative than selfreported, explicit attitudes.

The framework of aversive racism also posits that these individuals usually do not make prejudiced decisions when the situation is race salient or when their response could be interpreted as prejudiced. However, these individuals are more likely to be influenced by prejudice when the situation is race neutral or the person has non-race related explanations for their behavior (Dovidio & Gaertner, 1998; 2000; Gaertner & Dovidio, 1986; Sommers & Ellsworth, 2000; 2001; Son Hing et al., 2008). Several studies have provided evidence towards this idea through the investigation of Whites' decision-making towards Black people. Dovidio and Gaertner (2000) conducted studies in which participants were asked to make an employment



decision between a White and Black candidate that had strong, ambiguous, or weak qualifications. The authors found that participants did not discriminate between Black and White candidates when their qualifications were strong or weak but favored White over Black candidates when the qualifications were ambiguous (Dovidio & Gaertner, 2000). Sommers and Ellsworth (2000; 2001) conducted several studies in which college students acted as mock jurors in a trial where race was either made salient or not salient. When race was not made salient, White jurors perceived a Black defendant as more guilty, aggressive, and violent than a White defendant. When race was made salient, perceptions of a White or Black defendant did not differ (Sommers & Ellsworth, 2000; 2001). Additional studies have found when jurors are exposed to inadmissible evidence, thus having a non-racial explanation for biased decision-making, they are more likely to view a Black defendant as guilty than a White defendant, but there are no significant differences when the evidence is admissible (Hodson et al., 2005; J. D. Johnson et al., 1995).

Numerous scholars have attempted to determine ways to reduce prejudicial attitudes (P. G. Devine et al., 2012; Dovidio & Gaertner, 1999; Monteith, 1993; Monteith et al., 1994; Oskamp, 2000; Paluck & Green, 2009). Although negative stereotypes may be learned through experiences with the out-group, intergroup contact is also an effective way to reduce prejudice and negative behavior towards the out-group (Allport, 1954; Dovidio et al., 2003; Dhont & Van Hiel, 2012; N. Miller, 2002; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2000; Stangor, 2016). The social interaction may be more effective in reducing prejudice if certain elements are present, such as each person having equal status, sharing of a common goal, and the potential to build a relationship with that person (Allport, 1954; R. Brown & Hewstone, 2005), however a recent meta-analysis revealed that these elements are not necessary to reduce bias (Pettigrew et al., 2011). Reduction of bias



could occur through the process of de-categorization, in which a person begins to personalize and individuate an out-group member from the out-group (Brewer & Miller, 1984; Ensari & Miller, 2001; Ensari et al., 2012) or through creating a new common in-group including the outgroup member (Dovidio et al., 1998; Dovidio et al., 2000). For example, after several interactions, a White man may come to no longer see his Black co-worker as a part of the outgroup, since they work together (i.e., common in-group) and he has gotten to know his coworker as an individual (i.e., de-categorization). Recently, researchers have been investigating how both positive and negative social interactions influence attitudes. Negative interactions tend to be more influential in attitude formation than positive interactions (Barlow et al., 2012; Baumeister et al., 2001). For example, Barlow et al. (2012) found negative contact with Black people increases prejudice, but an equivalent amount of positive contact does not always lead to a reduction of prejudice. However, positive interactions are more common than negative interactions, which compensates for and overcomes the power of negative interactions and creates overall positive attitudes (Graf et al., 2014). For example, Graf et al. (2014) found European people's negative experiences with differing nationalities had a more powerful effect than positive experiences, but positive experiences occurred three times as often as negative experiences, leading to an overall improvement in intergroup attitudes after contact.

Internal and External Motivation to be Non-Prejudiced

As previously mentioned, there has been a shift in racial attitudes in the United States that has resulted in the rise of egalitarian views of minority groups, as well as the motivation to control racial biases and appear non-prejudiced (P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Johns et al., 2008; Sinclair et al., 2005). As a result, several scholars have examined the role of motivation in reducing prejudiced behavior and responses (Butz & Plant, 2009; Dunton & Fazio, 1997; Plant &



Devine, 1998; Glaser & Knowles, 2008). Plant and Devine (1998) suggested that there are two motivational dimensions: internal and external. Internal motivation is the degree to which being non-prejudiced and egalitarian is important to one's personal values and self-concept (Plant & Devine, 1998; Butz & Plant, 2009). External motivation characterizes the desire to avoid violating social norms and to be perceived as socially acceptable by others (Crandall et al., 2002; Plant & Devine, 1998; Butz & Plant, 2009). These constructs work independently of each other and are associated with different goals (Plant & Devine, 1998; Plant et al., 2003; Plant et al., 2010). When anticipating an interracial interaction, White individuals that are higher in external motivation are more focused on avoiding being perceived as non-prejudiced, while those higher in internal motivation are focused on being approachable and egalitarian (Plant & Devine, 2009; Plant et al., 2010).

Butz and Plant (2009) identified four profile types based on the levels of internal and external motivation. People low in internal and external motivation are those that are not motivated to respond without bias and are likely to respond with prejudice across situations (Butz & Plant, 2009; Glaser & Knowles, 2008). People low in internal and high in external motivation are primarily motivated by social, normative pressures and are mostly motivated to respond without prejudice in public situations (Butz & Plant, 2009; Plant et al., 2003). People high in both internal and external motivation have an internal desire to be non-prejudiced, but are not always successful, especially in situations where prejudice is difficult to inhibit (i.e., implicit tasks; Amodio et al., 2003; P. G. Devine et al., 2002). Finally, people that are high in internal but low in external motivation are those that have a personal strive to be egalitarian, even without social pressures. *Self-determination theory* (Deci & Ryan, 1985; 2000) suggests the internalization of a goal is indicative of greater self-determination and thus leads to greater



success in accomplishing the goal. However, behavior that is regulated in response to external pressures is indicative of lower self-determination, which proves to be less effective in accomplishing the goal long term (Deci & Ryan, 1985; 2000). Therefore, those that truly adopt the goal of being egalitarian may over time successfully be able to control prejudice both implicitly and explicitly, as has been shown through several studies (Amodio et al., 2003; P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Moskowitz et al., 1999; 2000; Johns et al., 2008). More specifically, people that have high internal and low external motivation to be non-prejudiced have been shown to have lower levels of stereotype activation and lower implicit biases in response to seeing a Black man than the other three profiles (Amodio et al., 2003; P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Johns et al., 2008; Glaser & Knowles, 2008; Moskowitz et al., 1999; 2000; Plant et al., 2003). Though biases are present in multiple realms of social perception, more specific to the current research is how and which of these cognitive biases are present in the perception of criminals, one of society's most highly stigmatized out-groups.

The Criminal Stereotype

Stereotypes are developed and utilized based on the physical appearance of others, which leads to behavioral and personality trait inferences (Macrae & Bodenhausen, 2000; Todorov et al., 2015; Zebrowitz, 1996; Zebrowitz et al., 2007; Zebrowitz & Montepare, 2008). For example, voters have been shown to infer a candidate's personality traits based on his/her physical appearance, which in turn influences voting decisions (Olivola & Todorov, 2010). Although there may be a certain level of accuracy to the association between some physical traits and behavioral and personality traits (Jussim, 2005; Jussim et al., 2009; Naumann et al., 2009) this can lead to overgeneralization, in which people sharing similar physical traits will be assumed to



have similar behavioral and personality attributes (Fiske, 1989; Montepare & Dobish, 2003; Stangor, 1995; Stangor, 2016; Verosky & Todorov, 2013).

There are stereotypes pertaining to the physical characteristics of the typical offender of certain crimes, such as white-collar crimes or violent crimes (M. K. Maclin and Herrera, 2006; Skorinko & Spellman 2013). Society also holds stereotypes for the appearance of criminals in general, e.g., male, unattractive, tall, thin, beady eyes, dark clothes, dark hair (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; M. K. MacLin & Herrera, 2006). In one study, when participants were asked to sort six male face images into criminal categories (e.g., mass murderer, rapist, armed robber) or non-criminal occupations (e.g., clergyman, doctor, engineer), there were significant non-random results, suggesting participants agreed upon which faces looked more criminal than others (Goldstein et al., 1984).

It is widely accepted that there has been, and still is, differential treatment towards Black people in the United States (Coleman, 2016; Marable et al., 2007; Reich, 1981; Loury, 2002). Moreover, these disparities are highly apparent in our criminal justice system (Crutchfield et al., 2010; Davis, 2013; Petersilia, 1985; Pettit & Western, 2004; Warde, 2013), which is evidenced by race of the individual being a part of the criminal stereotype (Hurwitz & Peffley, 1997; M. B. Oliver et al., 2004; Welch, 2007). Eberhardt et al. (2004) proposed that there is a bidirectional association with Black people and crime, such that when a person thinks of crime, they automatically make an association to Black people and vice versa. This relationship could be due to the fact that poor, Black males are overrepresented in the convict population (Bales & Piquero, 2012; Mazzella & Feingold, 1994; Monk, 2018; Spohn, 2015), with the incarceration rate of Black males being six times that of White males (Bronson & Carson, 2019). Another explanation is that the media coverage of crime is disproportionately focused on young, poor,



Black males (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Dixon, 2008; Dixon & Maddox, 2005; Hurwitz & Peffley, 1997), and this coverage tends to portray them in a threatening or violent manner (M. B. Oliver, 2003). This overrepresentation could create an illusory correlation between Black people and crime, as was mentioned earlier, so Black people and crime are disproportionately present in cognition and subsequent judgments. In one study, when people were asked to describe the cultural stereotype of African Americans, the most common answers were "aggressive, hostile, or criminal-like" (P. G. Devine, 1989, p. 8).

This stereotype is not only explicitly stated, but also present in automatic, implicit judgments, evidenced by studies utilizing the IAT (Dovidio et al., 1986; Wittenbrink et al., 1997). In addition, actions and objects are perceived differently depending on the race of the person involved. Research participants perceived actions ranging from a shove (Duncan, 1976) to asking for a piece of cake (Sagar & Schofield, 1980) as more threatening and mean when performed by a Black versus a White person. Weapons are more quickly identified when primed with a Black face, as well as tools are misidentified to be weapons when it is a Black man holding them compared to a White man (Payne, 2001). Subsequently, participants are more likely to mistakenly shoot an unarmed Black man and not shoot an armed White man (Correll et al., 2002; Correll et al., 2011; Glaser & Knowles, 2008), a phenomenon that has been coined the *biased evidence hypothesis*, such that when racial stereotypes are activated, ambiguous evidence is perceived in a racially biased manner (Levinson & Young, 2010).

Although Black people tend to be associated with crime in general, certain crimes are seen as more stereotypical in other races (M. K. MacLin & Herrera, 2006; Skorinko & Spellman, 2013). When research participants are prompted to match different races to crimes typical of that race, white people are matched with white collar crime, e.g., fraud, embezzlement, whereas



Black people are matched with blue collar and violent crime, e.g., theft, assault (Skorinko & Spellman, 2013; Smalarz et al., 2016; Sunnafrank & Fontes, 1983; Willis-Esqueda, 1997), a phenomenon that has been coined *race-crime congruency* (C. S. Jones & Kaplan, 2003). Race-crime congruency has repeatedly been shown to influence juror decision making. Black defendants accused of gang activity, grand-theft auto, or burglary and White defendants accused of hates crimes or embezzlement receive more guilty verdicts and harsher, longer punishments (i.e., sentences) compared to a person of the respective other race accused of the same crime (Gordon et al., 1988; C. S. Jones & Kaplan, 2003; Skorinko & Spellman, 2013). Overall, when someone sees a poor, young, person of color, a criminal stereotype is activated, especially when the crime is stereotype congruent.

Juror Decision Making

The juror decision-making literature is vast, including topics ranging from explanationbased cognitive models of decision making (D. J. Devine, 2012; Pennington & Hastie, 1986) to examining what type of evidence influences jurors most (Schweitzer & Nuñez, 2018). Considering the life-changing outcomes of these decisions, it is of the utmost importance to consider a multitude of possible factors that may influence the decision of jurors. The following section will cover two popular models of juror decision-making and the factors, both legally relevant and extralegal, that have been shown to affect juror decision-making.

There have been numerous models proposed to explain juror decision-making. Mathematical approaches that have been proposed, include the probability model (Moore & Gump, 1995) and the algebraic model (Slovic & Lichtenstein, 1971), however Pennington and Hastie's (1986) Story Model is more widely utilized and empirically supported (D. C. Brown & Doyle, 1996; D. J. Devine et al., 2001; Levitt et al., 2005). The Story Model is an explanation-



based approach that postulates jurors process and create a narrative story based on trial information and personal knowledge and experience, with causal events being linked together in a coherent mental image (Pennington & Hastie, 1986, 1988). Multiple stories may be constructed during the trial process, but the story that includes the most evidence presented at trial, is the most plausible, complete, and consistent, and the one that the juror is most confident in, will often be the one that the juror chooses to utilize. This story is then matched to the appropriate verdict decision (see Pennington & Hastie, 1991, 1992 for a review). The Story Model continues to be expanded upon within the juror decision-making literature to explain juror decisions in civil cases, for example (Huntley & Constanzo, 2003), juror attributions of rape (Olsen-Fulero & Fulero, 1997), and creating a juror decision scale (Willmott et al., 2018).

D. J. Devine (2012) also extended the Story Model with the Director's Cut Model. This model includes the consideration of juror and defendant individual characteristics (i.e., race, gender, socioeconomic status) that may lead to specific verdict preferences at trial. This model posits that jurors have preliminary ideas about trial-related events, based on juror and defendant individual characteristics, the charges involved, or media coverage of the crime (i.e., pretrial publicity). These ideas then interact with the evidence presented at trial, which leads to the creation of one or more stories that are evaluated through mental simulation, and one is chosen to directly reflect the verdict decision (D. J. Devine, 2012; D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014). This model posits that stereotypes and scripts (i.e., mental representations of events that commonly occur in a causal sequence) are fundamental to the construction of preliminary ideas before trial, as these structures interact with trial-related information to lead to a preliminary mental representation of the trial. This model also mirrors aspects relating to confirmatory information processing and stereotype congruency. Stereotypes and scripts lead to jurors processing and



evaluating evidence in different ways. For example, if the defendant has characteristics fitting into a juror's criminal stereotype, that may lead jurors to be biased towards a pro-conviction stance, and subsequently evaluating the evidence in a pro-conviction manner and reaching a pro-conviction story and verdict (Carlson & Russo, 2001; D. J. Devine, 2012; see D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014 for a review).

Prior works and meta-analyses have identified factors that influence juror decision making (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; D. J. Devine et al., 2001; D. J. Devine et al., 2016; Mazzella & Feingold, 1994). The most significant predictor of juror decisions is strength of evidence, such that if one side presents strong evidence during trial, jurors tend to reach verdicts in their favor (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; D. J. Devine et al., 2009; D. J. Devine et al., 2016; D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; D. J. Devine et al., 2004). As far as what evidence is most influential to jurors, Schweitzer and Nuñez (2018) found that DNA evidence is most influential, with confession evidence and eyewitness testimony following closely behind. However, when the evidence is ambiguous, and does not clearly favor one side, jurors are more likely to utilize extralegal factors (i.e., factors that are not related to the case, such as stereotypes or personal knowledge) to guide decision making (D. J. Devine et al., 2009; Hugenberg & Sacco, 2008; Kalven & Zeisel, 1966; Reskin & Visher, 1986; Shoemaker et al., 1973). Kalvin and Ziesel (1966) coined this the liberation hypothesis, because jurors are "liberated" from the pressures of making a rule guided judgment but rather process ambiguous information through the lens of personal attitudes and stereotypes to reach decisions. For example, jurors tend to treat and react to out-group (i.e., other-race) defendants in a harsher manner (Mitchell et al., 2005; Sweeney & Haney, 1992; Ugwuegbu, 1979; Van Prooijen, 2006) and are more lenient with in-group (i.e., same-race) members (D. J. Devine et al., 2001), but only when case evidence is ambiguous,



which suggests that the jurors considered, explicitly or implicitly, the defendant's out-group status when making decisions. When the evidence is strong, jurors exhibit the black sheep effect, in which they are harsher towards in-group members than out-group members (Chadee, 1996; N. J. King, 1993). Additional factors that may influence juror decisions are juror and defendant characteristics, also called extralegal factors.

Extralegal characteristics

Certain traits have been shown to be influential in juror decision making, such as authoritarian personality and need for cognition. People high in authoritarianism are conventional, conservative, and have high respect for authority (Adorno et al., 1982; D. J. Devine et al., 2001). This trait has been shown to have one of the largest impacts on case outcomes (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014), such that high-authoritarian individuals are conviction prone (A. M. Jones et al., 2015; Narby et al., 1993; Werner et al., 1982) and impose harsher punishments (Bray & Noble, 1978; D. J. Devine et al., 2001) than low-authoritarian individuals. Need for cognition (NFC) is the desire for and enjoyment of thinking or giving structure to and making sense of the world (Cacioppo & Petty, 1982; Cohen et al., 1955). Prior works have shown that those low in NFC are more likely to impose guilty verdicts (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014) and harsher punishments (Sargent, 2004), e.g. the death sentence (Butler & Moran, 2007), than those high in NFC. Juror emotions are also influential in decision making (Bandes & Blumenthal, 2012; Feigenson, 2016; Pettys, 2007), such that certain emotions (i.e., happiness and anger) lead to heuristic, superficial information processing (Ask & Granhag, 2007; Ask & Pina, 2011; Bodenhausen et al., 1994; Curtis, 2013; Park & Banaji, 2000), while other emotions (i.e., sadness) lead to systematic information processing (Bless et al., 1990; Clore et al.,



1994; Semmler & Brewer, 2002). More relevant to the current research is how defendant characteristics influence juror decision-making.

Defendant characteristics that have been empirically influential in juror decision making are gender, socioeconomic status, prior convictions, attractiveness, and baby-faced appearance. Defendants that are male (Mazzella & Feingold, 1994; Pozzulo et al., 2010), have low socioeconomic status (SES; D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Osborne & Rappaport, 1985), and have prior criminal convictions (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Greene & Dodge, 1995) receive more guilty verdicts and are punished more severely than females, those having higher SES, or those with no prior convictions, but meta-analyses reveal the effect sizes of gender and SES are relatively small (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Mazzella & Feingold, 1994). Additionally, although the findings of racial bias in juror decisions has been fairly mixed (Mazzella & Feingold, 1994; Sommers, 2007), several meta-analytic reviews have found small, but significant, effects of race on juror decisions (D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Mitchell et al., 2005; Sweeney & Haney, 1992). These findings are hardly surprising, as these traits and characteristics are recognized as being stereotypically criminal (M. K. Maclin & Herrera, 2006). Physical attractiveness and baby-faced appearance are also linked to trial outcomes, such that the more attractive (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; B. D. Johnson & King, 2017; MacCoun, 1990; Sigall & Ostrove, 1975; Stewart, 1980) or baby-faced (i.e., small chin, large eyes, high eyebrows, short nose; Berry & McArthur, 1986; Montepare & Zebrowitz, 1998; Zebrowitz & McDonald, 1991) the defendant is, the more lenient jurors typically are. The what is beautiful is good hypothesis posits this may be due to the common assumption that attractive individuals possess positive traits and live better, more successful lives than unattractive individuals (Dion et al., 1972). Similarly, baby-faced adults are assumed to have child-like traits



(i.e., warm, naïve, honest, non-threatening; Berry & McArthur, 1998; Zebrowitz & McDonald, 2008). The positive associations that people have of attractive and baby-faced individuals makes them stereotypically inconsistent with criminality, thus explaining the lenient outcomes they receive.

Not only are physical traits individually influential in perceptions, but they have been shown to have an additive effect when combined. Steffensmeier et al. (1998) analyzed sentencing outcomes in Pennsylvania and found that young, Black males had harsher sentences than any other age-race-gender combination, and the interactive effect of age, race, and gender had a much larger effect than the categories individually. Spohn and Holleran (2000) expanded on these results, finding that young Black and Hispanic males had greater odds of receiving a prison sentence than older White males, as well as unemployed Black and Hispanic males having greater odds than employed White males. Similarly, Mexican Americans with low socioeconomic status received more guilty verdicts and harsher sentences than Mexican Americans with high socioeconomic status or White Americans (Willis-Esqueda et al., 2008). This finding was expanded upon by showing participants defendants of differing ethnicity (i.e., Mexican or Canadian), immigration status (i.e., documented or undocumented), and socioeconomic status (i.e., high or low), and undocumented, low socioeconomic status Mexicans received more guilty verdicts and harsher sentences than any other combination of traits (Espinoza et al., 2015). These findings suggest that the presence of multiple traits with common stereotypes have a substantially larger effect on juror perceptions when combined versus individually. Furthermore, defendants possessing these traits may fit better into the criminal prototype compared to those possessing only one of the traits, leading to increased category salience and stereotype activation (Eberhardt et al., 2006; Ma & Correll, 2011). It is the goal of the current research to investigate



whether this interaction occurs with other stereotypically criminal traits, to create an image of the prototypical criminal (i.e., which traits best activate the criminal category and subsequent attributes), and to examine their effects on juror decisions and perceptions.

To summarize, stereotypes can be detrimental to interpersonal interactions and lead to multiple biases in information processing and subsequent decision making. One highly stereotyped out-group of society is criminals, and there are multiple traits empirically linked to the criminal stereotype (i.e., Black, male, poor). Furthermore, defendants with multiple stereotypically criminal traits are at a distinct disadvantage, even compared to those with one stereotypic trait. Therefore, it is essential to further investigate the interaction of stereotypically criminal traits and the impact they have on the decisions of those that are more likely to be influenced by criminal stereotypes, which are jurors. The traits chosen for the current studies have recently become prevalent in the literature and have elicited results that warrant further investigation of their effects. These traits are Afrocentric facial features, dark skin tone, facial untrustworthiness, and tattoos. The following sections provide a review of the effects of these traits on perceptions, decision-making, and trial outcomes.

Afrocentric Facial Features

Racial phenotypicality bias affects the treatment and life outcomes of individuals depending on how typical of their race they appear (Maddox, 2004). According to Blair, Judd, and Chapleau (2004), "Afrocentric features are those physical features that are perceived as typical of African Americans (e.g., dark skin, wide nose, full lips; p. 674)". The more Afrocentric a person's facial features are, the more they are associated with the negative stereotypes of Black people (Kleider, Cavrak, & Knuycky, 2012; Kleider-Offutt et al., 2017; Livingston & Brewer, 2002). Categorization is likely the process generating this association,



such that attributions are made about a person based on the social category in which his/her facial features fit into (Wilkins et al., 2010). It has also been proposed that the more one's facial features deviate from what is average or typical (i.e., very thin lips, eyes far apart), the more extreme personality traits that person is perceived to possess (Zebrowitz, 1996). Although Afrocentric facial features are primarily associated with Black individuals, there is a high variance in the extent people possess Afrocentric features within both Black and White populations (Blair, Judd, & Chapleau, 2004), and people have been shown to have a high consensus as to what extent Afrocentric features are present in individuals (Blair et al., 2002; Pizzi et al., 2005).

While there have been efforts made to recognize and overcome racial biases, people may not be as adept in recognizing their biases based on Afrocentric facial features. For example, one study showed that even when participants were made aware of the possible effect of Afrocentric features on their perceptions, they still had biased judgments (Pizzi et al., 2005). Further, it has been shown that people have more negative explicit and implicit attitudes toward those with more Afrocentric features compared to those with less Afrocentric features (Hagiwara et al., 2012). In fact, the "shoot/don't shoot" racial bias discussed earlier is even more pronounced with more Afrocentric Black targets compared to less Afrocentric Black targets (Kahn & Davies, 2011; Ma & Correll, 2011). In studies conducted by Blair et al. (2002), participants were tasked with giving probabilities that a series of faces had certain life scenarios. The people shown were Black or White and the life scenarios were either positively or negatively valenced, as well as stereotypically or not stereotypically associated with Black people. They found that both Black and White people with more Afrocentric features were given higher probabilities of having stereotypical and/or negatively valenced life scenarios. Blair, Judd, and Fallman (2004), used the


same design in later studies and found when participants were told to suppress the use of stereotypes in matching the faces to scenarios, they successfully suppressed the use of racial stereotypes, such that the tendency for participants to associate Black people with negatively valenced, stereotypic life scenarios was reduced. However, the instructions to suppress stereotype use did not affect the use of Afrocentric features as stereotypic cues, such that people with more Afrocentric features were matched more often with stereotypic and negatively valenced scenarios. In another study, participants were given information on how targets behaved in four different scenarios (i.e., aggressively or non-aggressively), and then were asked to estimate how the targets would behave in a fifth scenario. Black targets with more Afrocentric features, above and beyond the effect of the behavioral information provided (Blair et al., 2005).

Afrocentric facial features have been shown to influence criminal sentencing decisions as well. Blair, Judd, and Chapleau (2004) had participants rate to what extent Black and White prison inmates possess Afrocentric facial features, and they found that Afrocentric features are a predictor of sentence length, such that inmates possessing more Afrocentric features serve prison sentences of 7-8 months longer than members of their respective race with less Afrocentric features. A more recent investigation of Afrocentric features within current White and Black inmates showed that as an inmate's face increased in Afrocentric appearance, the higher the odds became of them receiving harsher sentences (R. D. King & Johnson, 2016). In fact, J. P. Wilson and Rule (2015) found that those with more Afrocentric features were more likely to be sentenced to death. Similar results were found in another study, such that Black defendants with more Afrocentric facial features were more likely to receive a death sentence compared to



defendants with less Afrocentric features, especially when the victim was White (Eberhardt et al., 2006).

Although an effort to contain racial bias has been made, those with Afrocentric features are still being differentially treated. The overall conclusion from the available literature is that those with more Afrocentric facial features, beyond the effects of race itself, seem to invoke negative stereotypes and attitudes, create negative behavioral expectancies (i.e., expected to act out aggressively), and receive harsher outcomes in the justice system. This may be due to the fact that Afrocentric features are stereotypical phenotypes of Black people, therefore they are more likely to evoke the stereotypes associated with Black people (i.e., criminal). The severity of the outcomes already demonstrated in the literature for those with these features warrants further investigation into what extent they are salient in the criminal stereotype and influence juror attitudes and decision making.

Skin Tone

Another Afrocentric feature that has received a lot of attention in the literature is skin tone. Specifically, prior findings suggest there is a skin tone bias, in which those with lighter skin tone are perceived and treated better than those with darker skin tone (E. A. Adams et al., 2016; K. T. Brown et al., 1999; Hunter, 2007; T. Jones, 1999). When studies have examined people's automatic judgments of Black people with light or dark skin tone, more negative attitudes are exhibited towards those with darker skin compared to those with lighter skin. For example, participants responded faster to negative words after being primed with a dark-skinned face (Livingston & Brewer, 2002) and thought they would explicitly like dark-skinned Black people less than light-skinned Black people (Hagiwara et al., 2012). The stereotypes activated also vary depending on skin tone, such that both Black and White participants associate dark-skinned



Black people with negative Black stereotypes (e.g. criminal, poor, lazy), while light-skinned Black people are associated with positive Black stereotypes (e.g. intelligent, wealthy, rhythmic; Maddox, 2004; Maddox & Gray, 2002). Additionally, light-skinned Black men and women are perceived as more physically attractive than dark-skinned Black men and women when rated by Black participants (Hill, 2002). This differential perception of light and dark-skinned Black people could be due to the metaphorical association proposed by Gergen (1967), which is that starting in childhood, we start to symbolize colors with different traits and ideas, i.e. black is bad, horror, and gloom; white is good, joy, and purity.

Not only are light-skinned Black people perceived more positively, but they also have been shown to have more positive life outcomes. On average, light-skinned Black people report experiencing less discrimination than dark-skinned Black people (Klonoff & Landrine, 2000). Keith and Herring (1991) found that the lighter the skin tone a Black person has, the more education they would attain and the more likely they would acquire a professional job versus a laboring job. Two decades later, it was found that light skin tone is still a predictor of educational attainment and professional occupation status (Monk, 2014). In fact, light-skinned applicants have been shown to be considered for a job position more often than dark-skinned applicants (Wade et al., 2004). Consequently, light-skinned Black people have a moderately higher socioeconomic status than dark-skinned Black people (Hill, 2000; Hughes & Hertel, 1990). One recent publication has reported a possible explanation for the treatment disparities between light and dark-skinned Black people. Ryabov (2019) found that perceived attractiveness was a mediator of the relationship between skin tone and status attainment, such that when lightskinned Black people were perceived as more attractive, they also had higher status within society.



Not only do light-skinned Black people fair better in education and socioeconomic status, they also have more lenient outcomes in the criminal justice system compared to dark-skinned Black people. In one study, participants either saw a dark-skinned or light-skinned perpetrator and a piece of evidence presented at trial, and then were asked to rate to what extent that piece of evidence indicated the defendant was guilty or not guilty. Participants who saw the photo of the dark-skinned perpetrator judged the evidence as tending to indicate criminal guilt and were also more likely to believe that the defendant was guilty of armed robbery (Levinson & Young, 2010). Medium and dark-skinned Black convicts have been shown to receive sentences of 200-400 days longer than those of White and light-skinned Black convicts (Burch, 2015). However, R. D. King and Johnson (2016) found that dark-skinned Black and darker-skinned White people received harsher sentences compared to lighter-skinned individuals of their respective race. Finally, dark-skinned Black defendants were more likely to be sentenced to death than lightskinned Black defendants (Eberhardt et al., 2006).

Much of the literature has focused on interracial differences, but recently it has become apparent that there are disparities within races. Black people with dark skin, compared to Black people with light skin, are at a significant disadvantage in this country. As an Afrocentric feature, dark skin is also more likely to evoke the stereotypes associated with Black people. Interestingly, Hagiwara et al. (2012) found that skin tone and Afrocentric facial features work independently from each other and have additive effects, however they did not find an interaction, meaning Black people with dark skin and more Afrocentric facial features received more negative affective reactions than those with light skin and less Afrocentric facial features, but there was no significant difference between dark-skinned Black individuals with less Afrocentric features and light-skinned Black individuals with more Afrocentric features. Thus, the severity of the



consequences that dark-skinned Black people endure, along with the complex relationship skin tone has with Afrocentric facial features, warrants further investigation into the salience skin tone may have in juror decisions and the criminal stereotype. Moreover, prior research has suggested that another physical trait, facial trustworthiness, leads to perceptual and decisionmaking patterns similar to those of skin tone and Afrocentric features.

Facial Trustworthiness

People make trustworthiness judgments spontaneously based on a person's facial appearance (Willis & Todorov, 2006) and these judgments are relatively stable over time (Klapper et al., 2016). Impressions of facial trustworthiness may not necessarily be accurate, but there is a high consensus among participants as to whether a face looks trustworthy or not (Olivola et al., 2014; Rule et al., 2013). There are certain factors that influence trustworthiness perceptions, such as similarity to the self, typicality, facial structure, and emotional resemblance. Participants have been shown to be more trusting of faces that look similar to them (DeBruine, 2002; DeBruine, 2005), as well as trust those in their in-group in economic trust games by giving them more money than out-group members (Foddy et al., 2009; Van't Wout & Sanfey, 2008). This tendency to trust the in-group also applies to race, such that people tend to view own-race individuals as more trustworthy than other-race individuals (Salam et al., 2017; Stanley et al., 2011). Participants also perceive typical faces (i.e., not very attractive, nor very unattractive; Sofer et al., 2015) and those with lower facial width-to-height ratios (Kleisner et al., 2013; Ormiston et al., 2017; Stirrat & Perrett, 2010) as appearing more trustworthy. The *emotion* overgeneralization effect suggests that people whose facial appearance resembles an emotion may be perceived to have personality traits associated with that emotion (Montepare & Dobish, 2003; Zebrowitz, 1996). Facial trustworthiness has been empirically associated with an angry-



happy continuum, such that the angrier a face looks, the more untrustworthy it looks, and the happier a face looks, the more trustworthy it looks (Dong et al., 2014; Flowe, 2012; Oosterhof & Todorov, 2008; Oosterhof & Todorov, 2009). Interestingly, people that have high implicit prejudice perceive angry racially ambiguous faces as being Black rather than White (Hugenberg & Bodenhausen, 2004; Hutchings & Haddock, 2008). Furthermore, people high in prejudice may also see Black people as more untrustworthy, due to the connection between untrustworthy faces and angry expressions.

More pertinent to the current research, facial trustworthiness has been found to predict how criminal-looking an individual is perceived to be. Multiple studies have found that when participants rate targets as untrustworthy-looking, they also rate the targets as appearing more criminal or more likely to commit a crime (Flowe, 2012; Klatt et al., 2016; Korva et al., 2013). Funk and Todorov (2013) had participants rate how criminal a face appears after controlling for trustworthiness. Participants rated untrustworthy faces as significantly more criminal looking than trustworthy faces. J. P. Wilson and Rule (2015) conducted two studies investigating the role of facial trustworthiness on sentencing outcomes. In the first study, participants were asked to rate the trustworthiness of the faces of inmates who had been sentenced to either life in prison or sentenced to death. The faces of inmates who had been sentenced to death were more likely to be rated as untrustworthy than those sentenced to life in prison. In the second study, participants were asked to rate the faces of people who had been sentenced to life in prison or to death, but were later exonerated, and they found that those who had formerly been sentenced to death were less trustworthy looking than those formerly sentenced to life in prison. This finding suggests that an untrustworthy-looking face does not always correlate to untrustworthy or criminal behavior, but still influences outcomes and perceiver decisions. These same authors later found



that when participants were asked to assign inmates a sentence, their hypothetical assigned sentence matched the inmate's actual sentence, and facial trustworthiness was a unique predictor of both hypothetical and actual sentences (J. P. Wilson & Rule, 2016). Untrustworthy faces also activate confirmatory information processing, such that participants do not require as much evidence to find someone with an untrustworthy face guilty of a serious crime and have more confidence in their decision, compared to someone with a trustworthy face that is accused of the same crime (Porter et al., 2010).

Facial trustworthiness is one of the first judgments made upon meeting someone, and prior works have uncovered cues to trustworthiness, such as in-group similarity, face structure, and emotion resemblance. Findings from the available literature suggest that facial untrustworthiness activates a criminal stereotype and is consistent with the idea of stereotype congruency. Specifically, someone with an untrustworthy face may be criminal-stereotype congruent, and once the stereotype is activated, it does not take as much evidence to give a guilty verdict. The consequences that result from having an untrustworthy-looking face are substantial (i.e., receiving capital punishment), and therefore warrant a deeper look into the importance of this trait in juror decisions and the salience it may have in the criminal stereotype.

Tattoos

Unlike someone's facial appearance or race, tattoos are controllable features, which makes people feel justified in their stigma towards tattooed individuals (Larsen et al., 2014). For decades, tattoos have harbored negative attitudes in the Western world, due to their association with deviant groups such as bikers, gangs, and convicts (DeMello, 2000). The tattoo is the main physical characteristic associated with criminals (M. K. MacLin & Herrera, 2006), with 15 to 32% of inmates being tattooed (Manuel & Retzlaff, 2002; Palermo, 2004). However, tattoos are



growing in prevalence in mainstream society, with one estimate stating 24% of adults between the ages of 18-50 have at least one tattoo (Laumann & Derick, 2006), creating a need to understand perceptions of tattooed individuals.

Whether the stereotypes associated with tattooed individuals are accurate representations or not has been up for debate. Multiple studies have reported behavioral differences in tattooed college students, including that they are more sexually promiscuous (Burger & Kinkel, 2002; Koch et al., 2005), use more illicit drugs and alcohol (Drews et al., 2000; Koch et al., 2010), and are more inclined to engage in criminal activity (Zeiler & Kasten, 2016) than non-tattooed college students. There have also been reports of personality differences, such that tattooed individuals report to be high in sensation seeking (Wohlrab et al., 2007), extraversion, and need for uniqueness (Swami et al., 2012).

However, other studies have found that differences between tattooed and non-tattooed individuals are marginal. Tate and Shelton (2008) found that tattooed individuals scored lower on conscientiousness and agreeableness measures and higher on need for uniqueness measures, but the effect sizes were small. Another significant, but small, effect size was found in another study, such that tattooed adults were found to be higher in rebelliousness, anger, and verbal aggression than non-tattooed adults (Swami et al., 2015). Other studies have shown that tattooed individuals are more similar than different to non-tattooed individuals. Swami et al. (2016) found negligible differences between tattooed and non-tattooed individuals in risk-taking and impulsivity measures. Furthermore, another study found that when looking at a more diverse sample, there are virtually no differences between tattooed and non-tattooed people on several personality and behavioral traits (Broussard & Harton, 2018).



More relevant to the current research are the attitudes towards and perceptions of tattooed individuals. Several studies have found a pattern of negative implicit and explicit attitudes towards tattooed individuals. For example, through the IAT, Zestcott and colleagues have found that participants have an implicit preference for non-tattooed individuals compared to tattooed individuals (Zestcott et al., 2017; Zestcott et al., 2018). Other studies have found that participants rate tattooed individuals more negatively on several traits, such as competence, credibility, creativeness, determination, motivation, and trustworthiness, compared to non-tattooed images of the same person (Broussard & Hatton, 2018; Degelman & Price, 2002; Seiter & Hatch, 2005). Other attributions of tattooed individuals are that they are more likely to seek thrill, adventure, and new experiences, they are more prone to boredom, less inhibited (Wohlrab et al., 2009), and more threatening (B. D. Johnson & King, 2017). One thing that has been shown to attenuate negative attitudes and perceptions of tattooed individuals is participant possession of a tattoo (Broussard & Harton, 2018; Swami et al., 2012; Zestcott et al., 2017; Zestcott et al., 2018), illustrating another example of preferences towards the in-group.

In recent years, studies have shown that not all tattoos are perceived the same way. Burgess and Clark (2010) found that tribal tattoos are categorized as more aggressive and less friendly-looking than small, brightly colored tattoos. In another study, participants rated barbed wire and spider web tattoos as looking more dangerous and more typical of an offender than a butterfly or star tattoo (K. A. Brown et al., 2018). Timming and Perrett (2017) found that participants perceived a person with a violence or nudity-themed tattoo to be less trustworthy than a person with a nature-themed tattoo. Although negative implicit attitudes are not completely eliminated when someone has a tattoo with innocuous content, people have attenuated negative implicit attitudes towards tattoos that are positively-valenced (i.e., a heart)



compared to negatively-valenced (i.e., tribal-styled; Zestcott et al., 2017). A few studies investigating behavioral differences further demonstrates differences between tattoo styles. Zeiler and Kasten (2016) found people with aggressive tattoos have more of an inclination to criminal activity than those with friendly tattoos. Similarly, convicts with visible, anti-social themed tattoos have been shown to have a higher risk of re-offending and criminal thinking styles than convicts with friendly tattoos or no tattoos (Rozycki Lozano et al., 2011). J. Adams (2009) also found that there is a strong association between deviant behavior and those with visible tattoos. These findings strengthen the association between tattoos and criminal behavior.

Studies have found that specifically aggressive-themed tattoos are associated with crime, and subsequently trigger criminal stereotypes. That is, it is not the presence of tattoos in and of themselves that create negative perceptions, but the personal attributions made based on the tattoo. In the study conducted by K. A. Brown et al. (2018), when participants saw a defendant with a prison-styled tattoo, they perceived that defendant to be more dangerous, and subsequently found them to be guilty of assault more often. Funk and Todorov (2013) had a similar finding in which participants rated a defendant with a facial tattoo higher on a criminal appearance scale (i.e., criminal, aggressive, dangerous), and subsequently found them guilty more often. In addition, B. D. Johnson and King (2017) found that defendants with a facial tattoo were over twice as likely to receive a prison sentence compared to a defendant without a facial tattoo.

Tattoos are becoming increasingly common in society and they are especially prevalent in criminal populations. Whether the negative traits associated with tattoos are accurate representations of tattooed individuals are mixed. Overall, societal views of tattoos are shifting, specifically for innocuous, friendly-looking tattoos, while aggressive-looking tattoos still seem to



harbor negative attitudes. Prior works examining the effects of tattoos on juror decision making has focused on prison-styled tattoos, however that leaves a gap in the literature on aggressivelooking, but not prison-styled tattoos. Considering the popularity of tattoos in the criminal population and the adverse outcomes that occur when defendants have prison-styled tattoos, it is imperative that the effect of aggressive tattoos on juror decision making be investigated, especially as it pertains to Black people, another prominent group in the criminal justice system.

The Current Studies

The primary aim of the current studies was to investigate the salience of Afrocentric facial features, facial trustworthiness, skin tone, and tattoos, in the criminal-appearance stereotype. As previously mentioned, stereotypes have been shown to influence juror decision making. Therefore, the effect of criminal stereotypes on juror decisions and perceptions of defendants was investigated. People need less evidence to convict a person with an untrustworthy face, which can be attributed to stereotype activation (Porter et al., 2010). Afrocentric facial features have been shown to predict longer sentences in both White and Black people (Blair, Judd, & Chapleau, 2004), which is congruent with the stereotype literature assessing categorization (i.e., physical cues lead to placement in appropriate social category). Since each trait has been shown to independently activate a criminal stereotype, multiple combinations of these traits were assessed to determine which are most powerful in activating the criminal-appearance stereotype, thus leading to more pronounced negative perceptions. In addition, criminal appearance ratings and perceived dangerousness explain the relationship between tattoos and guilty verdicts, suggesting perceived criminal appearance is a significant mediator (Funk & Todorov, 2013; K. A. Brown et al., 2018). Furthermore, B. D. Johnson and King (2017) examined threatening appearance as a mediator of physical appearance and



sentencing decisions but found insignificant results. Hence, the current studies incorporated a broader criminal appearance measure which would be sufficient to detect a mediating link between stereotypical traits and verdict decisions if such a link were to exist. In addition, since prejudice has been shown to influence juror decisions (Cohn et al., 2009; Kleider, Knuycky,& Cavrak, 2012), both racial and tattoo prejudice were measured and accounted for. On the other hand, since egalitarian views and the motivation to appear socially desirable is so prevalent in society (P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Dunton & Fazio, 1997; Moskowitz et al., 2000; Moskowitz & Li, 2011; Glaser & Knowles, 2008), the motivation to respond without prejudice was also accounted for.

In Study 1, the main and interactive effects of tattoos, skin tone, and facial trustworthiness on juror perceptions were examined. As previously mentioned, past studies have investigated the effects of prison-styled tattoos on juror decision making, but there is a lack of published literature investigating aggressive tattoos in the juror decision making context. This is an important distinction, because prison-styled tattoos can bias the view of the perceiver, through the implication of having prior convictions (DeMello, 1993), towards a guilty verdict (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; D. J. Devine & Caughlin, 2014; Greene & Dodge, 1995). Aggressive tattoos (i.e., tribal, tigers, snakes, dragons) harbor their own strong prejudices (Zeiler & Kasten, 2016), so they may have a similar effect as prison-styled tattoos, without having the confounding effect of alluding to prior convictions. There is also a paucity of published literature investigating the interactive effects of facial trustworthiness on guilt decisions, but their stimuli may not have been distinct enough on ratings of trustworthiness to detect significant difference. Further, the published literature has not considered race/skin tone in conjunction with facial trustworthiness.



Therefore, Study 1 utilized a 3 (defendant skin tone: Black [Dark-skinned] vs. Black [Lightskinned] vs. White) x 3 (trustworthiness: trustworthy vs. neutral vs. untrustworthy) x 3 (tattoo: aggressive vs. non-aggressive vs. none) factorial design, controlling for levels of racial prejudice (McConahay, 1986), tattoo prejudice (Martin & Dula, 2010), and motivation to respond without prejudice (Plant & Devine, 1998).

In Study 2, the main and interactive effects of tattoos, skin tone, and presence of Afrocentric facial features on juror perceptions were examined. As previously mentioned, skin tone and Afrocentric facial features may have additive effects on perceptions, and previous literature has stressed the importance of investigating these variables separately (Hagiwara et al., 2012). Further, the published literature has not investigated these factors in conjunction with tattoos. Therefore, Study 2 utilized a 3 (Skin tone: Black [Dark-skinned] vs. Black [Lightskinned] vs. White) x 3 (tattoos: aggressive vs. non-aggressive vs. none) x 2 (Afrocentric features: more pronounced vs. less pronounced) factorial design, again controlling for the variables from Study 1.

Hypotheses

Physical Traits. It was hypothesized that there would be significant main effects of the physical traits, such that targets containing an aggressive tattoo, dark skin tone, an untrustworthy face, and more Afrocentric facial features would receive higher defendant guilt ratings, harsher sentences, and higher criminal appearance ratings than targets containing a non-aggressive/no tattoo, light/white skin tone, a trustworthy/neutral face, and less Afrocentric facial features, respectively (Study 1 & 2). It was also hypothesized that there would be significant two-way interactions, such that targets containing dark skin and an aggressive tattoo, dark skin and an untrustworthy face, an aggressive tattoo and



more Afrocentric features, dark skin tone and more Afrocentric features, would receive higher defendant guilt ratings, harsher sentences, and higher criminal appearance ratings than targets with any other combination of the respective variables (Study 1 & 2). Lastly, it was hypothesized that there would be significant three way-interactions, such that targets containing an aggressive tattoo, dark skin, and an untrustworthy face (Study 1) or dark skin, more Afrocentric features, and an aggressive tattoo (Study 2) would receive higher defendant guilt ratings, harsher sentences, and higher criminal appearance ratings than any other combination of the respective variables.

Prejudice and Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice. Next, it was hypothesized that those with higher levels of racial prejudice would give more guilty verdicts, harsher sentences, and higher criminal appearance ratings, especially to dark-skinned and light-skinned Black defendants. Additionally, it was hypothesized that those with higher levels of tattoo prejudice would give more guilty verdicts, harsher sentences, and higher criminal appearance ratings, especially to defendants with tattoos. Lastly, it was hypothesized that participants with higher levels of internal and/or external motivation to respond without prejudice would give less guilty verdicts, more lenient sentences, and lower criminal appearance ratings.

Criminal Appearance Mediation. It was hypothesized that criminal appearance ratings would mediate the relationship between the stereotypical physical traits and defendant guilt ratings and sentences, such that the effect of the traits on defendant guilt ratings and sentencing would become insignificant once perceived criminal appearance was entered as a mediator (Study 1 & 2).



CHAPTER II STUDY 1 METHOD

Participants

For Study 1, an a priori power analysis using G*Power 3.1 (Faul, Erdfelder, Buchner, & Lang, 2009) was conducted to determine minimum sample size. It was determined that 384 participants would be necessary to detect moderate effect sizes at $\alpha = .05$ and power = .80.

In total, Study 1 consisted of 653 individuals from Amazon's Mechanical Turk (Litman et al., 2016) who were compensated with \$0.30 for their participation. Of these, 106 participants were excluded for failing attention checks, 12 were excluded for not being U.S. citizens, 49 were excluded for failing manipulation checks, and 60 were excluded for completing the study in under 6 minutes, i.e., one standard deviation below the mean completion time, suggesting limited effort or attention. Thus, analyses for Study 1 included 426 participants (age range 18-82, M_{age} = 41.09, SD = 13.79; 274 female; 346 White). Participants in Study 1 were randomly assigned to one condition in a 3 (defendant skin tone: Black [Dark-skinned] vs. Black [Light-skinned] vs. White) x 3 (trustworthiness: trustworthy vs. neutral vs. untrustworthy) x 3 (tattoo: aggressive vs. non-aggressive vs. none) factorial design, with cell sizes ranging from 15 to 17.

Stimuli/Materials

A pilot study was conducted to determine which face and tattoo images would be utilized in both studies. Images of 51 males (26 Black, 25 White) from the Chicago Face Database (Ma et al., 2015) were rated to what extent they look angry, trustworthy, aggressive, babyfaced, and attractive. Further, the images were assessed to what extent they possess facial features typical of an African American as well as their perceived race and age. Face images were digitally edited



using Adobe Photoshop to appear either more Afrocentric, less Afrocentric, more trustworthy, or less trustworthy. After the digitally edited photos were added, a total of 73 face images were included in the pilot study. Out of the 73 images, participants were randomly presented with 23 faces, approximately half Black and half White. Thirteen tattoo images (4 non-aggressive, 4 prison-styled, 5 aggressive) were also included in the study and were rated to what extent they look prison-styled, threatening, aggressive, attractive and peaceful. Out of the 13 images, participants were randomly presented with 4 tattoo images.

Three hundred and four participants from Amazon's Mechanical Turk participated in the pilot study. Data from 22 participants was excluded for failing the attention check. Data from an additional 13 participants was excluded for completing the survey in less than 300 seconds or greater than 2,000 seconds. The lower boundary was based on the minimum amount of time for participants to complete the pilot study without simply clicking through the questionnaire. The upper boundary was three standard deviations above the mean time to complete the study. This left 269 participants (84 male, age range from 19-73, M = 40.43 SD = 13.14) for analysis. Due to the nature of the randomization procedure through Qualtrics, certain face images were shown to participants more often than others. To create equal sample sizes (i.e. ~ 50) for each image, a random sample of data was taken from the images with sample sizes greater than 50. These random samples were then analyzed. The means of the trustworthiness and Afrocentric feature ratings of the face images were compared. The original data for the tattoo images were equal in sample size, therefore the original data was analyzed. The means of the aggressive and prisonstyled ratings of the tattoo images were compared (See Table 1). One face image was chosen for each skin tone/facial trustworthiness condition in Study 1 (Dark-skinned, trustworthy: M_{afro} = 5.88, SD = 1.42, $M_{trust} = 4.88$, SD = 1.32; Dark-skinned, neutral: $M_{afro} = 5.72$, SD = 1.91, $M_{trust} = 1.91$



4.3, SD = 1.52; Dark-skinned, untrustworthy: $M_{afro} = 5.79$, SD = 1.85, $M_{trust} = 3.28$, SD = 1.28; Light-skinned, trustworthy: $M_{afro} = 5.5$, SD = 1.45, $M_{trust} = 4.74$, SD = 1.24; Light-skinned, neutral: $M_{afro} = 3.74$, SD = 1.58, $M_{trust} = 3.87$, SD = 1.38; Light-skinned, untrustworthy: $M_{afro} = 3.49$, SD = 1.74, $M_{trust} = 3.49$, SD = 1.46; White, trustworthy: $M_{afro} = 1.4$, SD = 0.9, $M_{trust} = 4.56$, SD = 1.43; White, neutral: $M_{afro} = 1.76$, SD = 1.65, $M_{trust} = 4.04$, SD = 1.32; White, untrustworthy: $M_{afro} = 1.44$, SD = 1.05, $M_{trust} = 2.58$, SD = 1.4). One aggressive tattoo ($M_{agg} = 5.44$, SD = 1.37; $M_{prison} = 3.69$, SD = 1.66) and one non-aggressive tattoo ($M_{agg} = 2.29$, SD = 1.43, $M_{prison} = 2.53$, SD = 1.71) was chosen to be utilized in the study.

A total of 27 images were developed to be used as stimuli in Study 1. There are three different versions of each face image: one with an aggressive tattoo, one with a non-aggressive tattoo, and one with no tattoo as a control. The tattoos were digitally edited onto the neck of the male images. Tattoo placement on the neck was chosen for two reasons. First, visible tattoos, such as those on the neck and face are perceived more negatively and associated more with deviant behavior than non-visible tattoos (K. A. Brown et al., 2018; J. Adams, 2009). Second, neck tattoos are relatively more common than facial tattoos in the population (Laumann & Derick, 2006).

Case Vignette

The vignette is an adaptation of those utilized by K. A. Brown et al. (2018), in which they investigated the effect of strength of evidence (i.e., strong and weak). K. A. Brown and colleagues did this by having the confidence of an eyewitness be 90% or 50%. Since I was not investigating strength of evidence as a factor, I instead had the eyewitness be 75% confident in their identification. The vignette describes an assault committed outside of a bar (see Appendix I). Assault was chosen as the crime for the following reasons. A stereotype of those with tattoos



is that they are more violent and aggressive (Swami et al., 2015), and assault has also been shown to be a stereotypical crime of people with tattoos (K. A. Brown et al., 2018). As mentioned above, violence and aggression is also a stereotype of Black men, and assault is a blue collar crime, which is stereotypically associated with Black men. This vignette contains ambiguous evidence against the defendant, in order for jurors to use extra-evidentiary variables, such as defendant or juror characteristics, to aid in their decision making. Additionally, when participants are presented with a highly ambiguous case, they are more likely to find the defendant guilty if the stereotypes associated with his/her appearance is congruent with the crime they are accused of (Dumas & Testé, 2006). Furthermore, some literature suggests that the more violent or serious the crime is, the more likely people will rely on crime stereotypes (Skorinko & Spellman, 2013). Since this case is ambiguous, stereotype-congruent, and violent in nature, it was hypothesized that this vignette would be effective in evoking stereotype use.

Covariate Predictors

Modern Racism Scale. The participants completed McConahay's (1986) Modern Racism Scale (MRS; $\alpha = .90$). This scale was utilized to measure the presence of racial prejudice. This scale contains six items and participants rated each item on a 5-point Likert scale (1=strongly disagree, 5=strongly agree), with higher scores corresponding to higher modern racism scores, except item 2 (reverse-coded). An example item is "Discrimination against blacks is no longer a problem in the United States" (See Appendix A).

Martin Stigma Against Tattoos Survey. The participants also completed Martin and Dula's (2010) Martin Stigma Against Tattoos Survey (MSATS; $\alpha = .96$; see Appendix B). This scale measures attitudes towards tattooed individuals. This scale contains seventeen items and participant rated each item on a 6-point Likert scale (1=strongly disagree, 6=strongly agree),



with higher scores corresponding to higher negative attitudes toward tattooed individuals, except item 1 (reverse-coded). An example item is "People with tattoos are more likely to be irresponsible."

Internal/External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice. They also completed Plant and Devine's (1998) Internal Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice scale (IMS) and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice Scale (EMS) for both attitudes toward Black people (IMS_r, $\alpha = .87$; EMS_r, $\alpha = .89$) and tattooed individuals (IMS_t, $\alpha = .82$, EMS_t, $\alpha = .92$). These scales were utilized to determine if participants are purposefully responding without prejudice to look socially desirable and/or to respond in a way that matches their personal values. Prior research has shown that those scoring higher on the IMS respond more positively on explicit measures of attitudes (Zestcott et al., 2018). The IMS contains five items and the EMS contains five items. Participants rated each measure on a 9-point scale (1=strongly disagree, 9=strongly agree), with higher scores corresponding to higher motivation to respond with prejudice, except for item 2 in the IMS (reverse-coded). An example item from the IMS is "I am personally motivated by my beliefs to be nonprejudiced toward Black people (tattooed people)." An example item from the EMS is "I attempt to appear nonprejudiced toward Black people (tattooed people) in order to avoid disapproval from others."

Dependent Variables

Case Outcomes

Participants were asked to make judgments similar to those in other studies investigating the effects of defendant appearance on juror perceptions (K. A. Brown et al., 2018; Flowe, 2012; Funk & Todorov, 2013; J. P. Wilson & Rule, 2015). Participants were asked to make a dichotomous verdict preference (guilty or not guilty), followed by a rating of how confident they



were in their decision (1 = not at all, 7 = very). If a guilty verdict was given, participants were asked to give a sentence of either imprisonment or probation, following the United States Sentencing Commission Guidelines (2018; see Appendix J).

Criminal Appearance

Participants were also asked to rate the defendant on how trustworthy (reverse-coded), aggressive, dangerous, criminal, and honest (reverse-coded) they appear (order randomized; $1 = not at all, 7 = very; \alpha = .79$). The average of these items was used as a measure of criminal stereotype activation and overall criminal appearance (see Funk & Todorov, 2013). To avoid demand effects, filler items were also included (i.e., to what extent the defendant looks attractive, friendly, baby-faced; See Appendix K).

Participant Characteristics

Lastly, participants were asked to respond to demographic items (i.e., gender, age, religious and political affiliations, whether they have or are planning to get a tattoo(s)). Participants were also presented with manipulation check items. They include questions determining whether or not they remember the defendant's tattoo possession, if the amount of evidence against the defendant was ambiguous, as well as whether they knew the purpose of the study (See Appendix L).

Procedure

This study was conducted via a survey through Qualtrics. After agreeing to participate, participants were shown an image of a hypothetical defendant (350 x 246 pixels), along with the assault case vignette. After reading the case vignette, participants were asked to give a verdict and rate their confidence in that verdict. If they found the defendant guilty, they were asked to give a preferred sentence. On the subsequent page, participants were presented the image of the



defendant again, along with the questionnaire containing criminal appearance questions. Next, participants were prompted to complete the MRS, MSATS, IMS_t, EMS_t, IMS_r, and EMS_r, as well as additional scales included as filler questionnaires, such as the Social Dominance Orientation Scale (Pratto et al., 1994; see Appendix E), Right-Wing Authoritarianism Scale (Rattazzi et al., 2007; See Appendix F), System Justification Scale (Kay & Jost, 2003; See Appendix G), and Need For Cognition Scale (Cacioppo et al., 1984; See Appendix H) in a randomized order. Finally, participants were asked to complete the demographic and manipulation check questionnaire.

RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses and Manipulation Checks

Prior to testing the main hypotheses of Study 1, analyses were conducted to test the effectiveness of the physical trait and vignette manipulations. On average, participants rated the strength of evidence against the defendant as moderate (M = 3.83, SD = 1.68), suggesting the vignette was effectively ambiguous. The effectiveness of the facial trustworthiness conditions was confirmed through the results of a one-way ANOVA, such that untrustworthy faces were rated as less trustworthy (M = 3.37, SD = 1.22) than neutral faces (M = 3.72, SD = 1.22) and trustworthy faces (M = 4.04, SD = 1.32), F(2, 423) = 9.88, p < .001. Another one-way ANOVA was conducted to determine if the skin tone conditions significantly differed in Afrocentric appearance. On average, participants rated dark-skinned faces as significantly more Afrocentric (M = 5.97, SD = 1.29) than light-skinned (M = 4.52, SD = 1.61) or White faces (M = 1.52, SD = 1.21), F(2, 423) = 385.3, p < .001. Thus, to ensure any outcomes were not unduly influenced, Afrocentric appearance was entered as a covariate in the analyses. Another analysis was conducted to ensure that participant tattoo possession was equivalent across the three tattoo



conditions. Results suggest no significant differences across tattoo conditions, $\chi^2(4) = 7.23$, p = .123. The sample for this study reported, on average, low levels of tattoo prejudice (M = 40.89, SD = 19.75) and low-to-moderate levels of racial prejudice (M = 2.31, SD = 1.02). Additionally, the sample reported moderate levels of external motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people (M = 4.27, SD = 2.28) and tattooed people (M = 3.89, SD = 2.29), but higher levels of internal motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people (M = 6.57, SD = 1.88). Correlations between the dependent variables and covariates can be found in Table 2.

Case Judgments

Verdict

In total, there were 290 (68.1%) "not guilty" and 136 (31.9%) "guilty" verdicts. A generalized linear model with a specified binary logistic link function was conducted to determine if the physical traits (i.e., tattoos, facial trustworthiness, skin tone), covariates (i.e., MRS, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_t, EMS_t), Afrocentric appearance, or perceived criminal appearance were significant predictors of dichotomous verdict. MRS was a significant predictor, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 7.42$, p = .006. The direction of the beta (b = 0.38) suggests as racial prejudice increases, the likelihood of a guilty verdict increases. Perceived criminal appearance was a significant predictor, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 30.79$, p < .001. The direction of the beta (b = 0.67) suggests as perceived criminal appearance increases, the likelihood of a guilty verdict increases. Once perceived criminal appearance was entered, MRS became only marginally significant (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 3.71$, p = .054, b = 0.28). Tattoos, trustworthiness, skin tone, Afrocentric appearance, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_r, and EMS_t were not significant predictors (see Table 3).



Confidence in Not Guilty Verdict

A generalized linear model analysis was conducted to test the predictors on confidence in a not guilty verdict. Afrocentric appearance was a significant predictor, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 9.32$, p =.002. Surprisingly and contrary to hypotheses, the direction of the beta (b = 0.19) suggests that as perceived Afrocentric appearance increased, confidence in a not guilty verdict also increased. Perceived criminal appearance was also a significant predictor, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 10.44$, p = .001, with the direction of the beta (b = -0.28) suggesting that as criminal appearance increased, confidence decreased. The physical traits and other covariates were not significant predictors (see Table 4).

Confidence in Guilty Verdict

A generalized linear model was conducted to test the predictors on confidence in a guilty verdict. Tattoo condition was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 6.22$, p = .045), such that there was more confidence that defendants with a non-aggressive tattoo were guilty (M = 5.7, SE = .13) than defendants with no tattoo (M = 5.2, SE = .16). IMS_r was also a significant predictor, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 8.20$, p = .004. Surprisingly, the direction of the beta (b = 0.18) suggests that as internal motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people increased, confidence in a guilty verdict increased. The other physical traits, covariates, and criminal appearance were not significant predictors (see Table 5).

Supporting the hypothesis of an additive effect of multiple stereotypical traits, several two-way interactions were significant: skin tone x tattoo, Wald $\chi^2(4) = 16.7$, p = .002; trustworthiness x tattoo, Wald $\chi^2(4) = 26.5$, p < .001; skin tone x trustworthiness, Wald $\chi^2(4) = 9.64$, p = .047. Examination of the trustworthiness x tattoo interaction plot (see Figure 1) suggests that when the defendant had an untrustworthy face, there was more confidence that



defendants with an aggressive tattoo (M = 5.91, SE = 0.19) or non-aggressive tattoo (M = 5.77, SE = 0.23) were guilty compared to a defendant with no tattoo (M = 4.04, SE = 0.31). However, when the defendant had a trustworthy or neutral face, the differences between the tattoo conditions were insignificant (see Table 6). Examination of the skin tone x trustworthiness interaction plot (see Figure 2) suggests that when the defendant had an untrustworthy face, there was more confidence that a dark-skinned (M = 5.68, SE = 0.23) or light-skinned (M = 5.39, SE =(0.26) defendant was guilty compared to a white defendant (M = 4.65, SE = 0.28). However, when the defendant had a trustworthy or neutral face, the differences between skin tones were insignificant (see Table 7). The skin tone x tattoo interaction did not support the additive effect hypothesis, as the interaction plot (see Figure 3) suggests that when the defendants did not have a tattoo, there was more confidence that a dark-skinned defendant was guilty (M = 6.16, SE =0.30) compared to a light skinned (M = 4.57, SE = 0.33) or white defendant (M = 4.83, SE =0.29). However, when the defendants had a non-aggressive tattoo or aggressive tattoo, the differences between skin tones were insignificant (see Table 8). Further interpretation of these interactions will be discussed below.

Sentencing

Out of the 136 participants that provided a guilty verdict, six participants did not recommend a sentence, resulting in 130 sentencing recommendations. In total, there were 46 (35.4%) recommendations for probation and 84 (64.6%) recommendations for prison. A generalized linear model with a specified binary logistic function was conducted to test for any significant predictors of preferred sentence type. Interestingly, EMS_t was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 7.96$, p = .005), with the direction of the beta (b = 0.44) suggesting as external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals increased, the likelihood that the



defendant was sentenced to prison increased. In contrast, IMS_t was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 5.04$, p = .025), with the direction of the beta (b = -0.42) suggesting as internal motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals increased, the likelihood that the defendant was sentenced to prison decreased.

There was also a significant two-way interaction between tattoo condition and MSATS (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 10.52$, p = .005). This interaction was further assessed with the PROCESS macro in SPSS (Hayes, 2017). More specifically, MSATS was examined as a moderator of the relation between tattoo condition and sentence type. Two moderation analyses were conducted to create all three relevant contrasts (i.e., Non-Aggressive – None [X1]; Aggressive – None [X2]; Non-Aggressive – Aggressive [X₃]), and test their interactions with MSATS on sentence type while controlling for the covariates and other physical traits. The results suggest that the contrasts, MSATS, their interaction, the other physical traits, and covariates accounted for a marginally significant amount of variance in sentence type, $R^2 = .22$, Wald $\chi^2(14) = 22.4$, p = .07. The interaction between tattoo condition and MSATS accounted for a significant proportion of variance, $\Delta R^2 = .09$, Wald $\chi^2(2) = 9.81$, p = .007. More specifically, the interaction between X₁ and MSATS was significant (b = -0.09, Wald $\chi^2[1] = 6.48$, p = .011), the interaction between X₃ and MSATS was significant (b = -0.07, Wald $\chi^2[1] = 7.01$, p = .008), and the interaction between X₂ and MSATS was not significant (b = -0.01, Wald $\chi^2[1] = 0.26$, p = .619). Surprisingly, examination of the interaction plot (see Figure 4) suggests at low levels of tattoo prejudice, defendants with a non-aggressive tattoo had a higher likelihood of being sentenced to prison than those with an aggressive tattoo. However, at high levels of tattoo prejudice, defendants with no tattoo were more likely to be sentenced to prison than those with a non-aggressive tattoo. The



other physical traits, covariates, or criminal appearance were not significant predictors (see Table 9).

A generalized linear model analysis was conducted to test the predictors on prison sentence length (in months; n = 84). Afrocentric appearance was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^{2}[1] = 8.17$, p = .004) with the direction of the beta (b = 0.51) suggesting as Afrocentric appearance increases, the length of prison sentence also increases. Interestingly, IMSr was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 4.41$, p = .036), with the direction of the beta (b = 0.48) suggesting as internal motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people increases, the length of prison sentence also increases. In contrast, IMS_t was a significant predictor (Wald χ^2 [1] = 4.6, p = .032), with the direction of the beta (b = -0.55) suggesting as internal motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals increases, the length of prison sentence decreases. Additionally, there was a significant interaction between skin tone and facial trustworthiness, Wald $\chi^2(4) = 11.58$, p = .021. Contrary to the previously mentioned additive effect of stereotypical traits hypothesis, examination of the interaction plot (Figure 5) suggests that the dark-skinned, trustworthy (M = 7.08, SE = 0.86), light-skinned, neutral (M = 6.69, SE =0.76), white, trustworthy (M = 6.9, SE = 0.91), and white, untrustworthy (M = 6.96, SE = 0.87) defendants were all given significantly longer sentences than the dark-skinned untrustworthy defendant (M = 3.7, SE = 0.78). The dark-skinned, trustworthy defendant was also given a longer sentence than the dark-skinned, neutral defendant (M = 4.12, SE = 1.1). All other comparisons were not significant (see Table 10) and the other physical traits, covariates, and criminal appearance were not significant predictors of prison sentence (see Table 11).

Another analysis was conducted to test the predictors on probation sentence length (in months; n = 46). Perceived criminal appearance was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 4.19$, *p*



= .041), with the direction of the beta (b = .99) suggesting that as perceived criminal appearance increased, the length of sentence increased. All other predictors were not significant (see Table 12).

Criminal Appearance

A generalized linear model analysis was conducted to test the physical traits and covariates as predictors of perceived criminal appearance. Tattoo condition was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 15.58 \ p < .001$), such that defendants with aggressive tattoos (M = 4.04, SE = 0.08) and non-aggressive tattoos (M = 4.13, SE = 0.08) appeared more criminal-looking than defendants with no tattoos (M = 3.70, SE = 0.08). Trustworthiness was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 64.87$, p < .001), such that untrustworthy defendants appeared more criminal looking (M = 4.47, SE = 0.08) than the neutral (M = 3.84, SE = 0.08) or trustworthy (M= 3.56, SE = 0.08) defendants. Skin tone was a significant predictor (Wald χ^2 [2] = 37.68, p < .001), such that white defendants appeared more criminal looking (M = 4.25, SE = 0.12) than light-skinned (M = 3.83, SE = 0.08) and dark-skinned defendants (M = 3.79, SE = 0.11). MRS was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 7.1$, p = .008), with the direction of the beta (b = 0.37) suggesting as racial prejudice increases, perceived criminal appearance increases. MSATS was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 8.04$, p = .005), with the direction of the beta (b = 0.01) suggesting that as tattoo prejudice increases, perceived criminal appearance increases. Afrocentric features was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 7.0$, p = .008), with the direction of the beta (b = 0.09) suggesting as a defendant's perceived Afrocentric appearance increases, perceived criminal appearance increases. The other covariates were not significant predictors (see Table 13).



www.manaraa.com

The interaction between skin tone and MRS was significant (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 34.97$, p < .001). This interaction was further assessed with the PROCESS macro in SPSS (Hayes, 2017). More specifically, MRS was examined as a moderator of the relationship between skin tone and perceived criminal appearance. Two moderation analyses were conducted to create all three relevant contrasts (i.e., Light – Dark $[X_1]$; White – Dark $[X_2]$; Light – White $[X_3]$) and test each contrast's interaction with MRS while controlling for the other physical traits and covariates. The results suggest that the contrasts, MRS, their interactions, and the other predictors accounted for a significant amount of variance in perceived criminal appearance, $R^2 = .27$, F(13, 412) = 11.88, p < .001. The interaction between skin tone and MRS accounted for a significant proportion of variance, $\Delta R^2 = .06$, F(2, 412) = 16.41, p < .001. More specifically, the interactions between X₂ and MRS (b = -0.59, t[412] = -5.20, p < .001) and X₃ and MRS (b = 0.59, t[412] = 4.75, p < 0.001) .001) were significant, while the interaction between X_1 and MRS was not (b = 0.01, t[412] =0.04, p = .969). Examination of the interaction plot (see Figure 6) suggests at low levels of prejudice, white defendants appeared more criminal than those with light skin or dark skin. As racial prejudice increased, perceived criminal appearance of light-skinned and dark-skinned defendants increased and criminal appearance of white defendants decreased.

An additional stepwise linear regression analysis was conducted to estimate the unique variance explained by each physical trait. The covariates were entered into the first model, accounting for approximately 9% of unique variance, F(6, 419) = 6.95, p < .001, $R^2 = .09$. Skin tone was entered into the second model, accounting for approximately 0% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 418) = 0.11$, p = .737, $R^2_{change} = .00$. However, as was mentioned in the skin tone x MRS analysis, the interaction accounted for 6% of unique variance. Facial trustworthiness was entered into the third model, accounting for approximately 10% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 418) = 0.11$, p = .737, $R^2_{change} = .00$. However, as was mentioned in the skin tone x



417) = 49.4, p < .001, R^2_{change} = .10. Tattoo condition was entered into the fourth model, accounting for approximately 2% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 416) = 8.06$, p = .005, $R^2_{change} = .02$ (see Table 14).

Criminal Appearance Mediation

Given that the physical traits were not significant predictors of dichotomous verdict, mediation analyses were conducted as indirect effect models using the PROCESS macro in SPSS (Hayes, 2017). Three separate analyses were conducted to test the indirect effects of the contrasts associated with each physical trait individually, while controlling for the effects of the other physical traits and covariates (see Figure 7). The indirect effect of tattoo contrasts X1 (Non-Aggressive vs. None and X₂ (Aggressive vs. None) were significant, a = 0.452, p < .001; c' =0.298 [0.125, 0.546] and a = 0.352, p = .005; c' = 0.232 [0.074, 0.448]; respectively. Contrast X₃ (Non-Aggressive vs. Aggressive) was not significant, a = 0.099, p = .412; c' = 0.066 [-0.091, 0.248]. Specifically, defendants with non-aggressive and aggressive tattoos elicited greater perceived criminal appearance ratings when compared to a defendant with no tattoo, which subsequently led to a higher likelihood of a guilty verdict (b = 0.66, p < .001; see Table 15). The indirect effect of facial trustworthiness contrasts X_1 (Neutral vs. Trustworthy), X_2 (Untrustworthy) vs. Trustworthy), and X₃ (Untrustworthy vs. Neutral) were significant, a = 0.301, p = .015; c' =0.197 [0.035, 0.388]; a = 0.896, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.909]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c' = 0.584 [0.354, 0.90]; a = 0.595, p < .001; c'0.388 [0.203, 0.67]; respectively. Specifically, defendants with an untrustworthy face elicited greater perceived criminal appearance ratings, which subsequently led to higher likelihood of a guilty verdict (b = 0.65, p < .001; see Table 16). Given that there was a significant interaction of skin tone x MRS on criminal appearance, a moderated-mediation indirect effect analysis was conducted to test the indirect effect of skin tone. The indirect effects of skin tone contrasts X_2



(White vs. Dark) and X₃ (Light vs. White) were significantly moderated by MRS (X₂: a = -0.063, p = .893; $a_{int} = -0.59$, p < .001; X₃: a = 0.327, p = .383; $a_{int} = 0.59$, p < .001). Contrast X₁ (Light vs. Dark) was not significant, a = 0.265, p = .39; $a_{int} = 0.01$, p = .969. Specifically, white defendants elicited greater criminal appearance ratings, which subsequently lead to higher likelihood of a guilty verdict (b = 0.691, p < .001), but only at low and moderate levels of racial prejudice (see Table 17).

DISCUSSION

Study 1 investigated the effects of stereotypically criminal traits (i.e., tattoos, dark skin tone, facial untrustworthiness) on criminal case judgments and perceived criminal appearance of the defendant, while accounting for and including the effects of prejudice and motivation to be non-prejudiced. Overall the findings of Study 1 were mixed concerning the a priori hypotheses (discussed below). In addition, there were significant effects that were considered and analyzed post hoc, such as the interactions between physical traits and prejudice or motivation to be non-prejudiced.

My hypotheses about the effects of the manipulated physical traits received mixed support from the findings of Study 1. None of the manipulated physical traits directly predicted dichotomous verdict or sentencing, which is incongruent with the hypotheses and past literature (Eberhardt et al., 2006; Funk & Todorov, 2013; B. D. Johnson & King, 2017; Levinson & Young, 2010; Porter et al., 2010), but is congruent with findings by K. A. Brown et al. (2018) in which defendant tattoos did not have a significant effect on verdict or perceived likelihood of guilt. Contrary to this finding, the participants of Study 1 had higher confidence in a guilty verdict when the defendant had a non-aggressive tattoo than when the defendant did not have a tattoo.



The hypothesis of multiple categories influencing case judgments more than individual categories was partially supported through the interactive effects of physical traits on confidence in a guilty verdict. Participants had more confidence that a defendant with two stereotypic traits (i.e., an untrustworthy face and a tattoo; Black and untrustworthy face) was guilty compared to a defendant with one stereotypic trait (i.e., an untrustworthy face and no tattoo; White and untrustworthy face). Furthermore, adding another stereotypic trait had the effect of removing disparities between conditions of another stereotypic trait, such that there was more confidence that a dark-skinned defendant was guilty compared to a light-skinned or white defendant, but when adding a tattoo, the differences in confidence between skin tones were not significant. This suggests that adding a tattoo to a white or light-skinned face was detrimental, while adding a tattoo to a dark-skinned face did not have a significant impact.

However, there was also evidence against this hypothesis through the interaction of skin tone x trustworthiness on prison sentence length, such that the defendant with both stereotypically criminal traits (i.e., Dark skin, untrustworthy) received significantly shorter prison sentences than several other defendants. Since both untrustworthy faces and those with dark skin tone have been shown to receive more severe sentences, it is unclear why the combination of the two traits would result in the opposite result. It is unlikely due to a motivation to be non-prejudiced to Black people, as I controlled for this construct. It is possible that the interaction of skin tone and facial trustworthiness does not have a similar interactive effect as has been shown with other traits in past literature (Espinoza et al., 2015; Spohn & Holleran, 2000; Steffensmeier et al., 1998; Willis-Esqueda et al., 2008). Although the materials were pilot tested, it is also possible that the face image manipulations did not have the expected effect and thus were not effective.



The role of prejudice, as well as internal and external motivation to respond without prejudice, in predicting case outcomes provided mixed support for the hypotheses. Participants with higher levels of racial prejudice were more likely to provide guilty verdicts, regardless of defendant skin tone. In contrast to hypotheses, the tattoo condition x tattoo prejudice interaction suggests highly prejudiced people recommended harsher sentences to defendants with no tattoos than those with a tattoo, which is counterintuitive to how prejudice usually influences judgments. Since motivation to be non-prejudiced was controlled, this finding is not likely due to social desirability concerns. In fact, the effects of internal and external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals on sentencing recommendations were congruent with past literature (Amodio et al., 2008; Butz & Plant, 2009), such that those with higher levels of external motivation (i.e., largely motivated by external, social norms) were more likely to recommend a prison sentence, while those with higher levels of internal motivation (i.e., motivated by personal values) were less likely to recommend a prison sentence. Although the motivation to respond without prejudice scores are congruent with past literature, the way these constructs relate to prejudice scores does not. Past literature has shown that scores from prejudice scales are positively correlated with external motivation and negatively correlated with internal motivation (Plant & Devine, 1998; P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Hausmann & Ryan, 2004). However, the bivariate correlations of this study are the opposite (see Table 1). Further examination of the correlation tables shows a pattern of relationships between prejudice and motivation to be non-prejudiced towards Black people that is consistent with past literature, such that prejudice is positively correlated to external motivation and negatively correlated to internal motivation. The same pattern of internal motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals is present for prison sentence length. Surprisingly, internal motivation to respond



without prejudice to Black people had the opposite effect, such that higher internal motivation resulted in longer prison sentences. These results must be interpreted with caution. These are the results of the constructs across all tattoo and skin tone conditions, because the interactions between the conditions and prejudice were not significant.

The manipulated physical traits seemed to activate a criminal stereotype, as evidenced through the higher levels of perceived criminal appearance for those with tattoos and an untrustworthy face. Furthermore, although the overall consensus is that race has at least a small effect on juror decisions, it has been proposed that the effect of race is dependent on other factors, such as jury race composition (D. J. Devine et al., 2001), type of crime (Mazzella & Feingold, 1994), or juror social dominance orientation (Kemmelmeier, 2005). In a similar fashion, the results of this study suggest that skin tone interacted with racial prejudice to result in the activation of the criminal stereotype. Specifically, a white defendant was perceived as more criminal looking, but only at lower levels of racial prejudice. This provides evidence that skin tone itself is not directly influential in perceptions of defendants, but perceptions are dependent on levels of racial prejudice. As previously mentioned, negative stereotypes and prejudice seem to have a strong relationship, with those high in prejudice being more likely to apply negative stereotypes, and those with lower levels of prejudice are more likely to inhibit their activation (P. G. Devine, 1989; Lepore & Brown, 1997; Kawakami et al., 1998), which would explain lowprejudiced participants perceiving Black defendants as less criminal-looking than White defendants. Additionally, tattoo prejudice was predictive of higher criminal appearance ratings, but did not interact with tattoo condition. This finding, along with the main effect of racial prejudice on verdict decisions, suggests that those with more prejudicial attitudes toward tattooed



individuals are more inclined to have negative attitudes of others (i.e., perceive them as criminal looking) regardless of whether they have a tattoo or not.

The estimated effect sizes of the predictors on perceived criminal appearance reveal the salience of these traits and attitudes in activating a criminal stereotype. After accounting for the variance explained by the covariates, it was found that facial trustworthiness explained the most variance (10%), suggesting that out of all of the variables included in this study, this variable was the best predictor of criminal stereotype activation. Next, presence of a tattoo was a significant predictor, but was not as important as face trustworthiness. Lastly, skin tone alone did not explain a significant amount of variance in perceived criminal appearance (0%). However, skin tone's interaction with racial prejudice did explain a significant amount of variance (6%), further suggesting that the effect of skin tone on stereotype activation was dependent on individual difference in racial prejudice.

Lastly, perceived criminal appearance was a substantial predictor of several case outcomes, all in the hypothesized direction. More specifically, the higher in criminal appearance the defendant was, the more likely they were to receive a guilty verdict, the less confident participants were in a not guilty verdict, and the longer the given probation sentence was. Furthermore, since perceived criminal appearance was a measure of criminal stereotype activation, these results suggest that the activation of criminal stereotypes results in harsher criminal case outcomes, which is congruent with the findings of Funk and Todorov (2013). Not only was criminal stereotype activation a significant predictor of case judgments, but it was also the crucial link between the presence of stereotypical traits and case judgments. This is evidenced by the lack of significant direct effects of physical traits on case judgments, but the significant indirect effect of physical traits on case judgments through their influence on criminal



stereotype activation. This is partially congruent with findings of Funk and Todorov (2013), however their mediation model had significant direct effects of tattoos on case judgments that were lessened once criminal stereotype activation was added as a mediator. The indirect effects of the current model suggests the presence of physical traits, such as white skin (compared to Black skin and only at low and medium levels of racial prejudice), aggressive or non-aggressive tattoos (compared to no tattoos), and untrustworthy faces, only have an effect on case judgments through their activation of a criminal stereotype.

Although it was not one of the manipulated physical traits in this study, perceived Afrocentric appearance had significant effects on confidence in a not guilty verdict, prison sentence length, and perceived criminal appearance. The results suggest that as perceived Afrocentric facial appearance increases, the prison sentence length and extent to which the defendant looks criminal also increases, which is consistent with past research on Afrocentric facial features (Blair, Judd, & Chapleau, 2004; Kleider, Cavrak, & Knuycky, 2012; Pizzi et al., 2005). Interestingly, the more that the defendant appeared Afrocentric, the more confident participants were in a not guilty verdict. These results suggest that perhaps there are individual differences between those that rendered a guilty verdict and those that rendered a not guilty verdict that may explain the differential effects of Afrocentric appearance between these two groups. It is not likely that the individual difference is motivation to respond without prejudice, as I controlled for and included this construct in the model. The seemingly contradictory influences of Afrocentric features demonstrates the importance of further investigating the effects of these features in Study 2.

One limitation of the current study was that some of the effects on sentencing may not have been detectable due to only a minority of the sample (n = 130) giving a recommended



sentence, resulting in low power, $1-\beta = .29$. Since studies have found that there are discernable sentencing disparities among those with differing skin tone (Burch, 2015; R. D. King & Johnson, 2016), Afrocentric facial features (Blair et al., 2004; Eberhardt et al., 2006), and tattoos (B. D. Johnson & King, 2017), and sentencing has been suggested to be a more sensitive juror-decision outcome variable compared to verdict preferences (Barnett & Field, 1978; Sigall & Ostrove, 1975), especially with racial biases (Sweeney & Haney, 1992), the sentencing measure was adjusted to ensure more power in Study 2.


CHAPTER III STUDY 2

METHOD

Participants

For Study 2, a G*Power 3.1 analysis (Faul et al., 2009) was conducted to determine minimum sample size. It was determined that 304 participants would be necessary to detect moderate effect sizes at $\alpha = .05$ and power = .80.

In total, Study 2 consisted of 548 individuals from Amazon's Mechanical Turk who were compensated with \$0.30 for their participation. Of these, 116 participants were excluded for failing attention checks, 10 were excluded for not being U.S. citizens, 34 were excluded for failing manipulation checks, and 64 were excluded for completing the study in under 7 minutes, i.e., one standard deviation below the mean completion time, suggesting limited effort or attention. Thus, analyses for Study 2 included 324 participants (age range 18-78, $M_{age} = 39.3$, SD = 13.1; 195 female; 244 White). Participants in Study 2 were randomly assigned to one of eighteen conditions in a 3 (defendant skin tone: Black [Dark-skinned] vs. Black [Light-skinned] vs. White) x 2 (Afrocentric features: more vs. less) x 3 (tattoo: aggressive vs. non-aggressive vs. none) factorial design, with cell sizes ranging from 17 to 20.

Stimuli/Materials

The face images utilized in Study 2 were also tested in the pilot study mentioned above in Study 1. One face image was chosen for each skin-tone/Afrocentric condition, with the White, less Afrocentric image being the same image used in Study 1 for the White, neutral condition (Dark-skinned, more Afrocentric: $M_{afro} = 6.29$, SD = 1.39, $M_{trust} = 3.97$, SD = 1.1; Dark-skinned, less Afrocentric: $M_{afro} = 5.1$, SD = 1.62, $M_{trust} = 3.78$, SD = 1.31; Light-skinned, more



Afrocentric: $M_{afro} = 4.67$, SD = 1.54, $M_{trust} = 4.18$, SD = 1.28; Light-skinned, less Afrocentric: $M_{afro} = 2.78$, SD = 1.74, $M_{trust} = 4.16$, SD = 1.25; White, more Afrocentric: $M_{afro} = 3.06$, SD = 1.83, $M_{trust} = 4.0$, SD = 1.27; White, less Afrocentric: reported above). The tattoo images are also the same as those utilized in Study 1. A total of 18 images were developed to be used as stimuli in Study 2, with three different tattoo versions of the six face images. Unless otherwise noted below, all other materials and the procedure are identical to Study 1: MRS, $\alpha = .91$; MSATS, $\alpha = .97$; IMS_r, $\alpha = .85$; EMS_r, $\alpha = .90$; IMS_t, $\alpha = .80$; EMS_t, $\alpha = .91$.

Sentencing

To generate more power in assessing effects on sentencing, all participants, regardless of their verdict preference, were asked to provide a recommended sentence. After rendering their verdict, participants were told the defendant was found guilty and they were to give a recommended sentence of probation or prison. On the subsequent page, they were told to give a recommended length of sentence (See Appendix L).

RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses

Prior to testing the main hypotheses of Study 2, analyses were conducted to test the effectiveness of the physical trait and vignette manipulations. On average, participants rated the strength of evidence against the defendant as moderate (M = 3.63, SD = 1.69), suggesting the vignette was effectively ambiguous. The effectiveness of the Afrocentric conditions was confirmed through the results of an ANOVA, such that Afrocentric faces were rated as more Afrocentric (M = 4.83, SD = 1.86) than non-Afrocentric faces (M = 3.35, SD = 2.11), F(1, 318) = 72.17, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .19$. This ANOVA also confirmed the findings of Study 1, such that those with dark skin (M = 5.60, SD = 0.15) are perceived as more Afrocentric than those with light



skin (M = 4.01, SD = 0.15) or white skin (M = 2.69, SD = 0.15), F(2, 318) = 91.33, p < .000, η_p^2 = .37. This ANOVA also resulted in a significant interaction between skin tone and Afrocentric facial features, such that the defendant with dark skin and more Afrocentric facial features (M =6.45, SD = 0.21) appeared more Afrocentric than those with dark skin and less Afrocentric features (M = 4.74, SD = 0.21), light skin and more Afrocentric features (M = 4.33, SD = 0.21), light skin and less Afrocentric features (M = 3.68, SD = 0.21), white skin and more Afrocentric features (M = 3.74, SD = 0.21), and white skin and less Afrocentric features (M = 1.65, SD =0.21), F(2, 318) = 6.011, p = .003, $\eta_p^2 = .04$. Other significant differences include: dark skin, less Afrocentric was perceived as significantly more Afrocentric than light skin, less Afrocentric and white skin, more Afrocentric; white skin, less Afrocentric are perceived as significantly less Afrocentric than all other cells in the interaction. This suggests that although Afrocentric facial features are accounted for, skin tone and its interaction with facial features significantly influences perceived Afrocentric facial appearance. Thus, this interaction must be kept under consideration when interpreting these effects on outcome variables. Again, an analysis was conducted to determine equality of participant tattoo possession across tattoo conditions and the results indicated no significant differences, $\chi^2(4) = 5.06$, p = .281. Similar to Study 1, the sample reported low levels of tattoo prejudice (M = 39.26, SD = 20.66), low-to-moderate levels of racial prejudice (M = 2.19, SD = 1.01), moderate levels of external motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people (M = 4.14, SD = 2.34) and tattooed people (M = 3.72, SD = 2.31), and higher levels of internal motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people (M = 7.44, SD = 1.68) and tattooed people (M = 6.89, SD = 1.81). Correlations between the dependent variables and covariates can be found in Table 18.



www.manaraa.com

Case Judgments

Verdict

In total, there were 243 (75%) "not guilty" and 81 (25%) "guilty" verdicts. A generalized linear model with a specified binary logistic link was conducted to test the physical traits (i.e., skin tone, Afrocentric facial features, tattoos), covariates (MRS, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_t, EMS_t), and perceived criminal appearance as predictors of dichotomous verdict. Perceived criminal appearance was a significant predictor of verdict (Wald $\chi^2([1] = 14.2, p < .001)$ with the direction of the beta (b = .62) suggesting that as perceived criminal appearance increased, the likelihood that a defendant will be found guilty also increased. The physical traits and covariates were not significant predictors of verdict (see Table 19).

There was also a significant interaction between tattoo condition and IMS_t, Wald $\chi^2(2) = 8.79$, p = .012. This interaction was further assessed with the PROCESS macro in SPSS (Hayes, 2017). Two moderation analyses were conducted to create all three relevant contrasts (i.e., Non-Aggressive – None [X₁]; Aggressive – None [X₂]; Non-Aggressive – Aggressive [X₃]) and test each contrast's interaction with IMS_t, while controlling for the other physical traits and covariates. The results suggest that the contrasts, IMS_t, their interactions, and the covariates account for a significant amount of variance in verdict decisions, $R^2 = .21$, Wald $\chi^2(13) = 50.23$, p < .001. The interaction between tattoo condition and IMS_t alone accounted for a significant proportion of variance, $\Delta R^2 = .04$, Wald $\chi^2(2) = 9.4$, p = .009. More specifically, the interactions between X₁ and IMS_t (b = .59, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 8.92$, p = .004) and X₃ and IMS_t was not significant (b = .11, Wald $\chi^2(1) = 0.53$, p = .575). Surprisingly, examination of the interaction plot (see Figure 8) suggests at low levels of internal motivation to respond without prejudice to



tattooed individuals, there was a higher probability that those with no tattoo would receive a guilty verdict than those with a non-aggressive tattoo. At high levels of motivation, those with a non-aggressive tattoo had a higher probability of receiving a guilty verdict than those with no tattoo. However, it is important to keep in mind that all of the probabilities of receiving a guilty verdict were below chance, since the majority of participants provided a not guilty verdict.

Confidence in Verdict

Generalized linear model analyses were conducted to test the predictors on confidence in verdict. The physical traits, covariates, and criminal appearance were not significant predictors of confidence in a not guilty verdict (see Table 20) or confidence in a guilty verdict (see Table 21).

Sentencing

Since all participants were asked to give a preferred sentence, a total of 225 participants (69.4%) recommended probation and 99 participants (30.6%) recommended prison. A generalized linear model analysis with a binary logistic link was conducted to test the predictors on preferred sentence type. Similarly to Study 1, EMS_t was a marginally significant predictor of sentence type (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 3.73$, p = .054) with the direction of the beta (b = .17) suggesting that as external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals increases, the likelihood of a prison sentence increases. The other physical traits, covariates, and criminal appearance were not significant predictors of preferred sentence type (see Table 22).

Probation Sentence Length

Generalized linear model analyses were conducted to test the predictors on probation and prison sentence length. MRS was a significant predictor of probation sentence length (Wald χ^2 [1] = 6.28, *p* = .012) with the direction of the beta (*b* = .88) suggesting as racial prejudice increases,



the preferred length of sentence increases. The physical traits and other covariates were not significant predictors (see Table 23). Two additional analyses were conducted to determine if the significance of predictors on probation sentence length differed between those that gave a guilty verdict and those that gave a not guilty verdict. Of those who gave a not guilty verdict (n = 180), MRS was a significant predictor of probation sentence (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 7.6$, p = .006) with the direction of the beta (b = 1.02) suggesting that as racial prejudice increased, the sentence length also increased. The physical traits and other covariates were not significant predictors. Of those who gave a guilty verdict (n = 45), EMS_r was a significant predictor of probation sentence (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 5.82$, p = .016) with the direction of the beta (b = -0.97) suggesting as external motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people increased, the sentence length decreased. All other predictors were not significant.

Prison Sentence Length

Results revealed that there were not any significant predictors of prison sentence length (see Table 24). Once again, additional analyses were conducted to determine if the predictors of prison sentence length differed between those that gave a guilty verdict and those that gave a not guilty verdict. Of those who gave a not guilty verdict (n = 63), skin tone was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 12.01$, p = .002), such that White defendants (M = 6.57, SE = 0.43) and dark-skinned defendants (M = 6.38, SE = 0.48) received longer sentences than light-skinned defendants (M = 4.68, SE = 0.4). Surprisingly, EMS_r was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 5.26$, p = .022) with the direction of the beta (b = 0.41) suggesting as external motivation to respond without prejudice to Black people increased, prison sentence increased. In contrast, EMS_t was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 4.11$, p = .043) with the direction of the beta (b = 0.41) suggesting as external motivation.



-0.36) suggesting as external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals increased, prison sentence decreased. All other predictors were not significant.

Of those who gave a guilty verdict (n = 36), skin tone was a marginally significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 5.35$, p = .069), such that White defendants received longer sentences (M= 7.57, SE = 0.8) than dark-skinned defendants (M = 4.69, SE = 0.88). Afrocentric features was a marginally significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2(1) = 3.57$, p = .059), such that defendants with more Afrocentric facial features received longer sentences (M = 7.20, SE = 0.55) than defendants with less Afrocentric facial features (M = 5.52, SE = 0.60). Tattoos and the other covariates were not significant predictors. However, since the sample size in these analyses was low, these results should be interpreted with caution.

Criminal Appearance

A generalized linear model was conducted to test the physical traits and covariates as predictors of criminal appearance ratings. Tattoo condition was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 23.5, p < .001$), such that defendants with aggressive tattoos (M = 3.82, SD = 0.09) and non-aggressive tattoos (M = 4.0, SD = 0.09) appeared more criminal-looking than defendants with no tattoos (M = 3.41, SD = 0.09). Afrocentric features were a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] = 15.1, p < .001$), such that defendants with less Afrocentric features appeared considered more criminal-looking (M = 3.94, SD = 0.07) than defendants with more Afrocentric features (M= 3.54, SD = 0.07). Skin tone was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[2] = 6.25, p = .044$), such that white defendants appeared more criminal looking (M = 3.91, SD = 0.09) than light-skinned defendants (M = 3.6, SD = 0.09). Surprisingly, EMS_r was a significant predictor (Wald $\chi^2[1] =$ 9.42, p = .002) with the direction of the beta (b = 0.11) suggesting as external motivation to



respond without prejudice to Black people increased, perceived criminal appearance increased. The other covariates were not significant predictors (see Table 25).

An additional stepwise linear regression analysis was conducted to estimate the unique variance explained by each physical trait. The covariates were entered into the first model, accounting for approximately 14% of unique variance, $F(6, 317) = 8.30, p < .001, R^2 = .14$. Skin tone was entered into the second model, accounting for approximately 1% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 316) = 2.28, p = .132, R^2_{change} = .01$. The tattoo condition was entered into the third model, accounting for approximately 3% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 315) = 9.39, p = .002, R^2_{change} = .03$. Finally, Afrocentric features was entered into the fourth model, accounting for approximately 4% of unique variance, $F_{change}(1, 314) = 13.7, p < .001, R^2_{change} = .04$ (see Table 26).

Criminal Appearance Mediation

As was the case in Study 1, the physical traits were not significant predictors of dichotomous verdict, so the mediation analyses were conducted again as indirect effect models using the PROCESS macro in SPSS (Hayes, 2017). Three separate analyses were conducted to test the indirect effects of the contrasts associated with each physical trait individually, while controlling for the effects of all other physical traits and covariates (Figure 9). Similar to Study 1, the indirect effects of tattoo contrasts X₁ (Non-Aggressive vs. None) and X₂ (Aggressive vs. None) were significant, a = 0.597, p < .001; c' = 0.357 [0.166, 0.645] and a = 0.417, p < .001; c' = 0.249 [0.083, 0.506], respectively. Contrast X₃ was not significant, a = 0.18, p = .165; c' = 0.108 [-0.047, 0.301]. Specifically, defendants with a non-aggressive or aggressive tattoo elicited greater perceived criminal appearance ratings than defendants with none, and subsequently resulted in a higher likelihood of a guilty verdict, b = 0.599, p < .001 (see Table 27). The indirect



effects of skin tone contrast X₃ (Light vs. White) was significant, a = -0.313, p = .017; c' = -0.191 [-0.422, -0.033]. The contrasts X₁ (Light vs. Dark) and X₂ (White vs. Dark) were not significant, a = -0.111, p = .397; c' = -0.068 [-0.251, 0.11]; a = 0.202, p = .123; c' = 0.123 [-0.034, 0.356]; respectively. Specifically, white defendants elicited greater perceived criminal appearance ratings than light-skinned defendants, and subsequently resulted in a higher likelihood of a guilty verdict, b = .61, p < .001 (see Table 28). The indirect effect of Afrocentric features was significant, a = -0.394, p < .001; c' = -0.237 [-0.448, -0.095]. Specifically, defendants with less Afrocentric features elicited greater perceived criminal appearance ratings than those with more Afrocentric features, and subsequently resulted in a higher likelihood of a guilty verdict, b = 0.601, p < .001 (see Table 29).

DISCUSSION

Study 2 investigated the effects of stereotypically criminal traits (i.e., tattoos, dark skin tone, Afrocentric facial features) on criminal case judgments and perceived criminal appearance of the defendant, while accounting for and including the effects of prejudice and motivation to be non-prejudiced. Comparable to Study 1, the results provide mixed support for the hypotheses. Since the interactions between physical traits and the covariates were significant in Study 1, these effects were also examined. The current study aimed to add to the results from Study 1 in two ways. First, I hoped to further explore the effect of Afrocentric facial features on criminal stereotype activation and case judgments. Second, I utilized a more statistically powerful measure of sentencing to better examine any significant effects. Although some effects supported those from Study 1, there were also several non-significant effects and substantial, but unexpected effects that did not (discussed below).



Similar to the results of Study 1, the manipulated physical traits did not have a direct effect on dichotomous verdict decisions. However, a surprising interaction between tattoo condition and internal motivation to respond without prejudice to tattoos was revealed in which participants with less internal motivation to respond without prejudice were more likely to find a defendant with no tattoos guilty than a defendant with a tattoo, but participants with more internal motivation were more likely to find a defendant with a tattoo guilty than a defendant with no tattoo. A similar pattern was found with the significant interaction between skin tone and internal motivation to respond without prejudice to Black individuals on prison sentences. Those with less internal motivation recommended longer prison sentences for white and light-skinned defendants than for dark-skinned defendants, but there were no significant differences in those with higher motivation. This goes against my hypotheses and past literature, in which those with more internal motivation are more personally driven and often successful at responding without prejudice and those with less motivation are not as concerned with responding in a prejudiced manner (Amodio et al., 2003; Butz & Plant, 2009; P. G. Devine et al., 2002; Moskowitz et al., 2000; Plant & Devine, 2009), but the findings suggest those high in motivation were more likely to respond in a prejudiced direction and those low in motivation were more likely to respond without prejudice. It is possible that there was a confounding aspect of the white defendant images that was not accounted for and impacted decision making in an unexpected manner. More specifically, the white defendant images may have looked a certain way to participants that elicited an aversive reaction that was not anticipated, thus resulting in more negative reactions and decisions.

When examining sentencing outcomes, the most substantial effects came from analyzing sentencing recommendations of those responding with a guilty verdict separately from those who



responded with a not guilty verdict. Overall, these results suggest the effect of the predictors on sentencing recommendations were dependent on verdict preferences. Although Study 2 had a more statistically powerful sentencing measure than Study 1, skin tone was the only physical trait that emerged as a significant predictor of prison sentence length in those who responded with a not guilty verdict. Longer prison sentences were recommended for white and dark-skinned defendants than for light-skinned defendants. This is partially congruent with prior literature in which dark-skinned defendants receive harsher sentences than those with lighter skin (Burch, 2015; R. D. King & Johnson, 2016), however it was not hypothesized that white defendants would receive harsher sentences than light-skinned defendants. As previously mentioned, there may be an unexplained element of the male face images that were not accounted for and subsequently influenced decisions.

High racial prejudice predicted longer probation sentences in those responding with a not guilty verdict and higher tattoo prejudice predicted longer prison sentences in those responding with a guilty verdict. These results are congruent with hypotheses and replicate the effects of prejudice in Study 1, such that higher prejudice levels lead to harsher case judgments. External motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed and Black people resulted in an interesting pattern of effects. For those responding with a guilty verdict, external motivation to respond without prejudice to Black individuals was significant, with participants having more motivation recommending shorter sentences. Although those with higher external motivation have been found to fail at responding without prejudice (Amodio et al., 2008; Hausmann & Ryan, 2004), it is possible that participants responding with a guilty verdict became aware of themselves possibly violating social norms, and consequently responded without prejudice in subsequent case judgments. However, higher external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed without prejudice to tattooed without prejudice to tattooed external motivation to respond to take provide the prejudice of themselves possibly violating social norms, and consequently responded without prejudice to tattooed



individuals led to harsher recommended sentences. For those responding with a not guilty verdict, higher external motivation to respond without prejudice towards Black people led to longer sentences, but higher external motivation to respond without prejudice towards tattooed individuals led to shorter sentences. These results suggest that different verdict preferences, as well as different motivation to respond without prejudice target groups (i.e., Black and tattooed), result in differing patterns of sentencing recommendations. More specifically, motivation towards Black people and motivation towards tattooed people had differing effects on sentencing based on the verdict preference, and within verdict preferences, motivation towards Black and tattooed people had opposite effects on sentencing. The bivariate correlations (Table 18) were examined and identical correlation patterns to Study 1 were found among prejudice and motivation to be non-prejudiced measures were negatively correlated and the external motivation to be non-prejudiced measures were negatively correlated, which explains their differing effects on sentencing outcomes.

The manipulated physical traits once again seemed to activate a criminal stereotype, although not all in the hypothesized direction. The tattoo condition's effect on criminal appearance was identical to study 1, such that defendants with aggressive and non-aggressive tattoos were perceived as more criminal looking than those with no tattoos. On average, white defendants appeared more criminal looking than light-skinned defendants, but unlike in Study 1, skin tone's interaction with racial prejudice did not reach significance. Lastly, I predicted those with more Afrocentric facial features would appear more criminal than those with less Afrocentric facial features, but the opposite effect was found in the current study. Although the manipulation checks suggested that the Afrocentric conditions were sufficient, the results



contradict prior literature (Blair et al., 2004; 2005; Kahn & Davies, 2011; Ma & Correll, 2001). One explanation for this finding relates to the inability to fully separate the effects of skin tone and Afrocentric facial features, as the face images with dark skin were on average rated as having more Afrocentric facial features than those with light or white skin. This makes it difficult to determine the individual effects of these traits on judgments, as ratings of Afrocentric appearance largely differed based on skin tone. Additionally, several participants perceived the light-skinned, less Afrocentric males to be Hispanic, not Black. This is congruent with literature on perceptions of skin tone and Afrocentric features, such that when Black individuals have light skin and less pronounced Afrocentric features or are biracial, they are more likely to be mistakenly categorized as Hispanic or Middle Eastern (Chen et al., 2018; Nikolas et al., 2019). Since attitudes, stereotypes (O. H. MacLin & Malpass, 2001; Skinner et al., 2019), and criminal justice outcomes (Demuth, 2003; Demuth & Steffensmeier, 2004; Doerner & Demuth, 2010; Steffensmeier & Demuth, 2006; Turner & Johnson, 2005) have been shown to differ between Hispanics and Blacks, the decisions and judgments of participants perceiving these males as Hispanic may have differed compared to those perceiving the same males as Black.

Once again, the estimated effect sizes were examined to determine the salience of these traits in activating a criminal stereotype. Surprisingly, after accounting for the covariates, Afrocentric facial features explained the most variance (4%) of the manipulated physical traits, suggesting that the contrast between non-Afrocentric and Afrocentric faces was the best predictor of stereotype activation, led closely by tattoos (3%). Similar to Study 1, skin tone did not explain a significant amount of variance in stereotype activation (1%). Lastly, perceived criminal appearance (i.e., criminal stereotype activation) was a significant predictor of dichotomous verdict, further replicating Study 1 and findings of Funk and Todorov (2013).



Additionally, criminal stereotype activation was again the vital link between the manipulated physical traits and verdict decisions. The physical traits did not have direct effects on verdict, but had significant indirect effects on verdict through their activation of a criminal stereotype.

One limitation to the current study was the sentencing measure, as asking those responding with a not guilty verdict to give a sentencing recommendation threatens ecological validity and generalizability of the findings. Although other researchers have used this method to gather sentencing outcomes (Funk & Todorov, 2013) and the analyses were divided by verdict preference, it is still important to interpret these results with caution.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

These studies are unique from other research on physical appearance and juror decision making in several ways. First, two constructs that have been shown to be influential in external behavior and responses (i.e., prejudice and motivation to be non-prejudiced) were included and controlled for. By doing this, it was possible to investigate the effects of racial phenotypic traits and tattoos while controlling individual differences in attitudes about Black and tattooed individuals. Second, the effects of three traits were examined simultaneously, while other studies, at most, have examined one or two traits (Blair, Judd, & Chapleau, 2004; K. A. Brown et al., 2018; Burch, 2015; Funk & Todorov, 2013; B. D. Johnson & King, 2017; J. P. Wilson & Rule, 2015; 2016). Third, perceptions of neck tattoos and the possible effects of aggressive non-prison-styled content were examined, whereas prior research on juror perceptions of tattoos has only investigated prison-styled tattoos placed on the face or arm (K. A. Brown et al., 2018; Funk & Todorov, 2013).

The current studies add three substantial findings to the literature. First, the presence of physical traits, irrespective of the hypothesized direction, made the defendant appear more



criminal looking, thus activating a criminal stereotype. Criminal stereotype activation then led to a higher likelihood that the defendant would be found guilty of the crime. Put more simply, rather than the physical traits having a direct influence on juror decision-making, stereotype activation was the essential link between physical traits and juror judgments. Second, certain physical traits seem to be more predictive of criminal stereotype activation than others. Specific to my findings, facial trustworthiness was the best predictor of criminal stereotype activation, explaining 10% of the unique variance in criminal appearance ratings. Interestingly, the next best predictor was the interaction of skin tone with individual levels of racial prejudice (6%) while skin tone alone accounted for none of the variance. This finding leads to the third main finding which is the substantial effect of racial prejudice on juror perceptions and stereotype activation based on defendant skin tone.

Across both studies, there was competing evidence of the effects of Afrocentric facial features. When the perceived Afrocentric facial features rated by participants was used as a predictor in Study 1, more pronounced Afrocentric appearance resulted in higher criminal appearance and longer prison sentences. When Afrocentric facial features were explicitly manipulated in Study 2, those with less pronounced Afrocentric features were perceived as more criminal looking. There are three possible reasons for this discrepancy. First, it is possible that the manipulation of Afrocentric facial features in Study 2 was ineffective, even though ratings of Afrocentric facial appearance were in the hypothesized direction. Second, the subjective, continuous measure of Afrocentric facial features in Study 1 may have been a more sensitive and effective measure of Afrocentric facial appearance versus explicitly manipulating Afrocentric appearance as was done in Study 2. Third, since subjective ratings of Afrocentric facial features



differed significantly by skin tone, it is possible that these subjective ratings were not a function of only facial appearance, but a function of both skin tone and facial features.

There was a consistent pattern of results with the presence of tattoo on juror perceptions, such that the defendants that had either the aggressive or non-aggressive tattoo were perceived as more criminal looking than a defendant without a tattoo. It was hypothesized that tattoos with aggressive content may have a stronger negative effect on perceptions than tattoos with non-aggressive content based on past literature that suggests tattoo content has differential effects on perceptions (Burgess & Clark, 2010; Timming & Perrett, 2017; Zestcott et al., 2017). However, there were no significant differences between perceptions of aggressive tattoos and non-aggressive tattoos, with those with non-aggressive tattoos even being perceived more negatively than those with an aggressive tattoo. For example, in Study 1, participants who were presented with defendants with non-aggressive tattoos had more confidence that the defendants with non-aggressive tattoos with non-aggressive tattoos were guilty than defendants with no tattoo, but there were no significant differences between the confidence that the defendants with non-aggressive tattoos were guilty than defendants with no tattoo, but there were no significant differences from those with an aggressive tattoo.

Based on past literature suggesting the presence of an additive effect of multiple marginalized social identities (i.e., ethnicity, socioeconomic status, gender) on decisions (Espinoza et al., 2015; Spohn & Holleran, 2000; Willis-Esqueda et al., 2008), it was predicted that the stereotypical physical traits would also have an additive effect on perceptions and decisions. Overall, the results did not support this hypothesis. This suggests that physical traits themselves do not have the same influence over decisions as the social identities associated with those traits. Thus, future research should investigate how physical traits influence the categorization of minoritized identities and subsequently how the presence of multiple minoritized identities influence juror decision-making and perceptions.



As previously mentioned, one of the largest limitations of the current research is that the face and tattoo images may not have been effective or realistic enough to elicit the expected effect. There also may have been some unknown variance in the images that resulted in the produced effects. Prior research suggests there are some physical features that influence juror decision making that were not consider in the design of the two studies, such as attractiveness (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; B. D. Johnson & King, 2017; MacCoun, 1990; Sigall & Ostrove, 1975; Stewart, 1980) and baby-faced appearance (Berry & McArthur, 1986; Montepare & Zebrowitz, 1998; Zebrowitz & McDonald, 1991). Although the manipulations were pilot tested individually, the images were not pilot tested after editing the tattoo images on the neck. Therefore, it is possible that the images were not realistic to participants, thus influencing their responses in an unanticipated direction.

Along with the issues of physical trait and tattoo image ineffectiveness come several other limitations. Although the case vignette was rated by participants as ambiguous, it is possible that aspects of the vignette influenced juror decisions in unanticipated ways. Past research suggests when jurors are provided with the instructions to only find the defendant guilty if the evidence proves the defendant is guilty beyond a reasonable doubt, the influence of prejudice over verdict decisions diminishes (Pfeifer & Ogloff, 1991; Rector et al., 1993). Thus, the "guilty beyond a reasonable doubt" instruction provided in the vignette may have diminished the effect of stereotype activation on decision making. Additionally, the crime of assault may not be as strongly associated with Black individuals as other crimes (i.e., drug crimes, burglary, gang activity; Gordon et al., 1988; Skorinko & Spellman, 2013) to have elicited the *race-crime congruency effect* in participants. It is also important to note that although I eliminated data of participants failing the attention check, it remains possible that the data was not as accurate or



valid as expected, as participants may not have put forth the required effort into answering the questions due to perceived low compensation. The homogeneity of the sample's demographic characteristics made it difficult to analyze effects based on participant race and gender. The ecological validity of the findings was also limited, as the design did not consider the effects of juror deliberation. However, findings of Bornstein (1999) suggest individual mock juror judgments are similar to those of jury deliberation judgments. Lastly, although the Internal and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice scales have been used for tattooed individuals in past research (Zestcott et al., 2018), the results suggest the use of these scales may only be appropriate for attitudes of Black individuals and not tattooed individuals.

Despite the limitations, there are several directions for future research to consider. First, in response to the limitations of the current research, future research should use case vignettes that involve crimes with stronger stereotypic associations and face image manipulations that control for as much between-image variability as possible. Additionally, future research should continue investigating Afrocentric facial features, how they interact with skin tone to influence race categorization processes, and subsequently how that impacts juror perceptions and decision making. If researchers are to continue investigating the unique effects of Afrocentric facial features, there is a need to determine the most effective way to measure or manipulate Afrocentric facial appearance independent from skin tone. Additionally, since tattoos did influence criminal stereotype activation, but past literature has found that tattoo content matters in how a person is perceived, future research should continue to investigate the effects of differing tattoo content on juror perceptions.

Considering the null and contradictory results of tattoo prejudice and internal and external motivation to respond without prejudice to tattooed individuals, future research could



benefit from developing new scales to measure these constructs as well as scales to measure these constructs for other marginalized social groups who are unfairly treated in the justice system (i.e., Muslims, Hispanics, lower classes). The strength of the relationship between stereotype activation and likelihood of a guilty verdict suggests it is paramount that scholars continue to investigate the physical traits and other factors that influence the activation of a criminal stereotype. Additionally, this study only investigated stereotype activation based on a violent crime. Future research should also investigate the effects of traits on stereotype activation for other types of crimes, such as white-collar or drug crimes. Several studies have found juror demographic characteristics are influential in decision making and attitudes (D. J. Devine et al., 2001; 2014; Mitchell et al., 2005; Zestcott et al., 2018), therefore future research should aim to collect a more diverse sample to further test the effects of participant characteristics on decisions and perceptions.

To conclude, this research prompts further consideration into the complexity of juror perceptions of physical appearance and the processes through which these perceptions affect decision making. Even as societal attitudes and norms continue to change towards equity and social justice, wide disparities still exist based on differences in physical appearance. Thus, it is crucial to continue examining why these disparities occur and what can be done to overcome them, especially within the system that was built to protect individuals from injustices.



References

- Aboud, F. E., & Amato, M. (2001). Developmental and socialization influences on intergroup bias. In: R. Brown & S. Gaertner (Eds.), *Blackwell handbook of social psychology: Intergroup processes*, (pp. 65-88). Blackwell Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470693421.ch4
- Adams, E. A., Kurtz-Costes, B. E., & Hoffman, A. J. (2016). Skin tone bias among African
 Americans: Antecedents and consequences across the life span. *Developmental Review*,
 40, 93-116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2016.03.002
- Adams, J. (2009). Marked difference: Tattooing and its association with deviance in the United States. *Deviant Behavior*, *30*(3), 266-292. https://doi.org/10.1080/01639620802168817
- Adorno, T. W., Frenkel-Brunswik, E., Levinson, D. J., & Sanford, R. N. (1982). *The authoritarian personality (abridged)*. New York: Norton.

Allport, G. (1954). The nature of prejudice. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley.

- Amodio, D. M., Devine, P. G., & Harmon-Jones, E. (2008). Individual differences in the regulation of intergroup bias: The role of conflict monitoring and neural signals for control. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 94(1), 60-74. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.94.1.60
- Amodio, D. M., Harmon-Jones, E., & Devine, P. G. (2003). Individual differences in the activation and control of affective race bias as assessed by startle eyeblink response and self-report. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84(4), 738-753. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.84.4.738



- Ask, K., & Granhag, P. A. (2007). Hot cognition in investigative judgments: The differential influence of anger and sadness. *Law and Human Behavior*, 31(6), 537-551. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10979-006-9075-3
- Ask, K., & Pina, A. (2011). On being angry and punitive: How anger alters perception of criminal intent. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 2(5), 494-499. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550611398415
- Bales, W. D., & Piquero, A. R. (2012). Racial/ethnic differentials in sentencing to incarceration. *Justice Quarterly*, 29(5), 742-773. https://doi.org/10.1080/07418825.2012.659674
- Bandes, S. A., & Blumenthal, J. A. (2012). Emotion and the law. *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, *8*, 161-181. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-lawsocsci-102811-173825
- Barlow, F. K., Paolini, S., Pedersen, A., Hornsey, M. J., Radke, H. R., Harwood, J., Rubin, M.,
 & Sibley, C. G. (2012). The contact caveat: Negative contact predicts increased prejudice more than positive contact predicts reduced prejudice. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 38(12), 1629-1643. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167212457953
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *51*, 1173–1182. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173
- Baumeister, R. F., Bratslavsky, E., Finkenauer, C., & Vohs, K. D. (2001). Bad is stronger than good. *Review of General Psychology*, *5*, 323-370. https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2680.5.4.323



- Berry, D. S., & McArthur, L. Z. (1986). Perceiving character in faces: The impact of age-related craniofacial changes on social perception. *Psychological Bulletin*, 100(1), 3-18. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.100.1.3
- Bettencourt, B., Charlton, K., Dorr, N., & Hume, D. L. (2001). Status differences and in-group bias: a meta-analytic examination of the effects of status stability, status legitimacy, and group permeability. *Psychological Bulletin*, 127(4), 520-542. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.127.4.520
- Blair, I. V. (2002). The malleability of automatic stereotypes and prejudice. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 6(3), 242-261.
 https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327957PSPR0603_8
- Blair, I. V., Chapleau, K. M., & Judd, C. M. (2005). The use of Afrocentric features as cues for judgment in the presence of diagnostic information. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 35(1), 59-68. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.232
- Blair, I. V., Judd, C. M., & Chapleau, K. M. (2004). The influence of Afrocentric facial features in criminal sentencing. *Psychological Science*, 15(10), 674 – 679. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0956-7976.2004.00739.x
- Blair, I. V., Judd, C. M., & Fallman, J. L. (2004). The automaticity of race and Afrocentric facial features in social judgments. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 87(6), 763-778. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.87.6.763
- Blair, I. V., Judd, C. M., Sadler, M. S., & Jenkins, C. (2002). The role of Afrocentric features in person perception: Judging by features and categories. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(1), 5-25. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.83.1.5



- Blank, R. M. (2001). An overview of trends in social and economic well-being, by race. In N.J.
 Smelser, W.J. Wilson, & F.M Mitchell (Eds.), *Racial trends and their consequences* (Vol. 1, pp. 21-39). National Academy Press.
- Bless, H., Bohner, G., Schwarz, N., & Strack, F. (1990). Mood and persuasion: A cognitive response analysis. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 16(2), 331-345. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167290162013
- Bobo, L. (2001). Racial attitudes and relations at the close of the twentieth century. In N.J.
 Smelser, W.J. Wilson, & F.M Mitchell (Eds.), *Racial trends and their consequences* (Vol. 1, pp. 264-301). National Academy Press.
- Bodenhausen, G. V. (1988). Stereotypic biases in social decision making and memory: Testing process models of stereotype use. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 55(5), 726-737. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.55.5.726
- Bodenhausen, G. V., Kang, S. K., & Peery, D. (2012). Social categorization and the perception of social groups. In: S. T. Fiske, & C. N. McRae (Eds.), *The SAGE Handbook of Social Cognition* (pp. 318-336). London, England: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Bodenhausen, G. V., Kramer, G. P., & Süsser, K. (1994). Happiness and stereotypic thinking in social judgment. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 66, 621-632. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.66.4.621
- Bodenhausen, G. V., & Macrae, C. N. (1996). The self-regulation of intergroup perception:
 Mechanisms and consequences of stereotype suppression. In: C. N. McRae, C. Stangor,
 & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *Stereotypes and stereotyping* (pp. 227-253). New York, NY:
 Guilford Press.



- Bodenhausen, G. V., & Wyer, R. S. (1985). Effects of stereotypes in decision making and information-processing strategies. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 48(2), 267–282. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.48.2.267
- Boldry, J. G., Gaertner, L., & Quinn, J. (2007). Measuring the measures: A meta-analytic investigation of the measures of outgroup homogeneity. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 10(2), 157-178. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430207075153
- Bornstein, B. H. (1999). The ecological validity of jury simulations: Is the jury still out? *Law and Human Behavior*, *23*, 75–91. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1022326807441
- Bornstein, B. H., & Greene, E. (2011). Jury decision making: Implications for and from psychology. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 20(1), 63-67. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721410397282
- Brauer, M. (2001). Intergroup perception in the social context: The effects of social status and group membership on perceived out-group homogeneity and ethnocentrism. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 37(1), 15-31. https://doi.org/10.1006/jesp.2000.1432
- Bray, R. M., & Noble, A. M. (1978). Authoritarianism and decisions of mock juries: Evidence of jury bias and group polarization. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 36(12), 1424-1430. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.36.12.1424
- Brewer, M. B. (1979). In-group bias in the minimal intergroup situation: A cognitivemotivational analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 86(2), 307-324. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.86.2.307
- Brewer, M. B. (1988). A dual process model of impression formation. In: T. K. Srull & R. S.Wyer (Eds.), *Advances in social cognition* (Vol. 1, pp. 1-36). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.



- Brewer, M. B. (1994). The social psychology of prejudice: getting it all together. In: M. P.
 Zanna, & J. M. Olson (Eds.), *Psychology of prejudice: The Ontario symposium* (pp. 315–329). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Brewer, M. B. (1996). When stereotypes lead to stereotyping: The use of stereotypes in person perception. In: C. N. McRae, C. Stangor, & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *Stereotypes and stereotyping* (pp. 41-78). New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Brewer, M. B. (2007). The social psychology of intergroup relations: Social categorization, ingroup bias, and outgroup prejudice. In A. W. Kruglanski & E. T. Higgins (Eds.), *Social psychology: Handbook of basic principles* (pp. 695-715). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Brewer, M. B., & Miller, N. (1984). Beyond the contact hypothesis: Theoretical perspectives on desegregation. In N. Miller & M. B. Brewer (Eds.), *Groups in contact: The psychology of desegregation* (pp. 281-302). Orlando, FL: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-497780-8.50019-X
- Bronson, J., & Carson, E. A. (2019). Prisoners in 2017. Retrieved from: https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p17.pdf.
- Broussard, K. A., & Harton, H. C. (2018). Tattoo or taboo? Tattoo stigma and negative attitudes toward tattooed individuals. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 158(5), 521-540. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2017.1373622
- Brown, D. C., & Doyle, T. K. (1996). A computer simulation model of juror decision making. *Expert Systems With Applications*, 11(1), 13-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/0957-4174(96)00002-4

Brown, R. (1995). Prejudice: Its social psychology. Oxford, England: Blackwell Publishing.



- Brown, R., & Hewstone, M. (2005). An integrative theory of intergroup contact. Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, 37, 255-343. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(05)37005-5
- Brown, K. A., McKimmie, B. M., & Zarkadi, T. (2018). The defendant with the prison tattoo: The effect of tattoos on mock jurors' perceptions. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law*, 25(3), 386-403. https://doi.org/10.1080/13218719.2017.1412240
- Brown, K. T., Ward, G. K., Lightbourn, T., & Jackson, J. S. (1999). Skin tone and racial identity among African Americans: A theoretical and research framework. In R. L. Jones (Ed.), *Advances in African American psychology: Theory, paradigms, and research* (pp. 191-215). Hampton, VA: Cobb & Henry.
- Burch, T. (2015). Skin color and the criminal justice system: Beyond black-white disparities in sentencing. *Journal of Empirical Legal Studies*, 12(3), 395-420. https://doi.org/10.1111/jels.12077
- Burger, T. D., & Finkel, D. (2002). Relationships between body modifications and very high-risk behaviors in a college population. *College Student Journal*, *36*(2), 203-214.
- Burgess, M., & Clark, L. (2010). Do the "savage origins" of tattoos cast a prejudicial shadow on contemporary tattooed individuals? *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 40(3), 746-764. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2010.00596.x
- Burkley, M., & Blanton, H. (2009). The positive (and negative) consequences of endorsing negative self-stereotypes. *Self and Identity*, 8(2-3), 286-299. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298860802505202



- Butler, B., & Moran, G. (2007). The role of death qualification and need for cognition in venirepersons' evaluations of expert scientific testimony in capital trials. *Behavioral Sciences & The Law, 25*(4), 561-571. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.758
- Butz, D. A., & Plant, E. A. (2009). Prejudice control and interracial relations: The role of motivation to respond without prejudice. *Journal of Personality*, 77(5), 1311-1342. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2009.00583.x
- Cacioppo, J. T., & Petty, R. E. (1982). The need for cognition. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 42(1), 116-131. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.42.1.116
- Cacioppo, J. T., Petty, R. E., & Feng Kao, C. (1984). The efficient assessment of need for cognition. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 48(3), 306-307. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327752jpa4803 13
- Carlson, K., & Russo, J. (2001). Biased interpretation of evidence by mock jurors. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, *7*, 91–103. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-898X.7.2.91
- Chadee, D. (1996). Race, trial evidence and jury decision making. *Caribbean Journal of Criminology & Social Psychology 1*(1), 59-86.
- Chen, J. M., Pauker, K., Gaither, S. E., Hamilton, D. L., & Sherman, J. W. (2018). Black + White = Not White: A minority bias in categorizations of Black-White multiracials. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 78, 43-54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2018.05.002
- Clore, G. L., Schwarz, N., & Conway, M. (1994). Affective causes and consequences of social information processing. In R. S. Wyer & T. K. Srull (Eds.), *Handbook of social cognition* (2nd ed., Vol. 1, pp. 323–419). Erlbaum.



- Cohen, A. R., Stotland, E., & Wolfe, D. M. (1955). An experimental investigation of need for cognition. *Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, *51*, 291-294. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0042761
- Cohn, E. S., Bucolo, D., Pride, M., & Sommers, S. R. (2009). Reducing white juror bias: The role of race salience and racial attitudes. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 39(8), 1953-1973. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2009.00511.x
- Coleman, M. G. (2016). At a loss for words: Measuring racial inequality in America. The *Review* of *Black Political Economy*, 43(2), 177-192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12114-015-9229-y
- Conway III, L. G., & Schaller, M. (2007). How communication shapes culture. In: K. Fiedler (Ed.), *Social communication*, (pp. 107-127). Psychology Press.
- Correll, J., Park, B., Judd, C. M., & Wittenbrink, B. (2002). The police officer's dilemma: Using ethnicity to disambiguate potentially threatening individuals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(6), 1314-1329. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.83.6.1314
- Correll, J., Wittenbrink, B., Park, B., Judd, C. M., & Goyle, A. (2011). Dangerous enough: Moderating racial bias with contextual threat cues. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 47(1), 184-189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2010.08.017
- Costabile, K. A., & Madon, S. (2019). Downstream effects of dispositional inferences on confirmation biases. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 45(4), 557-570. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167218789624
- Crandall, C. S., Eshleman, A., & O'brien, L. (2002). Social norms and the expression and suppression of prejudice: the struggle for internalization. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 82(3), 359-378. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.82.3.359



- Crocker, J. (1981). Judgment of covariation by social perceivers. *Psychological Bulletin, 90*(2), 272-292. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.90.2.272
- Crutchfield, R. D., Fernandes, A., & Martinez, J. (2010). Racial and ethnic disparity and criminal justice: How much is too much? *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology (1973-)*, *100*(3), 903-932.
- Cunningham, W. A., Preacher, K. J., & Banaji, M. R. (2001). Implicit attitude measures: Consistency, stability, and convergent validity. *Psychological Science*, *12*(2), 163-170. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00328
- Curtis, G. J. (2013). Don't be happy, worry: Positive mood, but not anxiety, increases stereotyping in a mock-juror decision-making task. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law,* 20(5), 686-699. https://doi.org/10.1080/13218719.2012.729019
- Czopp, A. M. (2008). When is a compliment not a compliment? Evaluating expressions of positive stereotypes. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 44(2), 413-420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2006.12.007
- Czopp, A. M., Kay, A. C., & Cheryan, S. (2015). Positive stereotypes are pervasive and powerful. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 10(4), 451-463. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691615588091
- Darley, J. M., & Gross, P. H. (1983). A hypothesis-confirming bias in labeling effects. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 44(1), 20-33. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.20
- Davis, A. Y. (2013). Race and criminalization: Black Americans and the punishment industry.
 In: E. McLaughlin & J. Muncie (Eds.), *Criminological perspectives: Essential readings*, (3rd ed., pp. 301-310). SAGE Publications.



DeBruine, L. M. (2002). Facial resemblance enhances trust. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences, 269(1498), 1307-1312. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2002.2034

- DeBruine, L. M. (2005). Trustworthy but not lust-worthy: Context-specific effects of facial resemblance. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 272(1566), 919-922. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2004.3003
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (1985). Intrinsic motivation and self-determination in human behavior. New York: Plenum. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-2271-7
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2000). The "what" and "why" of goal pursuits: Human needs and the self-determination of behavior. *Psychological Inquiry*, 11, 227–268. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327965PLI1104_01
- Degelman, D., & Price, N. D. (2002). Tattoos and ratings of personal characteristics. *Psychological Reports*, 90(2), 507-514. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.2002.90.2.507
- DeMello, M. (1993). The convict body: Tattooing among male American prisoners. Anthropology Today, 9(6), 10–13. https://doi.org/10.2307/2783218
- DeMello, M. (2000). *Bodies of inscription: A cultural history of the modern tattoo community*. Duke University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1215/9780822396147</u>
- Demuth, S. (2003). Racial and ethnic differences in pretrial release decisions and outcomes: A comparison of Hispanic, Black, and White felony arrestees. *Criminology*, 41(3), 873-908. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2003.tb01007.x



- Demuth, S., & Steffensmeier, D. (2004). Ethnicity effects on sentence outcomes in large urban courts: Comparisons among White, Black, and Hispanic defendants. *Social Science Quarterly*, 85(4), 994-1011. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0038-4941.2004.00255.x
- Denrell, J., & Le Mens, G. (2011). Seeking positive experiences can produce illusory correlations. *Cognition*, *119*(3), 313-324. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2011.01.007

Devine, D. J. (2012). Jury decision making: The state of the science (Vol. 8). NYU Press.

- Devine, D. J., Buddenbaum, J., Houp, S., Studebaker, N., & Stolle, D. P. (2009). Strength of evidence, extraevidentiary influence, and the liberation hypothesis: Data from the field. *Law and Human Behavior*, 33(2), 136-148. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10979-008-9144-x
- Devine, D. J., & Caughlin, D. E. (2014). Do they matter? A meta-analytic investigation of individual characteristics and guilt judgments. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law,* 20(2), 109-134. https://doi.org/10.1037/law0000006
- Devine, D. J., Clayton, L. D., Dunford, B. B., Seying, R., & Pryce, J. (2001). Jury decision making: 45 years of empirical research on deliberating groups. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law,* 7(3), 622-727. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.7.3.622
- Devine, D. J., Krouse, P. C., Cavanaugh, C. M., & Basora, J. C. (2016). Evidentiary, extraevidentiary, and deliberation process predictors of real jury verdicts. *Law and Human Behavior*, 40(6), 670-682. https://doi.org/10.1037/lhb0000209
- Devine, D. J., Olafson, K. M., Jarvis, L. L., Bott, J. P., Clayton, L. D., & Wolfe, J. M. (2004).
 Explaining jury verdicts: Is leniency bias for real? *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 34(10), 2069-2098. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2004.tb02691.x



- Devine, P. G. (1989). Stereotypes and prejudice: Their automatic and controlled components. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 56(1), 5-18. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.56.1.5
- Devine, P. G., & Baker, S. M. (1991). Measurement of racial stereotype subtyping. *Personality* and Social Psychology Bulletin, 17(1), 44-50. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167291171007

Devine, P. G., & Elliot, A. J. (1995). Are racial stereotypes really fading? The Princeton trilogy revisited. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 21(11), 1139-1150. https://doi.org/10.1177/01461672952111002

- Devine, P. G., Forscher, P. S., Austin, A. J., & Cox, W. T. (2012). Long-term reduction in implicit race bias: A prejudice habit-breaking intervention. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 48(6), 1267-1278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.06.003
- Devine, P. G., Plant, E. A., Amodio, D. M., Harmon-Jones, E., & Vance, S. L. (2002). The regulation of explicit and implicit race bias: The role of motivations to respond without prejudice. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 82(5), 835-848. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.82.5.835
- DiDonato, T. E., Ullrich, J., & Krueger, J. I. (2011). Social perception as induction and inference: An integrative model of intergroup differentiation, ingroup favoritism, and differential accuracy. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *100*(1), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021051
- Dion, K., Berscheid, E., & Walster, E. (1972). What is beautiful is good. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 24(3), 285-290. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0033731



- Dixon, T. L. (2008). Crime news and racialized beliefs: Understanding the relationship between local news viewing and perceptions of African Americans and crime. *Journal of Communication*, 58(1), 106-125. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2007.00376.x
- Dixon, T. L., & Maddox, K. B. (2005). Skin tone, crime news, and social reality judgments:
 Priming the stereotype of the dark and dangerous Black criminal. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *35*(8), 1555-1570. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2005.tb02184.x
- Dhont, K., & Van Hiel, A. (2012). Intergroup contact buffers against the intergenerational transmission of authoritarianism and racial prejudice. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 46(2), 231-234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2011.12.008
- Doerner, J. K., & Demuth, S. (2010). The independent and joint effects of race/ethnicity, gender, and age on sentencing outcomes in US federal courts. *Justice Quarterly*, 27(1), 1-27. https://doi.org/10.1080/07418820902926197
- Dolderer, M., Mummendey, A., & Rothermund, K. (2009). And yet they move: The impact of direction of deviance on stereotype change. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 35, 1368-1381. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167209339783
- Dong, Y., Li, Y., & Sun, T. (2014). Happy faces considered trustworthy irrespective of perceiver's mood: Challenges to the mood congruency effect. *Computers & Security, 47,* 85-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cose.2014.04.010
- Dotsch, R., Wigboldus, D. H., & van Knippenberg, A. (2011). Biased allocation of faces to social categories. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 100(6), 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0023026



- Dovidio, J. F. (2001). On the nature of contemporary prejudice: The third wave. Journal of *Social Issues*, *57*(4), 829-849. https://doi.org/10.1111/0022-4537.00244
- Dovidio, J. F., Evans, N., & Tyler, R. B. (1986). Racial stereotypes: The contents of their cognitive representations. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 22(1), 22-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1031(86)90039-9
- Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (1998). On the nature of contemporary prejudice: The causes, consequences, and challenges of aversive racism. In J. Eberhardt & S. T. Fiske (Eds.), *Confronting racism: The problem and the response* (pp. 3–32). Sage Publications.
- Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (1999). Reducing prejudice: Combating intergroup biases. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 8(4), 101-105. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.00024
- Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (2000). Aversive racism in selection decisions: 1989 and 1999. *Psychological Science*, 11, 315–319. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00262
- Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (2004). Aversive racism. In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), Advances in experimental social psychology, Vol. 36 (p. 1–52). Elsevier Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(04)36001-6
- Dovidio, J. F., Gaertner, S. L., & Kafati, G. (2000). Group identity and intergroup relations The common in-group identity model. In S. R. Thye & E. J. Lawler (Eds.), *Advances in group processes* (pp. 1-35). Emerald Group Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0882-6145(00)17002-X
- Dovidio, J. F., Gaertner, S. L., & Kawakami, K. (2003). Intergroup contact: The past, present, and the future. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 6(1), 5-21. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430203006001009



- Dovidio, J. F., Gaertner, S. L., Kawakami, K., & Hodson, G. (2002). Why can't we just get along? Interpersonal biases and interracial distrust. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 8(2), 88-102. https://doi.org/10.1037/1099-9809.8.2.88
- Dovidio, J. F., Gaertner, S. L., & Validzic, A. (1998). Intergroup bias: Status, differentiation, and a common in-group identity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 75(1), 109-120. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.75.1.109
- Dovidio, J. F., Kawakami, K., & Beach, K. R. (2001). Implicit and explicit attitudes:
 Examination of the relationship between measures of intergroup bias. In R. Brown & S.
 L. Gaertner (Eds.), *Blackwell handbook of social psychology: Intergroup processes* (pp. 175-197). Blackwell Publishers. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470693421.ch9
- Dovidio, J. F., Kawakami, K., Johnson, C., Johnson, B., & Howard, A. (1997). On the nature of prejudice: Automatic and controlled processes. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 33(5), 510-540. https://doi.org/10.1006/jesp.1997.1331
- Drews, D. R., Allison, C. K., & Probst, J. R. (2000). Behavioral and self-concept differences in tattooed and nontattooed college students. *Psychological Reports*, 86(2), 475-481. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.2000.86.2.475
- Dumas, R., & Testé, B. (2006). The influence of criminal facial stereotypes on juridic judgments. Swiss Journal of Psychology, 65(4), 237-244. https://doi.org/10.1024/1421-0185.65.4.237
- Duncan, B. L. (1976). Differential social perception and attribution of intergroup violence:
 Testing the lower limits of stereotyping of blacks. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 34(4), 590-598. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.34.4.590



- Dunton, B. C., & Fazio, R. H. (1997). An individual difference measure of motivation to control prejudiced reactions. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 23(3), 316-326. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167297233009
- Eagly, A. H., & Chaiken, S. (1998). Attitude structure and function. In D. T. Gilbert, S. T. Fiske,
 & G. Lindzey (Eds.), *The handbook of social psychology* (4th ed., pp. 269-322). New
 York: McGraw-Hill.
- Eberhardt, J. L., Davies, P. G., Purdie-Vaughns, V. J., & Johnson, S. L. (2006). Looking deathworthy: Perceived stereotypicality of Black defendants predicts capital-sentencing outcomes. *Psychological Science*, 17(5), 383-386. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01716.x
- Eberhardt, J. L., Goff, P. A., Purdie, V. J., & Davies, P. G. (2004). Seeing black: Race, crime, and visual processing. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 87(6), 876-893. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.87.6.876
- Ensari, N., Christian, J., Kuriyama, D. M., & Miller, N. (2012). The personalization model revisited: An experimental investigation of the role of five personalization-based strategies on prejudice reduction. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 15(4), 503-522. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430211434576
- Ensari, N., & Miller, N. (2001). Decategorization and the reduction of bias in the crossed categorization paradigm. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 31, 193–216. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.42
- Espinoza, R. K., Willis-Esqueda, C., Toscano, S., & Coons, J. (2015). The impact of ethnicity, immigration status, and socioeconomic status on juror decision making. *Journal of*


Ethnicity in Criminal Justice, 13(3), 197-216.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15377938.2014.984044

- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A.-G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41, 1149-1160. https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Fazio, R. H., & Dunton, B. C. (1997). Categorization by race: The impact of automatic and controlled components of racial prejudice. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 33(5), 451-470. https://doi.org/10.1006/jesp.1997.1330
- Fazio, R. H., & Olson, M. A. (2003). Implicit measures in social cognition research: Their meaning and use. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 54(1), 297-327. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601.145225
- Feigenson, N. (2016). Jurors' emotions and judgments of legal responsibility and blame: What does the experimental research tell us? *Emotion Review*, 8(1), 26-31. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073915601223
- Field, A. (2013). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS Statistics (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Fiske, S. T. (1989). Examining the role of intent: Toward understanding its role in stereotyping and prejudice. In: J. S. Uleman & J. A. Bargh (Eds.), *Unintended thought* (pp. 253-286). Guilford Press.
- Fiske, S. T. (1998). Stereotyping, prejudice, and discrimination. In: D. T. Gilbert, S. T. Fiske, &
 G. Lindzey (Eds.), *The handbook of social psychology* (4th ed., pp. 357-411). McGraw-Hill.



- Fiske, S. T. (2005). Social cognition and the normality of prejudgment. In: J. F. Dovidio, P.Glick, & L. A. Rudman (Eds.), *On the nature of prejudice: Fifty years after Allport* (pp. 36-53). Blackwell Publishing.
- Fiske, S. T., & Neuberg, S. L. (1990). A continuum of impression formation, from category-based to individuating processes: Influences of information and motivation on attention and interpretation. In M. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 23, pp. 1-74). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60317-2
- Flowe, H. D. (2012). Do characteristics of faces that convey trustworthiness and dominance underlie perceptions of criminality? *PLoS One*, 7(6), e37253. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0037253
- Foddy, M., Platow, M. J., & Yamagishi, T. (2009). Group-based trust in strangers: The role of stereotypes and expectations. *Psychological Science*, 20(4), 419-422. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2009.02312.x
- Funk, F., & Todorov, A. (2013). Criminal stereotypes in the courtroom: Facial tattoos affect guilt and punishment differently. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 19*(4), 466-478. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034736
- Gaertner, S. L., & Dovidio, J. F. (1986). The aversive form of racism. In J. F. Dovidio & S. L.Gaertner (Eds.), *Prejudice, discrimination, and racism* (pp. 61–89). Orlando, FL:Academic Press.
- Gawronski, B., & Bodenhausen, G. V. (2006). Associative and propositional processes in evaluation: an integrative review of implicit and explicit attitude change. *Psychological Bulletin*, 132(5), 692-731. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.132.5.692



Glaser, J., & Knowles, E. D. (2008). Implicit motivation to control prejudice. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 44(1), 164-172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2007.01.002

- Goldstein, A. G., Chance, J. E., & Gilbert, B. (1984). Facial stereotypes of good guys and bad guys: A replication and extension. *Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society*, 22(6), 549-552. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03333904
- Gordon, R. A., Bindrim, T. A., McNicholas, M. L., & Walden, T. L. (1988). Perceptions of bluecollar and white-collar crime: The effect of defendant race on simulated juror decisions. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *128*(2), 191-197. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.1988.9711362
- Graf, S., Paolini, S., & Rubin, M. (2014). Negative intergroup contact is more influential, but positive intergroup contact is more common: Assessing contact prominence and contact prevalence in five Central European countries. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 44(6), 536-547. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2052
- Greene, E., & Dodge, M. (1995). The influence of prior record evidence on juror decision making. *Law and Human Behavior*, *19*(1), 67-78. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01499073
- Greenwald, A. G., & Banaji, M. R. (1995). Implicit social cognition: attitudes, self-esteem, and stereotypes. *Psychological Review*, 102(1), 4-27. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.102.1.4
- Greenwald, A. G., McGhee, D. E., & Schwartz, J. L. (1998). Measuring individual differences in implicit cognition: the implicit association test. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74(6), 1464-1480. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.74.6.1464



- Hagiwara, N., Kashy, D. A., & Cesario, J. (2012). The independent effects of skin tone and facial features on Whites' affective reactions to Blacks. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 48(4), 892-898. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.02.001
- Hamilton, D. L. (Ed.). (1981). Cognitive processes in stereotyping and intergroup behavior.Erlbaum.
- Hamilton, D. L., & Gifford, R. K. (1976). Illusory correlation in interpersonal perception: A cognitive basis of stereotypic judgments. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *12*, 392-407. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-1031(76)80006-6
- Hamilton, D. L., & Sherman, S. J. (1989). Illusory correlations: Implications for stereotype.
 Theory and research. In: D. Bar-Tal, C. F. Graumann, A. W. Kruglansky, & W. Stroebe (Eds.), *Stereotyping and prejudice: Changing conceptions* (pp. 127–163). Springer-Verlag. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-3582-8_3
- Hamilton, D. L., & Sherman, S. J. (1994). Stereotypes. In R. S. Wyer Jr., & T. K. Srull (Eds.), Handbook of social cognition (pp. 1–68). Erlbaum.
- Hamilton, D. L., & Sherman, S. J. (1996). Perceiving persons and groups. *Psychological Review*, *103*(2), 336-355. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.103.2.336
- Hausmann, L. R., & Ryan, C. S. (2004). Effects of external and internal motivation to control prejudice on implicit prejudice: The mediating role of efforts to control prejudiced responses. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *26*(2-3), 215-225. https://doi.org/10.1080/01973533.2004.9646406
- Hayes, A. F. (2017). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. The Guilford Press.



- Hewstone, M. (1990). The 'ultimate attribution error'? A review of the literature on intergroup causal attribution. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 20(4), 311-335. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2420200404
- Hewstone, M., & Hamberger, J. (2000). Perceived variability and stereotype change. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *36*, 103–124. https://doi.org/10.1006/jesp.1999.1398
- Hewstone, M., Rubin, M., & Willis, H. (2002). Intergroup bias. Annual Review of Psychology, 53(1), 575-604. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135109
- Hill, M. E. (2000). Color differences in the socioeconomic status of African American men: Results of a longitudinal study. *Social Forces*, 78, 1437–1460. https://doi.org/10.2307/3006180
- Hill, M. E. (2002). Skin color and the perception of attractiveness among African Americans:
 Does gender make a difference? *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 65, 77-91.
 https://doi.org/10.2307/3090169
- Hilton, J. L., & Von Hippel, W. (1996). Stereotypes. Annual Review of Psychology, 47(1), 237-271. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.47.1.237
- Hodge, S., Burden, J., Robinson, L., & Bennett, R. (2008). Theorizing on the stereotyping of Black male student-athletes: Issues and implications. *Journal for the Study of Sports and Athletes in Education, 2*(2), 203-226. https://doi.org/10.1179/ssa.2008.2.2.203
- Hodson, G., Hooper, H., Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (2005). Aversive racism in Britain: The use of inadmissible evidence in legal decisions. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 35(4), 437-448. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.261
- Hofmann, W., Gawronski, B., Gschwendner, T., Le, H., & Schmitt, M. (2005). A meta-analysis on the correlation between the Implicit Association Test and explicit self-report



measures. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 31*(10), 1369–1385. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167205275613

- Hugenberg, K., & Bodenhausen, G. V. (2004). Ambiguity in social categorization: The role of prejudice and facial affect in race categorization. *Psychological Science*, 15(5), 342-345. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0956-7976.2004.00680.x
- Hugenberg, K., & Sacco, D. F. (2008). Social categorization and stereotyping: How social categorization biases person perception and face memory. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 2(2), 1052-1072. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2008.00090.x
- Hughes, M., & Hertel, B. R. (1990). The significance of color remains: A study of life chances, mate selection, and ethnic consciousness among Black Americans. *Social Forces*, 68, 1105–1120. https://doi.org/10.2307/2579136
- Hunter, M. (2007). The persistent problem of colorism: Skin tone, status, and inequality. *Sociology Compass, 1*(1), 237-254. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9020.2007.00006.x
- Huntley, J. E., & Costanzo, M. (2003). Sexual harassment stories: Testing a story-mediated model of juror decision-making in civil litigation. *Law and Human Behavior*, 27(1), 29-51. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021674811225
- Hurwitz, J., & Peffley, M. (1997). Public perceptions of race and crime: The role of racial stereotypes. *American Journal of Political Science*, 41(2), 375-401. https://doi.org/10.2307/2111769
- Hutchings, P. B., & Haddock, G. (2008). Look Black in anger: The role of implicit prejudice in the categorization and perceived emotional intensity of racially ambiguous faces. *Journal*



of Experimental Social Psychology, *44*(5), 1418-1420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2008.05.002

- Jackson, J. S., Brown, K. T., & Kirby, D. C. (1998). International perspectives on prejudice and racism. In J. L. Eberhardt & S. T. Fiske (Eds.), *Confronting racism: The problem and the response* (pp. 101–135). Sage Publications.
- Johns, M., Cullum, J., Smith, T., & Freng, S. (2008). Internal motivation to respond without prejudice and automatic egalitarian goal activation. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 44(6), 1514-1519. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2008.07.003
- Johnson, B. D., & King, R. D. (2017). Facial profiling: Race, physical appearance, and punishment. *Criminology*, 55(3), 520-547. https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9125.12143
- Johnson, J. D., Whitestone, E., Jackson, L. A., & Gatto, L. (1995). Justice is still not colorblind: Differential racial effects of exposure to inadmissible evidence. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 21*(9), 893-898. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167295219003
- Johnston, L. (1996). Resisting change: Information-seeking and stereotype change. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, *26*(5), 799-825. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0992(199609)26:5<799::AID-EJSP796>3.0.CO;2-O
- Jones, T. (1999). Shades of brown: The law of skin color. *Duke Law Journal, 49*, 1487-1557. https://doi.org/10.2307/1373052
- Jones, C. S., & Kaplan, M. F. (2003). The effects of racially stereotypical crimes on juror decision-making and information-processing strategies. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, 25(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15324834BASP2501_1



- Jones, A. M., Jones, S., & Penrod, S. (2015). Examining legal authoritarianism in the impact of punishment severity on juror decisions. *Psychology, Crime & Law, 21*(10), 939-951. https://doi.org/10.1080/1068316X.2015.1077244
- Jones, E. E., Wood, G. C., & Quattrone, G. A. (1981). Perceived variability of personal characteristics in in-groups and out-groups: The role of knowledge and evaluation. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 7*, 523-528. https://doi.org/10.1177/014616728173024
- Jost, J. T., Banaji, M. R., & Nosek, B. A. (2004). A decade of system justification theory: Accumulated evidence of conscious and unconscious bolstering of the status quo. *Political Psychology*, 25, 881-919. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9221.2004.00402.x
- Judd, C. M., & Park, B. (1988). Out-group homogeneity: Judgments of variability at the individual and group levels. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 54, 778-788. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.54.5.778
- Jussim, L. (2005). Accuracy in social perception: Criticisms, controversies, criteria, components, and cognitive processes. In: M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology*, (Vol. 37, pp. 1-97). Elsevier Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(05)37001-8
- Jussim, L., Cain, T. R., Crawford, J. T., Harber, K., & Cohen, F. (2009). The unbearable accuracy of stereotypes. In: T. Nelson (Ed.), *Handbook of prejudice, stereotyping, and discrimination* (pp. 199-227). Psychology Press.
- Kahn, K. B., & Davies, P. G. (2011). Differentially dangerous? Phenotypic racial stereotypicality increases implicit bias among ingroup and outgroup members. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 14(4), 569-580. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430210374609



Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking, fast and slow. Macmillan.

- Kalven, H., & Zeisel, H. (1966). *The American Jury*. University of Chicago Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/1598508
- Karpinski, A., & Hilton, J. L. (2001). Attitudes and the implicit association test. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 81(5), 774-788. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.81.5.774
- Kay, A. C., Day, M. V., Zanna, M. P., & Nussbaum, A. D. (2013). The insidious (and ironic) effects of positive stereotypes. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 49(2), 287-291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.11.003
- Kay, A. C., & Jost, J. T. (2003). Complementary justice: effects of" poor but happy" and" poor but honest" stereotype exemplars on system justification and implicit activation of the justice motive. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *85*(5), 823-837. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.5.823
- Keith, V., & Herring, C. (1991). Skin tone and stratification in the Black community. *American Journal of Sociology*, 97, 760–778. https://doi.org/10.1086/229819
- Kemmelmeier, M. (2005). The effects of race and social dominance orientation in simulated juror decision making. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 35(5), 1030-1045. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2005.tb02158.x
- Khan, S. S., & Liu, H. (2008). Intergroup attributions and ethnocentrism in the Indian subcontinent: the ultimate attribution error revisited. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 39, 16–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022107311843



King, N. J. (1993). Postconviction review of jury discrimination: Measuring the effects of juror race on jury decisions. *Michigan Law Review*, 92(1), 63-130. https://doi.org/10.2307/1289642

- King, R. D., & Johnson, B. D. (2016). A punishing look: Skin tone and Afrocentric features in the halls of justice. *American Journal of Sociology*, 122(1), 90-124. https://doi.org/10.1086/686941
- Klapper, A., Dotsch, R., van Rooij, I., & Wigboldus, D. H. (2016). Do we spontaneously form stable trustworthiness impressions from facial appearance? *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 111(5), 655-664. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspa0000062
- Klatt, T., Phelps, M., Maltby, J., Smailes, H. L., Ryder, H. L., Humphries, J. E., & Flowe, H. D. (2016). Looking bad: Inferring criminality after 100 milliseconds. *Applied Psychology in Criminal Justice*, 12(2), 114-125.
- Kleider, H. M., Cavrak, S. E., & Knuycky, L. R. (2012). Looking like a criminal: Stereotypical black facial features promote face source memory error. *Memory & Cognition*, 40(8), 1200-1213. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13421-012-0229-x
- Kleider, H. M., Knuycky, L. R., & Cavrak, S. E. (2012). Deciding the fate of others: The cognitive underpinnings of racially biased juror decision making. *The Journal of General Psychology*, *139*(3), 175-193. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221309.2012.686462
- Kleider-Offutt, H. M., Bond, A. D., & Hegerty, S. E. (2017). Black stereotypical features: When a face type can get you in trouble. *Current Directions in Psychological Science, 26*(1), 28-33. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721416667916
- Kleisner, K., Priplatova, L., Frost, P., & Flegr, J. (2013). Trustworthy-looking face meets brown eyes. *PLoS One*, 8(1), e53285. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0053285



- Klonoff, E. A., & Landrine, H. (2000). Is skin color a marker for racial discrimination?
 Explaining the skin color–hypertension relationship. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 23(4), 329-338. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005580300128
- Koch, J. R., Roberts, A. E., Armstrong, M. L., & Owen, D. C. (2005). College students, tattoos, and sexual activity. *Psychological Reports*, 97, 887–890. https://doi.org/10.2466/PR0.97.7.887-890
- Koch, J. R., Roberts, A. E., Armstrong, M. L., & Owen, D. C. (2010). Body art, deviance, and American college students. *The Social Science Journal*, 47(1), 151-161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soscij.2009.10.001
- Korva, N., Porter, S., O'Connor, B. P., Shaw, J., & ten Brinke, L. (2013). Dangerous decisions: Influence of juror attitudes and defendant appearance on legal decision-making. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law, 20*(3), 384-398. https://doi.org/10.1080/13218719.2012.692931
- Kunda, Z., & Spencer, S. J. (2003). When do stereotypes come to mind and when do they color judgment? A goal-based theory of stereotype activation and application. *Psychological Bulletin, 129*, 522-544. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.129.4.522
- Larsen, G., Patterson, M., & Markham, L. (2014). A deviant art: Tattoo-related stigma in an era of commodification. *Psychology & Marketing*, 31(8), 670-681. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.20727
- Laumann, A. E., & Derick, A. J. (2006). Tattoos and body piercings in the United States: A national data set. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 55(3), 413-421. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2006.03.026



- Lepore, L., & Brown, R. (1997). Category and stereotype activation: Is prejudice inevitable? *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72(2), 275-287. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.72.2.275
- Levine, R. S., Foster, J. E., Fullilove, R. E., Fullilove, M. T., Briggs, N. C., Hull, P. C., Husaini,
 B. A., & Hennekens, C. H. (2001). Black-white inequalities in mortality and life
 expectancy, 1933–1999: Implications for healthy people 2010. *Public Health Reports, 116*, 474-483. https://doi.org/10.1093/phr/116.5.474
- Levinson, J. D., & Young, D. (2010). Different shades of bias: Skin tone, implicit racial bias, and judgments of ambiguous evidence. *West Virginia Law Review*, *112*, 307-350.
- Levitt, L. M., Danielson, E. M., Kovera, M. B., & Cutler, B. L. (2005). The psychology of jury and juror decision making. In: N. Brewer & K. D. Williams (Eds.), *Psychology and law: An empirical perspective*, (pp. 365-406). Guilford Press.
- Litman, L., Robinson, J., & Abberbock, T. (2016). TurkPrime.com: A versatile crowdsourcing data acquisition platform for the behavioral sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*, 1-10.
- Livingston, R. W., & Brewer, M. B. (2002). What are we really priming? Cue-based versus category-based processing of facial stimuli. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 82(1), 5-18. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.82.1.5
- Locke, V., MacLeod, C., & Walker, I. (1994). Automatic and controlled activation of stereotypes: Individual differences associated with prejudice. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 33(1), 29-46. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.1994.tb01009.x

Loury, G. C. (2002). The anatomy of racial inequality. Harvard University Press.



- Lyons, A., & Kashima, Y. (2003). How are stereotypes maintained through communication? The influence of stereotype sharedness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(6), 989-1005. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.6.989
- Ma, D. S., & Correll, J. (2011). Target prototypicality moderates racial bias in the decision to shoot. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 47(2), 391-396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2010.11.002
- Ma, D. S., Correll, J., & Wittenbrink, B. (2015). The Chicago face database: A free stimulus set of faces and norming data. *Behavior Research Methods*, 47(4), 1122-1135. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-014-0532-5
- MacCoun, R. J. (1990). The emergence of extralegal bias during jury deliberation. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, *17*(3), 303-314. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854890017003005
- MacLin, M. K., & Herrera, V. (2006). The criminal stereotype. North American Journal of Psychology, 8(2), 197-208.
- MacLin, O. H., & Malpass, R. S. (2001). Racial categorization of faces: The ambiguous race face effect. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 7*(1), 98-118. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.7.1.98
- Mackie, D. M., Hamilton, D. L., Susskind, J., & Rosselli, F. (1996). Social psychological foundations of stereotype formation. In: C. N. McRae, C. Stangor, & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *Stereotypes and stereotyping* (pp. 41-78). Guilford Press.
- Macrae, C. N., & Bodenhausen, G. V. (2000). Social cognition: Thinking categorically about others. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 51(1), 93-120. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.51.1.93



- Macrae, C. N., Milne, A. B., & Bodenhausen, G. V. (1994). Stereotypes as energy-saving devices: A peek inside the cognitive toolbox. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 66(1), 37-47. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.66.1.37
- Maddox, K.B. (2004). Perspectives on racial phenotypicality bias. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 8(4), 383–401. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr0804_4
- Maddox, K. B., & Gray, S. A. (2002). Cognitive representations of Black Americans:
 Reexploring the role of skin tone. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 28*(2), 250-259. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167202282010
- Manuel, L., & Retzlaff, P. D. (2002). Psychopathology and tattooing among prisoners. International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology, 46, 522–531. https://doi.org/10.1177/030662402236738
- Marable, M., Middlemass, K., & Steinberg, I. (2007). Racializing justice, disenfranchising lives: The racism, criminal justice, and law reader. Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230607347
- Marques, J. M. (1990). The black sheep effect: Outgroup homogeneity in social comparison settings. In D. Abrahams & M. Hogg (Eds.), *Social identity theory: Constructive and critical advances* (pp. 131–151). Harvester Wheatsheaf.
- Marques, J. M., & Paez, D. (1994). The 'black sheep effect': Social categorization, rejection of ingroup deviates, and perception of group variability. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 5(1), 37-68. https://doi.org/10.1080/14792779543000011
- Martin, B. A., & Dula, C. S. (2010). More than skin deep: Perceptions of, and stigma against, tattoos. *College Student Journal*, *44*(1), 200-206. https://doi.org/10.1037/t44303-000



- Mason, M. F., Cloutier, J., & Macrae, C. N. (2006). On construing others: Category and stereotype activation from facial cues. *Social Cognition*, *24*(5), 540-562. https://doi.org/10.1521/soco.2006.24.5.540
- Mazzella, R., & Feingold, A. (1994). The effects of physical attractiveness, race, socioeconomic status, and gender of defendants and victims on judgments of mock jurors: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 24(15), 1315-1338.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1994.tb01552.x
- McConahay, J. (1986). Modern racism, ambivalence, and the Modern Racism Scale. Prejudice, discrimination, and racism (pp. 91-125). Academic Press.
- Miller, C. L. (1983). Developmental changes in male/female voice classifications by infants. *Infant Behavior and Development*, 6, 313-330. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0163-6383(83)80040-X
- Miller, N. (2002). Personalization and the promise of Contact Theory. *Journal of Social Issues*, 58, 387–410. https://doi.org/10.1111/1540-4560.00267
- Mitchell, T. L., Haw, R. M., Pfeifer, J. E., & Meissner, C. A. (2005). Racial bias in mock juror decision-making: A meta-analytic review of defendant treatment. *Law and Human Behavior, 29*(6), 621-637. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10979-005-8122-9
- Monk, E. P. (2014). Skin tone stratification among Black Americans, 2001–2003. *Social Forces,* 92(4), 1313-1337. https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/sou007
- Monk, E. P. (2018). The color of punishment: African Americans, skin tone, and the criminal justice system. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 1-20. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2018.1508736



- Monteith, M. J. (1993). Self-regulation of prejudiced responses: Implications for progress in prejudice-reduction efforts. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 65(3), 469-485. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.65.3.469
- Monteith, M. J., Zuwerink, J. R., & Devine, P. G. (1994). Prejudice and prejudice reduction:
 Classic challenges, contemporary approaches. In P. G. Devine, D. L. Hamilton, & T. M.
 Ostrom (Eds.), *Social cognition: Impact on social psychology* (pp. 323–346). Academic Press.
- Montepare, J. M., & Dobish, H. (2003). The contribution of emotion perceptions and their overgeneralizations to trait impressions. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, 27(4), 237-254. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1027332800296
- Montepare, J. M., & Zebrowitz, L. A. (1998). Person perception comes of age: The salience and significance of age in social judgments. In: M. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology*, (Vol. 30, pp. 93-163). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60383-4
- Moore, P. J., & Gump, B. B. (1995). Information integration in juror decision making. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 25(24), 2158-2179. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1995.tb01831.x
- Moskowitz, G. B., Gollwitzer, P. M., Wasel, W., & Schaal, B. (1999). Preconscious control of stereotype activation through chronic egalitarian goals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 77(1), 167-184. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.77.1.167
- Moskowitz, G. B., & Li, P. (2011). Egalitarian goals trigger stereotype inhibition: A proactive form of stereotype control. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 47(1), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2010.08.014



- Moskowitz, G. B., Salomon, A. R., & Taylor, C. M. (2000). Preconsciously controlling stereotyping: Implicitly activated egalitarian goals prevent the activation of stereotypes. *Social Cognition*, 18, 151–177. https://doi.org/10.1521/soco.2000.18.2.151
- Mussweiler, T. (2003). Comparison processes in social judgment: mechanisms and consequences. *Psychological Review*, 110(3), 472-489. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.110.3.472
- Narby, D. J., Cutler, B. L., & Moran, G. (1993). A meta-analysis of the association between authoritarianism and jurors' perceptions of defendant culpability. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(1), 34-42. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.78.1.34
- Naumann, L. P., Vazire, S., Rentfrow, P. J., & Gosling, S. D. (2009). Personality judgments based on physical appearance. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 35(12), 1661-1671. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167209346309
- Nicolas, G., Skinner, A. L., & Dickter, C. L. (2019). Other than the sum: Hispanic and Middle Eastern categorizations of black–white mixed-race faces. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 10(4), 532-541. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550618769591
- Oliver, M. B. (2003). African American men as "criminal and dangerous": Implications of media portrayals of crime on the "criminalization" of African American men. *Journal of African American Studies*, 7(2), 3-18. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12111-003-1006-5
- Oliver, M. B., Jackson, R. L., Moses, N. N., & Dangerfield, C. L. (2004). The face of crime: Viewers' memory of race-related facial features of individuals pictured in the news. *Journal of Communication*, 54(1), 88-104. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2004.tb02615.x



- Oliver, M. L., & Shapiro, T. (2013). *Black wealth/white wealth: A new perspective on racial inequality*. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203707425
- Olivola, C. Y., Funk, F., & Todorov, A. (2014). Social attributions from faces bias human choices. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 18(11), 566-570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2014.09.007
- Olivola, C. Y., & Todorov, A. (2010). Elected in 100 milliseconds: Appearance-based trait inferences and voting. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, 34(2), 83-110. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10919-009-0082-1
- Olneck, M. (2005). Economic consequences of the academic achievement gap for African Americans. *Marquette Law Review*, 89(1), 95-104.
- Olsen-Fulero, L., & Fulero, S. M. (1997). Commonsense rape judgments: An empathy– complexity theory of rape juror story making. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 3*(2), 402-427. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.3.2-3.402
- Oosterhof, N. N., & Todorov, A. (2008). The functional basis of face evaluation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105(32), 11087-11092. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0805664105
- Oosterhof, N. N., & Todorov, A. (2009). Shared perceptual basis of emotional expressions and trustworthiness impressions from faces. *Emotion*, 9(1), 128-133. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014520
- Ormiston, M. E., Wong, E. M., & Haselhuhn, M. P. (2017). Facial-width-to-height ratio predicts perceptions of integrity in males. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 105, 40-42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.09.017



Osborne, Y. H., & Rappaport, N. B. (1985). Sentencing severity with mock jurors: Predictive validity of three variable categories. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law, 3*(4), 467-473. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2370030411

Oskamp, S. (Ed.). (2000). Reducing prejudice and discrimination. Psychology Press.

- Palermo, G. B. (2004). Tattooing and tattooed criminals. *Journal of Forensic Psychology Practice, 4,* 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1300/J158v04n01_01
- Paluck, E. L., & Green, D. P. (2009). Prejudice reduction: What works? A review and assessment of research and practice. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 60, 339-367. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.60.110707.163607
- Paolini, S., Harwood, J., & Rubin, M. (2010). Negative intergroup contact makes group memberships salient: Explaining why intergroup conflict endures. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 36(12), 1723-1738. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167210388667
- Park, J., & Banaji, M. R. (2000). Mood and heuristics: The influence of happy and sad states on sensitivity and bias in stereotyping. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 78(6), 1005-1023. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.78.6.1005
- Payne, B. K. (2001). Prejudice and perception: The role of automatic and controlled processes in misperceiving a weapon. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 81(2), 181–192. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.81.2.181
- Pearson, A. R., Dovidio, J. F., & Gaertner, S. L. (2009). The nature of contemporary prejudice: Insights from aversive racism. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 3(3), 314-338. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2009.00183.x



- Pennington, N., & Hastie, R. (1986). Evidence evaluation in complex decision making. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 51(2), 242-258. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.2.242
- Pennington, N., & Hastie, R. (1988). Explanation-based decision making: Effects of memory structure on judgment. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition, 14*, 521-533. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-7393.14.3.521
- Pennington, N., & Hastie, R. (1991). A cognitive theory of juror decision making: The story model. *Cardozo Law Review*, 13, 519-557.
- Pennington, N., & Hastie, R. (1992). Explaining the evidence: Tests of the story model for juror decision making. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 62(2), 189-206. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.62.2.189
- Petersilia, J. (1985). Racial disparities in the criminal justice system: A summary. *Crime & Delinquency, 31*(1), 15-34. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128785031001002
- Pettigrew, T. F. (1979). The ultimate attribution error: Extending Allport's cognitive analysis of prejudice. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 5(4), 461-476. https://doi.org/10.1177/014616727900500407
- Pettigrew, T. F. (2008). Future directions for intergroup contact theory and research. International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 32, 187-199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2007.12.002
- Pettigrew, T. F., & Tropp, L. R. (2000). Does intergroup contact reduce prejudice? Recent meta analytic findings. In S. Oskamp (Ed.), *Reducing prejudice and discrimination* (pp. 93– 114). Erlbaum.



- Pettigrew, T. F., & Tropp, L. R. (2006). A meta-analytic test of intergroup contact theory. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 90, 751-783. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.90.5.751
- Pettigrew, T. F., Tropp, L. R., Wagner, U., & Christ, O. (2011). Recent advances in intergroup contact theory. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 35(3), 271-280. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2011.03.001
- Pettit, B., & Western, B. (2004). Mass imprisonment and the life course: Race and class inequality in US incarceration. *American Sociological Review*, 69(2), 151-169. https://doi.org/10.1177/000312240406900201
- Pettys, T. E. (2007). The emotional juror. Fordham Law Review, 76, 1609-1940.

Pfeifer, J. E., & Ogloff, J. R. (1991). Ambiguity and guilt determinations: A modern racism perspective. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 21(21), 1713-1725. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1991.tb00500.x

Pizzi, W. T., Blair, I. V., & Judd, C. M. (2005). Discrimination in sentencing on the basis of Afrocentric features. *Michigan Journal of Race & Law*, 10, 327-353.

Plant, E. A., & Devine, P. G. (1998). Internal and external motivation to respond without prejudice. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 75(3), 811-832. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.75.3.811

- Plant, E. A., & Devine, P. G. (2009). The active control of prejudice: Unpacking the intentions guiding control efforts. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 96(3), 640-652. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0012960
- Plant, E. A., Devine, P. G., & Brazy, P. C. (2003). The bogus pipeline and motivations to respond without prejudice: Revisiting the fading and faking of racial prejudice. *Group*



Processes & Intergroup Relations, 6(2), 187-200. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430203006002004

- Plant, E. A., Devine, P. G., & Peruche, M. B. (2010). Routes to positive interracial interactions: Approaching egalitarianism or avoiding prejudice. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 36*(9), 1135-1147. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167210378018
- Porter, S., ten Brinke, L., & Gustaw, C. (2010). Dangerous decisions: The impact of first impressions of trustworthiness on the evaluation of legal evidence and defendant culpability. *Psychology, Crime & Law, 16*(6), 477-491. https://doi.org/10.1080/10683160902926141
- Pozzulo, J. D., Dempsey, J., Maeder, E., & Allen, L. (2010). The effects of victim gender, defendant gender, and defendant age on juror decision making. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 37(1), 47-63. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854809344173
- Pratto, F., Sidanius, J., Stallworth, L. M., & Malle, B. F. (1994). Social dominance orientation: A personality variable predicting social and political attitudes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 67(4), 741-763. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.67.4.741
- Preacher, K. J., & Hayes, A. F. (2004). SPSS and SAS procedures for estimating indirect effects in simple mediation models. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers, 36*, 717–731. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03206553
- Primi, C., & Agnoli, F. (2002). Children correlate infrequent behaviors with minority groups: A case of illusory correlation. *Cognitive Development*, 17(1), 1105-1131. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0885-2014(02)00076-X
- Quinn, K. A., Macrae, C. N., & Bodenhausen, G. V. (2007). Stereotyping and impression formation: How categorical thinking shapes person perception. In: M. Hogg & J. Cooper



(Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of social psychology*, (pp. 68-92). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608221.n4

- Ratliff, K. A., & Nosek, B. A. (2011). Negativity and outgroup biases in attitude formation and transfer. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 37, 1692-1703. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167211420168
- Rattazzi, A. M. M., Bobbio, A., & Canova, L. (2007). A short version of the Right-Wing Authoritarianism (RWA) Scale. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 43(5), 1223-1234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2007.03.013
- Rector, N. A., Bagby, R. M., & Nicholson, R. (1993). The effect of prejudice and judicial ambiguity on defendant guilt ratings. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 133(5), 651-659. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.1993.9713920
- Reich, M. (1981). Racial Inequality: A Political-Economic Analysis. Princeton University Press. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781400886111
- Reskin, B. F., & Visher, C. A. (1986). The impacts of evidence and extralegal factors in jurors' decisions. *Law and Society Review*, 423-438. https://doi.org/10.2307/3053582
- Riek, B. M., Mania, E. W., & Gaertner, S. L. (2006). Intergroup threat and outgroup attitudes: A meta-analytic review. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 10(4), 336-353. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr1004_4
- Risen, J. L., Gilovich, T., & Dunning, D. (2007). One-shot illusory correlations and stereotype formation. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 33(11), 1492–1502. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167207305862



- Rozycki Lozano, A. T., Morgan, R. D., Murray, D. D., & Varghese, F. (2011). Prison tattoos as a reflection of the criminal lifestyle. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 55(4), 509-529. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X10370829
- Rudman, L. A. (2004). Sources of implicit attitudes. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 13(2), 79-82. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0963-7214.2004.00279.x
- Rule, N. O., Krendl, A. C., Ivcevic, Z., & Ambady, N. (2013). Accuracy and consensus in judgments of trustworthiness from faces: Behavioral and neural correlates. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 104(3), 409-426. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031050
- Rullo, M., Presaghi, F., & Livi, S. (2015). Reactions to ingroup and outgroup deviants: An experimental group paradigm for black sheep effect. *PloS one*, *10*(5), e0125605. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0125605
- Ruscher, J. B. (2001). *Prejudiced communication: A social psychological perspective*. Guilford Press.
- Rutland, A., Hitti, A., Mulvey, K. L., Abrams, D., & Killen, M. (2015). When does the in-group like the out-group? Bias among children as a function of group norms. *Psychological Science*, 26(6), 834-842. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797615572758
- Ryabov, I. (2019). How much does physical attractiveness matter for blacks? Linking skin color, physical attractiveness, and black status attainment. *Race and Social Problems*, 11(1), 68-79. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12552-018-9245-1
- Sagar, H. A., & Schofield, J. W. (1980). Racial and behavioral cues in black and white children's perceptions of ambiguously aggressive acts. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 39(4), 590 –598. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.39.4.590



- Salam, A. P., Rainford, E., van Vugt, M., & Ronay, R. (2017). Acute stress reduces perceived trustworthiness of male racial outgroup faces. *Adaptive Human Behavior and Physiology*, 3(4), 282-292. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40750-017-0065-0
- Sargent, M. J. (2004). Less thought, more punishment: Need for cognition predicts support for punitive responses to crime. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 30(11), 1485-1493. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167204264481
- Schaller, M., & Conway III, L. G. (2001). From cognition to culture: The origins of stereotypes that really matter. In G. B. Moscowitz (Ed.), *Cognitive social psychology* (pp. 163–176). Erlbaum.
- Schuman, H., Steeh, C., Bobo, L., & Krysan, M. (1997). *Racial attitudes in America: Trends and interpretations*. Harvard University Press.
- Schweitzer, K., & Nuñez, N. (2018). What evidence matters to jurors? The prevalence and importance of different homicide trial evidence to mock jurors. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law, 25*(3), 437-451. https://doi.org/10.1080/13218719.2018.1437666
- Sears, D. O. (1988). Symbolic racism. In P. A. Katz & D. A. Taylor (Eds.), *Eliminating racism: Profiles in controversy* (pp. 53–84). Plenum Press. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-0818-6 4
- Sechrist, G. B., & Stangor, C. (2001). Perceived consensus influences intergroup behavior and stereotype accessibility. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 80(4), 645-654. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.80.4.645
- Secord, P. F. (1958). Facial features and inference processes in interpersonal perception. *Person Perception and Interpersonal Behavior*, 300-315.



www.manaraa.com

- Seiter, J. S., & Hatch, S. (2005). Effect of tattoos on perceptions of credibility and attractiveness. *Psychological Reports*, *96*, 1113-1120. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.96.3c.1113-1120
- Sekaquaptewa, D., Espinoza, P., Thompson, M., Vargas, P., & von Hippel, W. (2003).
 Stereotypic explanatory bias: Implicit stereotyping as a predictor of discrimination. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 39(1), 75-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-1031(02)00512-7
- Semmler, C., & Brewer, N. (2002). Effects of mood and emotion on juror processing and judgments. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law, 20*(4), 423-436. https://doi.org/10.1002/bs1.502
- Shih, M. J., Pittinsky, T. L., & Ho, G. C. (2012). Stereotype boost: Positive outcomes from the activation of positive stereotypes. In: M. Inzlicht & T. Schmader (Eds.), *Stereotype threat: Theory, process, and application*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199732449.003.0009
- Shilo, R., Weinsdörfer, A., Rakoczy, H., & Diesendruck, G. (2018). The out-group homogeneity effect across development: A cross-cultural investigation. *Child Development*, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13082
- Shoemaker, D. J., South, D. R., & Lowe, J. (1973). Facial stereotypes of deviants and judgments of guilt or innocence. *Social Forces*, *51*(4), 427-433. https://doi.org/10.2307/2576687
- Sinclair, S., Lowery, B. S., Hardin, C. D., & Colangelo, A. (2005). Social tuning of automatic racial attitudes: the role of affiliative motivation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 89(4), 583-592. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.89.4.583



- Sigall, H., & Ostrove, N. (1975). Beautiful but dangerous: Effects of offender attractiveness and nature of the crime on juridic judgment. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 31(3), 410-414. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076472
- Skinner, A. L., Perry, S. P., & Gaither, S. (2019). Not quite monoracial: Biracial stereotypes explored. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 46(3), 377-392. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167219858344
- Skorinko, J. L., & Spellman, B. A. (2013). Stereotypic crimes: How group-crime associations affect memory and (sometimes) verdicts and sentencing. *Victims & Offenders*, 8(3), 278-307. https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2012.755140
- Slovic, P., & Lichtenstein, S. (1971). Comparison of Bayesian and regression approaches to the study of information processing in judgment. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, 6(6), 649-744. https://doi.org/10.1016/0030-5073(71)90033-X
- Smalarz, L., Madon, S., Yang, Y., Guyll, M., & Buck, S. (2016). The perfect match: Do criminal stereotypes bias forensic evidence analysis? *Law and Human Behavior*, 40, 420–429. https://doi.org/10.1037/lhb0000190
- Smedley, B. D., Stith, A. Y., & Nelson, A. R. (Eds.) (2003). Unequal treatment: Confronting racial and ethnic disparities in health care. National Academy Press.
- Smith, B. (2008, April 25). Tattoo regret: Did a little ink prejudice a D.C. jury? *Washington City Paper*. Retrieved from

https://www.washingtoncitypaper.com/news/article/13035617/tattoo-regret.

Smith, E. R. (1993). Social identity and social emotions: Toward new conceptualizations of prejudice. In: D. Mackie & D. Hamilton (Eds.), *Affect, cognition and stereotyping:*



Interactive processes in group perception (pp. 111-136). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-088579-7.50017-X

- Smith, T. W., Marsden, P., Hout, M., & Kim, J. (2011). General social surveys, 1972-2010. [Data file and code book]. National Opinion Research Center. https://doi.org/10.3886/ICPSR31521.v1
- Sofer, C., Dotsch, R., Wigboldus, D. H., & Todorov, A. (2015). What is typical is good: The influence of face typicality on perceived trustworthiness. *Psychological Science*, 26(1), 39-47. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797614554955
- Sommers, S. R. (2007). Race and the decision making of juries. *Legal and Criminological Psychology*, *12*(2), 171-187. https://doi.org/10.1348/135532507X189687
- Son Hing, L. S., Chung-Yan, G. A., Hamilton, L. K., & Zanna, M. P. (2008). A two-dimensional model that employs explicit and implicit attitudes to characterize prejudice. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 94(6), 971-987. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.94.6.971
- Spohn, C. (2015). Race, crime, and punishment in the twentieth and twenty-first centuries. *Crime and Justice*, 44(1), 49-97. https://doi.org/10.1086/681550
- Spohn, C., & Holleran, D. (2000). The imprisonment penalty paid by young, unemployed black and Hispanic male offenders. *Criminology*, 38(1), 281-306. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2000.tb00891.x
- Stangor, C. (1995). Content and application inaccuracy in social stereotyping. In: Y. T. Lee, L. J. Jussim, & C. R. McCauley (Eds.), *Stereotype accuracy: Toward appreciating group differences* (pp. 275-292). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/10495-011



- Stangor, C. (2016). The study of stereotyping, prejudice, and discrimination within social psychology: A quick history of theory and research. In: T. Nelson (Ed.), *Handbook of prejudice, stereotyping, and discrimination* (2nd ed., pp. 3-27). Psychology Press.
- Stangor, C., & Leary, S. P. (2006). Intergroup beliefs: Investigations from the social side. Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, 38, 243-281. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(06)38005-7
- Stangor, C., & Schaller, M. (1996). Stereotypes as individual and collective representations. In:
 C. N. McRae, C. Stangor, & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *Stereotypes and stereotyping* (pp. 2-37). Guilford Press.
- Stanley, D. A., Sokol-Hessner, P., Banaji, M. R., & Phelps, E. A. (2011). Implicit race attitudes predict trustworthiness judgments and economic trust decisions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(19), 7710-7715.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1014345108

- Stark, T. H., Flache, A., & Veenstra, R. (2013). Generalization of positive and negative attitudes toward individuals to outgroup attitudes. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 39(5), 608-622. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167213480890
- Steffensmeier, D., & Demuth, S. (2006). Does gender modify the effects of race-ethnicity on criminal sanctioning? Sentences for male and female white, black, and Hispanic defendants. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 22(3), 241-261. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10940-006-9010-2
- Steffensmeier, D., Ulmer, J., & Kramer, J. (1998). The interaction of race, gender, and age in criminal sentencing: The punishment cost of being young, black, and male. *Criminology*, 36(4), 763-798. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.1998.tb01265.x



- Stirrat, M., & Perrett, D. I. (2010). Valid facial cues to cooperation and trust: Male facial width and trustworthiness. *Psychological Science*, 21(3), 349-354. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797610362647
- Stewart, J. E. (1980). Defendant's attractiveness as a factor in the outcome of criminal trials: An observational study. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 10(4), 348-361. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1980.tb00715.x
- Sullivan, L., Meschede, T., Dietrich, L., & Shapiro, T. (2015). *The racial wealth gap: Why policy matters*. Institute for Assets and Social Policy, Brandeis University.
- Sunnafrank, M., & Fontes, N. E. (1983). General and crime related racial stereotypes and influence on juridic decisions. *Cornell Journal of Social Relations*, *17*(1), 1-15.
- Swami, V., Gaughan, H., Tran, U. S., Kuhlmann, T., Stieger, S., & Voracek, M. (2015). Are tattooed adults really more aggressive and rebellious than those without tattoos? *Body Image, 15,* 149-152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.09.001
- Swami, V., Pietschnig, J., Bertl, B., Nader, I. W., Stieger, S., & Voracek, M. (2012). Personality differences between tattooed and non-tattooed individuals. *Psychological Reports*, 111(1), 97-106. https://doi.org/10.2466/09.07.21.PR0.111.4.97-106
- Swami, V., Tran, U. S., Kuhlmann, T., Stieger, S., Gaughan, H., & Voracek, M. (2016). More similar than different: Tattooed adults are only slightly more impulsive and willing to take risks than non-tattooed adults. *Personality and Individual Differences, 88*, 40-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2015.08.054
- Sweeney, L. T., & Haney, C. (1992). The influence of race on sentencing: A meta-analytic review of experimental studies. *Behavioral Sciences and the Law, 10,* 179–195. https://doi.org/10.1002/bs1.2370100204



125

- Tajfel, H. (1981). *Human groups and social categories: Studies in social psychology*. Cambridge University Press.
- Tate, J. C., & Shelton, B. L. (2008). Personality correlates of tattooing and body piercing in a college sample: The kids are alright. *Personality and Individual Differences, 45*(4), 281-285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2008.04.011
- Taylor, S. E. (1981). A categorization approach to stereotyping. In D. L. Hamilton (Ed.), Cognitive processes in stereotyping and intergroup behavior (pp. 83-114). Erlbaum.
- Timming, A. R., & Perrett, D. I. (2017). An experimental study of the effects of tattoo genre on perceived trustworthiness: Not all tattoos are created equal. *Journal of Trust Research*, 7(2), 115-128. https://doi.org/10.1080/21515581.2017.1289847
- Todorov, A., Olivola, C. Y., Dotsch, R., & Mende-Siedlecki, P. (2015). Social attributions from faces: Determinants, consequences, accuracy, and functional significance. *Annual Review* of Psychology, 66, 519-545. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143831
- Trope, Y., & Thompson, E. P. (1997). Looking for truth in all the wrong places? Asymmetric search of individuating information about stereotyped group members. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 73(2), 229-241. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.73.2.229
- Turner, K. B., & Johnson, J. B. (2005). A comparison of bail amounts for Hispanics, Whites, and African Americans: A single county analysis. *American Journal of Criminal Justice, 30*, 35-53. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02885880
- Ugwuegbu, D. C. E. (1979). Racial and evidential factors in juror attribution of legal responsibility. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *15*(2), 133-146. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1031(79)90025-8



Uhlmann, E. L., Poehlman, T. A., & Nosek, B. A. (2012). Automatic associations: Personal attitudes or cultural knowledge. In: J. Hanson & J. Jost (Eds.), *Ideology, psychology, and law*, (pp. 228-260). Oxford University Press.

https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199737512.003.0009

United States Sentencing Commission (2018). Guidelines manual. Retrieved from:

https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/guidelines-manual/2018/GLMFull.pdf.

van den Bos, A., & Stapel, D. A. (2009). Why people stereotype affects how they stereotype: The differential influence of comprehension goals and self-enhancement goals on stereotyping. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, *35*(1), 101-

113. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167208325773

- van Prooijen, J. (2006). Retributive reactions to suspected offenders: The importance of social categorizations and guilt probability. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 32,* 715–726. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167205284964
- van Prooijen, J. W., & Lam, J. (2007). Retributive justice and social categorizations: The perceived fairness of punishment depends on intergroup status. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 37(6), 1244-1255. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.421
- Van't Wout, M., & Sanfey, A. G. (2008). Friend or foe: The effect of implicit trustworthiness judgments in social decision-making. *Cognition*, 108(3), 796-803. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2008.07.002
- Verosky, S. C., & Todorov, A. (2013). When physical similarity matters: Mechanisms underlying affective learning generalization to the evaluation of novel faces. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 49(4), 661-669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2013.02.004



- Voci, A., Hewstone, M., Crisp, R. J., & Rubin, M. (2008). Majority, minority, and parity: Effects of gender and group size on perceived group variability. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 71(2), 114-142. https://doi.org/10.1177/019027250807100203
- von Hippel. W., Sekaquaptewa, D., Vargas P. (1995). On the role of encoding processes in stereotype maintenance. In: M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology*, (pp. 177–254). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60406-2
- Wade, T. J., Romano, M. J., & Blue, L. (2004). The effect of African American skin color on hiring preferences. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 34(12), 2550-2558. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2004.tb01991.x
- Walker, I. (2001). The changing nature of racism: From old to new. In M. Augoustinos & K. J. Reynolds (Eds.), Understanding prejudice, racism, and social conflict (pp. 24–42). Sage Publications. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446218877.n2
- Warde, B. (2013). Black male disproportionality in the criminal justice systems of the USA, Canada, and England: A comparative analysis of incarceration. *Journal of African American Studies*, 17(4), 461-479. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12111-012-9235-0
- Welch, K. (2007). Black criminal stereotypes and racial profiling. *Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice*, *23*(3), 276-288. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043986207306870
- Werner, C. M., Kagehiro, D. K., & Strube, M. J. (1982). Conviction proneness and the authoritarian juror: Inability to disregard information or attitudinal bias? *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 67(5), 629-636. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.67.5.629



- Wheeler, S. C., & Petty, R. E. (2001). The effects of stereotype activation on behavior: a review of possible mechanisms. *Psychological Bulletin*, 127(6), 797-826. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.127.6.797
- Wilkins, C. L., Kaiser, C. R., & Rieck, H. (2010). Detecting racial identification: The role of phenotypic prototypicality. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 46(6), 1029-1034. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2010.05.017
- Williams, D. R., & Jackson, P. B. (2005). Social sources of racial disparities in health. *Health Affairs*, 24(2), 325-334. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.24.2.325
- Willis, J., & Todorov, A. (2006). First impressions: Making up your mind after a 100-ms exposure to a face. *Psychological Science*, 17(7), 592-598. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01750.x
- Willis-Esqueda, C. (1997). European American students' perceptions of crimes committed by five racial groups. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 27(16), 1406–1420. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1997.tb01605.x
- Willis-Esqueda, C., Espinoza, R. K., & Culhane, S. E. (2008). The effects of ethnicity, SES, and crime status on juror decision making: A cross-cultural examination of European American and Mexican American mock jurors. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences, 30*(2), 181-199. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986308315319
- Willmott, D., Boduszek, D., Debowska, A., & Woodfield, R. (2018). Introduction and validation of the Juror Decision Scale (JDS): An empirical investigation of the story model. *Journal* of Criminal Justice, 57, 26-34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2018.03.004
- Wilson, T. D., Lindsey, S., & Schooler, T. Y. (2000). A model of dual attitudes. *Psychological Review*, *107*(1), 101-126. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.107.1.101



Wilson, J. P., & Rule, N. O. (2015). Facial trustworthiness predicts extreme criminal-sentencing outcomes. *Psychological Science*, 26(8), 1325-1331. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797615590992

- Wilson, J. P., & Rule, N. O. (2016). Hypothetical sentencing decisions are associated with actual capital punishment outcomes: The role of facial trustworthiness. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 7(4), 331-338. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550615624142
- Wittenbrink, B., Judd, C. M., & Park, B. (1997). Evidence for racial prejudice at the implicit level and its relationship with questionnaire measures. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72(2), 262-274. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.72.2.262
- Wohlrab, S., Fink, B., Kappeler, P. M., & Brewer, G. (2009). Differences in personality attributions toward tattooed and nontattooed virtual human characters. *Journal of Individual Differences*, 30(1), 1-5. https://doi.org/10.1027/1614-0001.30.1.1
- Wohlrab, S., Stahl, J., Rammsayer, T., & Kappeler, P. M. (2007). Differences in personality characteristics between body-modified and non-modified individuals: associations with individual personality traits and their possible evolutionary implications. *European Journal of Personality: Published for the European Association of Personality Psychology*, 21(7), 931-951. https://doi.org/10.1002/per.642
- Zarate, M. A., & Smith, E. R. (1990). Person categorization and stereotyping. *Social Cognition*, 8(2), 161-185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/soco.1990.8.2.161</u>
- Zebrowitz, L. A. (1996). Physical appearance as a basis for stereotyping. In: C. N. McRae, C. Stangor, & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *Stereotypes and stereotyping* (pp. 79-120). Guilford Press.



- Zebrowitz, L. A., Bronstad, P. M., & Lee, H. K. (2007). The contribution of face familiarity to ingroup favoritism and stereotyping. *Social Cognition*, 25(2), 306-338. https://doi.org/10.1521/soco.2007.25.2.306
- Zebrowitz, L. A., & McDonald, S. M. (1991). The impact of litigants' baby-facedness and attractiveness on adjudications in small claims courts. *Law and Human Behavior*, 15(6), 603-623. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01065855
- Zebrowitz, L. A., & Montepare, J. M. (2008). Social psychological face perception: Why appearance matters. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, *2*(3), 1497-1517. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2008.00109.x
- Zeiler, N., & Kasten, E. (2016). Decisive is what the tattoo shows: Differences in criminal behavior between tattooed and non-tattooed people. *Social Sciences*, 5(6), 16-20. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ss.20160502.12
- Zestcott, C. A., Bean, M. G., & Stone, J. (2017). Evidence of negative implicit attitudes toward individuals with a tattoo near the face. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 20(2), 186-201. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430215603459
- Zestcott, C. A., Tompkins, T. L., Kozak Williams, M., Livesay, K., & Chan, K. L. (2018). What do you think about ink? An examination of implicit and explicit attitudes toward tattooed individuals. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *158*(1), 7-22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2017.1297286


Image	Afrocentric Appearance	Trustworthiness
Study 1		
Dark/Trustworthy	5.88 (1.42)	4.88 (1.32)
Light/Trustworthy	5.50 (1.45)	4.74 (1.24)
White/Trustworthy	1.40 (0.90)	4.56 (1.43)
Dark/Neutral	5.72 (1.91)	4.30 (1.52)
Light/Neutral	3.74 (1.59)	3.87 (1.38)
White/Neutral	1.76 (1.65)	4.04 (1.32)
Dark/Untrustworthy	5.79 (1.85)	3.28 (1.28)
Light/Untrustworthy	3.49 (1.74)	3.49 (1.46)
White/Untrustworthy	1.44 (1.05)	2.58 (1.40)
Study 2		
Dark/Afrocentric	6.29 (1.39)	3.97 (1.10)
Dark/non-Afrocentric	5.10 (1.62)	3.78 (1.31)
Light/Afrocentric	4.67 (1.54)	4.18 (1.28)
Light/non-Afrocentric	2.78 (1.74)	4.16 (1.25)
White/Afrocentric	3.06 (1.83)	4.00 (1.27)
White/non-Afrocentric	1.76 (1.65)	4.04 (1.32)

Pilot: Means of Face Image Afrocentricity and Trustworthiness

Note. Standard deviation in parentheses.



	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1. Verdict											
2. Verdict Confidence	.23**										
3. Sentence Type	N/A ^a	.14									
4. Sentence Length	N/A ^a	.16	.89**								
5. Criminal Appearance	.33**	03	.03	.09							
6. MRS	.24**	.02	01	.00	.25**						
7. MSATS	.20**	.02	.04	.08	.24**	.48**					
8. IMS _r	15**	.08	.02	.02	15**	56**	39**				
9. EMS _r	.13**	.01	.26	.06	.11*	.29**	.31**	07			
10. IMS _t	.12*	02	.15	.10	.06	.24**	.34**	03	.74**		
11. EMS _t	17**	.03	13	15	19**	39**	44**	.69**	03	.05	

Correlations Among Covariates and Dependent Variables, Study 1

Note: * = p < .05; ** = p < .01; a = Only guilty responses were used for sentence recommendation analyses, so no correlation can be calculated



Study 1 Verdict Parameter Estimates

Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	ó CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			1.21 (2)	.545		
Tattoo (X ₁)	0.05	0.30	0.03 (1)	.869	-0.53	0.63
Tattoo (X_2)	0.29	0.29	0.99(1)	.321	-0.28	0.85
Tattoo (X ₃)	-0.24	0.27	0.75 (1)	.386	-0.77	0.30
Trustworthiness			2.12 (2)	.347		
Trustworthiness (X ₁)	-0.30	0.29	1.10(1)	.295	-0.86	0.26
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	-0.41	0.29	1.98 (1)	.159	-0.99	0.16
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	0.11	0.29	0.16(1)	.691	-0.45	0.67
Skin Tone			1.50 (2)	.472		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	0.29	0.31	0.86(1)	.354	-0.32	0.89
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.04	0.47	0.01 (1)	.925	-0.96	0.87
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.33	0.38	0.77(1)	.38	-0.41	1.07
Afrocentric appearance	-0.03	0.09	0.14(1)	.706	-0.20	0.14
MRS	0.28	0.15	3.71 (1)	.054	-0.01	0.56
MSATS	0.00	0.01	0.01 (1)	.943	-0.01	0.02
IMS _r	0.02	0.09	0.07(1)	.797	-0.16	0.21
EMS _r	0.01	0.08	0.01 (1)	.938	-0.14	0.15
IMSt	-0.11	0.09	1.51 (1)	.219	-0.29	0.07
EMSt	0.08	0.08	0.98(1)	.322	-0.08	0.23
Criminal Appearance	0.67	0.12	30.8 (1)	<.001***	0.43	0.91

Note. N = 426, Degrees of freedom in parentheses.

* *p* < .05,** *p* < .01,*** *p* < .001

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark

Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	% CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			0.83 (2)	.66		
Tattoo (X_1)	0.18	0.20	0.82(1)	.365	-0.21	0.57
Tattoo (X_2)	0.11	0.20	0.29(1)	.592	-0.28	0.50
Tattoo (X ₃)	0.07	0.20	0.14(1)	.714	-0.32	0.47
Trustworthiness			3.25 (2)	.197		
Trustworthiness (X ₁)	-0.11	0.20	0.31(1)	.579	-0.50	0.28
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	0.25	0.22	1.40(1)	.238	-0.17	0.68
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	-0.37	0.20	3.20(1)	.074	-0.76	0.04
Skin Tone			5.03 (2)	.081		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-0.06	0.22	0.07(1)	.786	-0.48	0.36
Skin Tone (X ₂)	0.55	0.34	2.69(1)	.101	-0.11	1.21
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-0.61	0.27	5.01 (1)	.025	-1.15	-0.08
Afrocentric appearance	0.19	0.06	9.32 (1)	.002**	0.07	0.31
MRS	0.00	0.11	0.00(1)	.984	-0.21	0.21
MSATS	0.01	0.01	1.38(1)	.24	-0.01	0.02
IMS _r	0.07	0.07	1.20(1)	.274	-0.06	0.2111
EMS _r	0.01	0.06	0.06(1)	.801	-0.10	0.13
IMSt	0.02	0.06	0.09(1)	.766	-0.11	0.14
EMSt	-0.08	0.06	1.88 (1)	.17	-0.19	0.03
Criminal Appearance	-0.28	0.09	10.4 (1)	.001**	-0.44	-0.11

Study 1 Confidence in Not Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates

Note. n = 290. Degrees of freedom are presented in parentheses.

* p < .05, ** p < .01, *** p < .001

X1: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	6 CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			6.22 (2)	.045*		
Tattoo (X_1)	-0.92	0.46	3.95 (1)	.047	-1.82	-0.01
Tattoo (X_2)	-1.36	0.47	8.44 (1)	.004	-2.27	-0.44
Tattoo (X ₃)	-0.36	0.40	0.81 (1)	.367	-1.13	0.42
Trustworthiness			4.15 (2)	.125		
Trustworthiness (X ₁)	-0.19	0.49	0.14(1)	.704	-1.15	0.78
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	-1.57	0.45	12.4 (1)	<.001	-2.44	-0.70
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	0.28	0.40	0.48(1)	.487	-0.51	1.06
Skin Tone			2.99 (2)	.224		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-1.87	0.51	13.5 (1)	< .001	-2.86	-0.87
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-1.49	0.52	8.06(1)	.005	-2.51	-0.46
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.75	0.38	3.90(1)	.048	0.01	1.50
Afrocentric appearance	0.02	0.06	0.07(1)	.789	-0.09	0.12
MRS	0.13	0.10	1.65 (1)	.199	-0.07	0.33
MSATS	-0.00	0.00	0.04(1)	.834	-0.01	0.01
IMS _r	0.18	0.06	8.20(1)	.004*	0.06	0.31
EMS _r	0.00	0.05	0.00(1)	.986	-0.10	0.09
IMSt	-0.01	0.06	0.03 (1)	.867	-0.13	0.11
EMSt	-0.00	0.05	0.00(1)	.974	-0.10	0.10
Criminal Appearance	-0.04	0.08	0.24(1)	.626	-0.19	0.12
Tattoo x Trustworthiness			26.5 (4)	<.001***		
Tattoo x Skin Tone			16.7 (4)	.002**		
Skin Tone x Trustworthiness			9.64 (4)	.047*		

Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Parameter Estimates

Note. *n* = 136

* p < .05,** p < .01,*** p < .001

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Trustworthiness x Tattoo Interaction Estimates

Image	M	SE
Trustworthy/None	5.63	0.27
Trustworthy/Non-Aggressive	5.71	0.21
Trustworthy/Aggressive	5.38	0.21
Neutral/None	5.89	0.26
Neutral/Non-Aggressive	5.63	0.24
Neutral/Aggressive	5.37	0.23
Untrustworthy/None	4.04	0.31
Untrustworthy/Non-Aggressive	5.77	0.23
Untrustworthy/Aggressive	5.91	0.19

Note. n = 136



Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction Estimates

Image	M	SE
Dark/Trustworthy	5.99	0.26
Light/Trustworthy	5.35	0.23
White/Trustworthy	5.37	0.26
Dark/Neutral	5.60	0.32
Light/Neutral	5.43	0.21
White/Neutral	5.86	0.26
Dark/Untrustworthy	5.68	0.23
Light/Untrustworthy	5.39	0.26
White/Untrustworthy	4.65	0.28

Note. n = 136



Image	M	SE
Dark/None	6.16	0.30
Light/None	4.57	0.33
White/None	4.83	0.29
Dark/Non-Aggressive	5.69	0.25
Light/Non-Aggressive	5.93	0.21
White/Non-Aggressive	5.49	0.28
Dark/Aggressive	5.43	0.26
Light/Aggressive	5.68	0.19
White/Aggressive	5.56	0.24
<i>Note</i> . <i>n</i> = 136		

Study 1 Confidence in Guilty Verdict Skin Tone x Tattoo Interaction Estimates



Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	6 CI
				-	LL	UL
Tattoo			4.04 (2)	.133		
Tattoo (X_1)	-4.42	1.70	6.72(1)	.01*	-7.76	-1.08
Tattoo (X_2)	0.46	1.26	0.13 (1)	.717	-2.01	2.93
Tattoo (X ₃)	-4.88	1.61	9.14 (1)	.003**	-8.04	-1.71
Trustworthiness			3.18 (2)	.204		
Trustworthiness (X ₁)	0.92	0.56	2.71 (1)	.100	-0.18	2.01
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	0.07	0.54	0.02(1)	.893	-0.98	1.13
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	0.84	0.57	2.18 (1)	.140	-0.28	1.97
Skin Tone			0.41 (2)	.814		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	0.36	0.57	0.41 (1)	.521	-0.75	1.47
Skin Tone (X ₂)	0.36	0.86	0.17(1)	.680	-1.33	2.04
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.01	0.69	0.00(1)	.991	-1.35	1.36
Afrocentric appearance	0.03	0.15	0.03 (1)	.857	-0.26	0.32
MRS	0.20	0.30	0.44(1)	.506	-0.39	0.78
MSATS	-0.02	0.03	1.24 (1)	.265	-0.08	0.03
IMS _r	-0.20	0.18	1.16(1)	.282	-0.56	0.16
EMS _r	0.11	0.14	0.61 (1)	.437	-0.16	0.37
IMSt	0.42	0.19	5.04 (1)	.025*	0.05	0.78
EMSt	-0.44	0.15	7.96(1)	.005**	-0.74	-0.13
Criminal Appearance	-0.10	0.22	0.20(1)	.652	-0.52	0.33
Tattoo x MSATS			10.5 (2)	.005**		
Tattoo (X1) x MSATS	0.10	0.04	8.03 (1)	.005**	0.03	0.17
Tattoo (X ₂) x MSATS	0.01	0.03	0.26(1)	.613	-0.04	0.07
Tattoo (X ₃) x MSATS	0.09	0.03	9.14 (1)	.002**	0.03	0.15

Study 1 Sentence Type Parameter Estimates

Note. n = 130; Degrees of freedom in parentheses.

* p < .05, ** p < .01, *** p < .001

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Image	M	SE
Dark/Trustworthy	7.08	0.86
Light/Trustworthy	4.99	0.73
White/Trustworthy	6.90	0.91
Dark/Neutral	4.12	1.10
Light/Neutral	6.69	0.76
White/Neutral	6.74	1.19
Dark/Untrustworthy	3.70	0.78
Light/Untrustworthy	5.49	0.92
White/Untrustworthy	6.96	0.87

Study 1 Prison Sentence Length Skin Tone x Trustworthiness Interaction

Note. n = 84, Means measured in months



Variable	1.	CE	Wald2		050	
variable	D	SE	wald χ^2	р	95%	<u>o CI</u>
					LL	UL
Tattoo			5.26 (2)	.072		
Tattoo (X_1)	-1.42	0.73	3.72 (1)	.054	-2.86	0.02
Tattoo (X ₂)	-0.19	0.80	0.06(1)	.815	-1.76	1.39
Tattoo (X ₃)	-1.23	0.67	3.37(1)	.067	-2.54	0.09
Trustworthiness			1.88 (2)	.391		
Trustworthiness (X ₁)	-2.97	1.30	5.20(1)	.023	-5.52	-0.42
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	-3.38	1.05	10.3 (1)	.001	-5.45	-1.31
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	-0.23	1.43	0.03 (1)	.875	-3.03	2.59
Skin Tone			3.10(2)	.212		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-2.09	1.09	3.67(1)	.055	-4.23	0.05
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.19	1.37	0.02(1)	.891	-2.87	2.50
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-1.48	1.22	1.46(1)	.227	-3.88	0.92
Afrocentric appearance	0.51	0.18	8.17(1)	.004**	0.16	0.86
MRS	0.46	0.36	1.64 (1)	.201	-0.24	1.15
MSATS	-0.02	0.02	1.06(1)	.303	-0.05	0.02
IMS _r	0.48	0.23	4.41 (1)	.036*	0.03	0.92
EMSr	-0.14	0.17	0.60(1)	.438	-0.48	0.21
IMSt	-0.55	0.26	4.60(1)	.032*	-1.05	-0.05
EMSt	0.00	0.20	0.00(1)	1.00	0.00	1.00
Criminal Appearance	0.13	0.28	0.20(1)	.653	-0.43	0.68
Skin Tone x Trustworthiness			11.6 (4)	.021*		

Study 1 Prison Sentence Length Parameter Estimates

Note. n = 84, degrees of freedom in parentheses.

* *p* < .05,** *p* < .01,*** *p* < .001

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Study 1	Probation	Sentence	Length	Parameter	Estimates
~					

Variable	Ь	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	ó CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			1.58 (2)	.454		
Tattoo (X_1)	-0.02	1.46	0.00(1)	.989	-2.88	2.84
Tattoo (X ₂)	1.16	1.23	0.89(1)	.346	-1.25	3.57
Tattoo (X ₃)	-1.18	1.14	1.07 (1)	.301	-3.41	1.05
Trustworthiness			1.78 (2)	.411		
Trustworthiness (X_1)	1.29	1.29	0.99 (1)	.319	-1.25	3.84
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	-0.26	1.20	0.05 (1)	.829	-2.62	2.10
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	1.55	1.21	1.65 (1)	.199	-0.82	3.92
Skin Tone			0.79 (2)	.676		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-0.05	1.28	0.00(1)	.972	-2.56	2.47
Skin Tone (X ₂)	1.70	2.35	0.52(1)	.471	-2.92	6.30
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-1.74	1.97	0.78(1)	.376	-5.59	2.11
Afrocentric appearance	0.38	0.42	0.85 (1)	.357	-0.43	1.20
MRS	-0.57	0.72	0.63 (1)	.427	-1.98	0.84
MSATS	0.03	0.03	1.14(1)	.286	-0.03	0.09
IMS _r	0.13	0.39	0.12(1)	.735	-0.64	0.90
EMSr	-0.24	0.36	0.44 (1)	.505	-0.93	0.46
IMSt	0.15	0.35	0.18(1)	.671	-0.54	0.84
EMSt	0.07	0.34	0.04 (1)	.847	-0.60	0.74
Criminal Appearance	0.99	0.48	4.19(1)	.041*	0.04	1.93

Note. *n*= 36

* p < .05, ** p < .01, *** p < .001

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	6 CI	-
				-	LL	UL	
Tattoo			15.6 (2)	<.001***			
Tattoo (X_1)	0.44	0.12	14.1 (1)	<.001***	0.21	0.67	
Tattoo (X_2)	0.35	0.12	9.09(1)	.003**	0.12	0.58	
Tattoo (X ₃)	0.09	0.11	0.58(1)	.447	-0.14	0.31	
Trustworthiness			64.9 (2)	<.001***			
Trustworthiness (X1)	0.28	0.12	5.79(1)	.016*	0.05	0.50	
Trustworthiness (X ₂)	0.91	0.12	61.6(1)	<.001***	0.68	1.13	
Trustworthiness (X ₃)	-0.63	0.11	30.1 (1)	<.001***	-0.86	-0.41	
Skin Tone			37.7 (2)	<.001***			
Skin Tone (X ₁)	0.07	0.29	0.05(1)	.816	-0.50	0.64	
Skin Tone (X ₂)	1.84	0.33	30.5 (1)	<.001***	1.18	2.49	
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-1.77	0.32	30.1 (1)	<.001***	-2.40	-1.14	
Afrocentric appearance	0.09	0.04	7.04 (1)	.008**	0.02	0.16	
MRS	0.37	0.08	7.10(1)	.008**	0.21	0.53	
MSATS	0.01	0.00	4.72 (1)	.030*	0.00	0.01	
IMS _r	0.00	0.04	0.00(1)	.999	-0.08	0.08	
EMS _r	0.02	0.03	0.22(1)	.638	-0.05	0.08	
IMSt	-0.04	0.04	1.23 (1)	.267	-0.11	0.03	
EMSt	-0.02	0.03	0.21(1)	.644	0.08	0.05	
Skin Tone x MRS			35.0 (2)	<.001***			
Skin Tone (X ₁) x MRS	-0.01	0.11	0.01 (1)	.911	-0.24	0.21	
Skin Tone (X ₂) x MRS	-0.60	0.11	29.5 (1)	<.001***	-0.81	-0.38	
Skin Tone (X ₃) x MRS	0.59	0.12	23.1(1)	<.001***	0.35	0.82	

Study 1 Perceived Criminal Appearance Parameter Estimates

Note. N = 426; Degrees of freedom in parentheses.

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Neutral vs. Trustworthy; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; White vs. Dark



Model	R^2	$SE_{estimate}$	R^2 change	F change	р
1	.091	1.10	.091	6.95	<.001***
2	.091	1.10	.000	0.11	.737
3	.187	1.04	.096	49.4	<.001***
4	.202	1.03	.015	8.06	.005**

Study 1 Criminal Appearance Model Summary



Model	Path	b	SE	t/z	р	95%	CI
						LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a_1	0.45	0.12	3.65	<.001***	0.21	0.70
$X_2 \rightarrow M$	a_2	0.35	0.12	2.86	.005	0.11	0.59
$X_3 \rightarrow M$	a ₃	0.10	0.12	0.82	.412	-0.14	0.34
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.66	0.12	5.50 ^a	<.001***	0.42	0.90
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_1	0.07	0.30	0.23ª	.819	-0.51	0.65
$X_2 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_2	0.31	0.29	1.10 ^a	.271	-0.25	0.87
$X_3 \rightarrow Verdict$	c ₃	-0.25	0.27	-0.91 ^a	.362	-0.78	0.28
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 1	0.30	0.11			0.12	0.54
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 2	0.23	0.10			0.07	0.45
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c'3	0.07	0.09			-0.09	0.25

Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Tattoo)

Note. N = 426; 5,000 bootstrap samples. Skin tone, Trustworthiness, MRS, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_t, EMS_t, Afrocentric appearance were included as covariates. ^az statistic.

X1: Non-Aggressive vs. None; X2: Aggressive vs. None; X3: Non-Aggressive vs. Aggressive



Model	Path	\overline{b}	SE	t/z	р	95%	CI
						LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a_1	0.30	0.12	2.45	.014*	0.06	0.54
$X_2 \rightarrow M$	a_2	0.90	0.12	7.26	<.001***	0.65	1.14
$X_3 \rightarrow M$	a ₃	-0.59	0.12	-4.85	<.001***	-0.84	-0.35
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.65	0.12	5.48 ^a	<.001***	0.42	0.89
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_1	-0.28	0.29	-1.00 ^a	.319	-0.84	0.27
$X_2 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_2	-0.41	0.29	-1.39 ^a	.163	-0.99	0.17
$X_3 \rightarrow Verdict$	c ₃	0.13	0.28	0.44^{a}	.661	-0.43	0.68
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 1	0.20	0.09			0.04	0.39
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 2	0.58	0.14			0.36	0.92
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c'3	-0.39	0.12			-0.67	-0.20

Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Trustworthiness)

Note. N = 426; 5,000 bootstrap samples. Degrees of freedom in parentheses. Skin tone, Tattoo, MRS, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_t, EMS_t, Afrocentric appearance were included as covariates. ^az statistic.

X1: Neutral vs. Trustworthy; X2: Untrustworthy vs. Trustworthy; X3: Neutral vs. Untrustworthy



Model	Path	b	SE	t/z	р	95%	6 CI
					1	LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a_1	0.03	0.45	0.10	.921	-0.56	0.62
$X_2 \rightarrow M$	a_2	1.83	0.34	5.35	<.001***	1.16	2.50
$X_3 \rightarrow M$	a ₃	-1.80	0.33	-5.44	<.001***	-2.45	-1.15
$X_1 \times MRS \rightarrow M$	int_1	0.01	0.12	0.04	.969	-0.23	0.24
$X_2 x MRS \rightarrow M$	int_2	-0.59	0.11	-5.20	<.001***	-0.81	-0.37
$X_3 x MRS \rightarrow M$	int ₃	0.59	0.12	4.75	<.001***	0.35	0.84
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.69	0.12	5.83 ^a	<.001***	0.46	0.92
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_1	0.26	0.31	0.86 ^a	.390	-0.34	0.87
$X_2 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_2	-0.06	0.47	-0.13ª	.893	-0.98	0.85
$X_3 \rightarrow Verdict$	c ₃	0.33	0.37	0.87^{a}	.383	-0.41	1.06
Low MRS							
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₁	0.02	0.14			-0.23	0.31
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₂	0.79	0.24			0.41	1.33
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 3	-0.77	0.20			-1.22	-0.45
Medium MRS							
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₁	0.03	0.10			-0.17	0.23
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₂	0.32	0.16			0.05	0.68
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 3	-0.29	0.13			-0.58	-0.09
High MRS							
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 1	0.03	0.14			-0.26	0.32
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₂	-0.16	0.17			-0.50	0.18
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 3	0.19	0.15			-0.10	0.49

Study 1 Criminal Appearance Moderated Mediation Model (Skin Tone x MRS)

Note. N = 426; 5,000 bootstrap samples. Degrees of freedom in parentheses. Trustworthiness, Tattoo, MSATS, IMS_r, EMS_r, IMS_t, EMS_t, Afrocentric appearance were included as covariates. ^az statistic. Low MRS = 1.17, Medium MRS = 2.33, High MRS = 3.50. X₁: Light vs. Dark; X₂: White vs. Dark; X₃: Light – White Index X₁ = 0.00 (0.08) [-0.17, 0.17], Index X₂ = -0.41 (0.11) [-0.66, -0.23], Index X₃ = 0.41 (0.10) [0.24, 0.65]



<i>Correlations Among</i>	Covariates and Dependent	Variables, Stud	dv 2
0	1	,	~

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1. Verdict											
2. Verdict Confidence	.13*										
3. Sentence Type	.17**	01									
4. Sentence Length	.20**	.03	.86**								
5. Criminal Appearance	.29**	01	.03	.05							
6. MRS	.22**	.14*	.01	.11	.29**						
7. MSATS	.22**	.11*	.04	.09	.30**	.63**					
8. IMS _r	13**	04	.00	06	22**	55**	47**				
9. EMS _r	.19**	.06	.06	.09	.29**	.51**	.53**	29**			
10. IMS _t	.18**	.14**	.10	.13*	.20**	.50**	.58**	25**	.75**		
11. EMS _t	06	.01	06	08	21**	30**	49**	.64**	23**	16**	
<i>Note:</i> * <i>p</i> < .05; **	<i>p</i> < .01										



Study 2 Verdict Parameter Estimates

Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	ó CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			0.09 (2)	.954		
Tattoo (X_1)	-3.98	1.46	7.40(1)	.007	-6.85	-1.11
Tattoo (X_2)	-0.72	1.37	0.28 (1)	.598	-3.40	1.96
Tattoo (X ₃)	-3.26	1.52	4.61 (1)	.032	-6.24	-0.29
Afrocentric Features	-0.11	0.29	0.14(1)	.708	-0.69	0.47
Skin Tone			1.89 (2)	.390		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-0.05	0.34	0.02(1)	.887	-0.72	0.63
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.45	0.36	1.60(1)	.206	-1.16	0.25
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.41	0.36	1.29(1)	.257	-0.30	1.11
MRS	0.15	0.21	0.49(1)	.484	-0.27	0.57
MSATS	0.01	0.01	1.26(1)	.261	-0.01	0.03
IMS _r	-0.06	0.12	0.24 (1)	.622	-0.30	0.18
EMS _r	-0.01	0.09	0.01 (1)	.946	-0.19	0.18
IMSt	-0.07	0.15	2.05 (1)	.152	-0.37	0.23
EMSt	0.09	0.10	0.84 (1)	.359	-0.10	0.28
Criminal Appearance	0.62	0.16	14.2 (1)	<.001***	0.30	0.94
Tattoo x IMS _t			8.79 (2)	.012*		
Tattoo $(X_1) \times IMS_t$	0.59	0.21	8.22 (1)	.004	0.19	1.00
Tattoo (X ₂) x IMS _t	0.12	0.20	0.36(1)	.547	-0.27	0.51
Tattoo (X_3) x IMS _t	0.47	0.21	4.91 (1)	.027	0.06	0.89

Note. N = 324. Degrees of freedom in parentheses.

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



Study 2	^o Confidence	in Not	Guilty	Verdict	Parameter	Estimates
~	./		~			

** * 1 1	1	0.5	xxx 1 1 2				
Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	p	95%	o CI	
					LL	UL	
Tattoo			0.47 (2)	.789			
Tattoo (X_1)	-0.12	0.22	0.31 (1)	.578	-0.54	0.30	
Tattoo (X_2)	0.02	0.20	0.01 (1)	.939	-0.38	0.41	
Tattoo (X ₃)	-0.14	0.21	0.42(1)	.519	-0.55	0.28	
Afrocentric Features	-0.01	0.17	0.01 (1)	.933	-0.35	0.32	
Skin Tone			1.13 (2)	.570			
Skin Tone (X_1)	0.19	0.21	0.88(1)	.349	-0.21	0.60	
Skin Tone (X_2)	0.19	0.21	0.84(1)	.361	-0.22	0.59	
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.01	0.20	0.00(1)	.976	-0.39	0.40	
MRS	0.10	0.12	0.70(1)	.404	-0.14	0.34	
MSATS	0.00	0.01	0.19(1)	.662	-0.01	0.02	
IMS _r	-0.03	0.08	0.18(1)	.671	-0.18	0.12	
EMS _r	-0.10	0.06	2.79(1)	.095	-0.21	0.02	
IMSt	0.04	0.06	0.36(1)	.551	-0.09	0.16	
EMSt	0.09	0.06	2.16(1)	.141	-0.03	0.20	
Criminal Appearance	-0.09	0.09	0.90(1)	.344	-0.26	0.09	

Note. n = 24

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



** • • • •		~ 7	** * 11 2		0.50	
Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	o Cl
					LL	UL
Tattoo			2.27 (2)	.322		
Tattoo (X_1)	0.26	0.30	0.72 (1)	.396	-0.34	0.86
Tattoo (X_2)	-0.12	0.29	0.17(1)	.682	-0.69	0.45
Tattoo (X ₃)	0.38	0.25	2.24 (1)	.135	-0.12	0.87
Afrocentric Features	0.33	0.22	2.26(1)	.133	-0.10	0.77
Skin Tone			0.01 (2)	.995		
Skin Tone (X_1)	-0.02	0.26	0.01 (1)	.935	-0.53	0.48
Skin Tone (X ₂)	0.00	0.27	0.00(1)	.988	-0.53	0.54
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-0.03	0.28	0.01 (1)	.930	-0.58	0.53
MRS	0.16	0.17	0.98 (1)	.323	-0.16	0.49
MSATS	0.00	0.01	0.00(1)	.970	-0.01	0.02
IMS _r	0.05	0.10	0.26(1)	.609	-0.15	0.26
EMS _r	0.00	0.09	0.00(1)	.979	-0.16	0.17
IMSt	0.06	0.10	0.31 (1)	.576	-0.14	0.25
EMSt	0.08	0.09	0.91 (1)	.339	-0.09	0.25
Criminal Appearance	0.15	0.13	1.46 (1)	.227	-0.10	0.40

Note. n = 81

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	ó CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			0.59 (2)	.745		
Tattoo (X_1)	-0.24	0.32	0.56(1)	.456	-0.86	0.38
Tattoo (X_2)	-0.16	0.30	0.29(1)	.592	-0.76	0.43
Tattoo (X ₃)	-0.07	0.31	0.06(1)	.815	-0.68	0.53
Afrocentric Features	0.38	0.25	2.27 (1)	.132	-0.12	0.88
Skin Tone			0.84 (2)	.658		
Skin Tone (X_1)	0.13	0.30	0.19(1)	.666	-0.46	0.73
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.15	0.31	0.22(1)	.636	-0.76	0.46
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.28	0.30	0.84(1)	.360	-0.32	0.88
MRS	-0.03	0.18	0.02(1)	.878	-0.39	0.33
MSATS	-0.00	0.01	0.17(1)	.680	-0.02	0.01
IMS _r	0.11	0.11	1.04 (1)	.309	-0.10	0.33
EMS _r	-0.06	0.09	0.53 (1)	.469	-0.23	0.11
IMSt	-0.14	0.10	2.02(1)	.155	-0.33	0.05
EMSt	0.17	0.09	3.73 (1)	.054	-0.00	0.34
Criminal Appearance	0.13	0.14	0.88(1)	.350	-0.14	0.39

Study 2 Sentence Type Parameter Estimates

Note. N = 324

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



	Study 2	Probation	Sentence	Length	Parameter	Estimates
--	---------	-----------	----------	--------	-----------	-----------

** * 1 1	7	<u>an</u>	XXX 1 1 2		0.50	
Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	p	95%	o CI
					LL	UL
Tattoo			0.95 (2)	.622		
Tattoo (X_1)	0.05	0.61	0.01(1)	.937	-1.15	1.25
Tattoo (X_2)	-0.47	0.60	0.62(1)	.430	-1.65	0.70
Tattoo (X ₃)	0.52	0.60	0.77(1)	.381	-0.65	1.69
Afrocentric Features	-0.69	0.50	1.90(1)	.168	-1.67	0.29
Skin Tone			0.57 (2)	.751		
Skin Tone (X_1)	0.19	0.60	0.10(1)	.752	-0.99	1.37
Skin Tone (X_2)	-0.25	0.58	0.19(1)	.665	-1.40	0.89
Skin Tone (X ₃)	0.44	0.59	0.57(1)	.452	-0.71	1.60
MRS	0.88	0.35	6.28 (1)	.012*	0.19	1.56
MSATS	-0.00	0.02	0.04 (1)	.840	-0.04	0.03
IMS _r	-0.22	0.22	0.97(1)	.325	-0.65	0.22
EMS _r	-0.15	0.17	0.80(1)	.372	-0.47	0.18
IMSt	0.12	0.20	0.34 (1)	.559	-0.27	0.50
EMSt	0.10	0.17	0.32(1)	.570	-0.24	0.44
Criminal Appearance	-0.06	0.26	0.05 (1)	.817	-0.56	0.44

Note. n = 225

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



Variable	b	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95%	ó CI
				-	LL	UL
Tattoo			1.72 (2)	.422		
Tattoo (X ₁)	-0.23	0.60	0.15(1)	.698	-1.41	0.94
Tattoo (X ₂)	0.51	0.58	0.77(1)	.379	-0.63	1.66
Tattoo (X ₃)	-0.75	0.58	1.63 (1)	.202	-1.89	0.40
Afrocentric Features	0.46	0.47	0.95 (1)	.330	-0.47	1.39
Skin Tone			3.08 (2)	.215		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-0.96	0.55	3.08 (1)	.079	-2.03	0.11
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.52	0.60	0.77(1)	.381	-1.69	0.65
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-0.44	0.58	0.57(1)	.449	-1.57	0.70
MRS	0.08	0.35	0.05 (1)	.817	-0.61	0.77
MSATS	0.01	0.02	0.11(1)	.741	-0.03	0.04
IMS _r	0.01	0.20	0.00(1)	.980	-0.39	0.40
EMS _r	0.15	0.16	0.94 (1)	.332	-0.16	0.47
IMSt	0.06	0.17	0.14(1)	.710	-0.28	0.40
EMSt	-0.05	0.16	0.09(1)	.766	-0.37	0.27
Criminal Appearance	-0.22	0.70	0.71 (1)	.398	-0.73	0.29

Study 2 Prison Sentence Length Parameter Estimates

Note. n = 99

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



Study 2 Perceived Criminal Appearance Parameter Estimates

Variable	Ь	SE	Wald χ^2	р	95% CI	
				1	LL	UL
Tattoo			23.5 (2)	<.001***		
Tattoo (X_1)	0.60	0.13	22.1 (1)	<.001***	0.35	0.85
Tattoo (X ₂)	0.42	0.12	11.2 (1)	.001**	0.17	0.66
Tattoo (X ₃)	0.18	0.13	2.04 (1)	.153	-0.07	0.43
Afrocentric Features	-0.40	0.10	15.1 (1)	<.001***	-0.60	-0.20
Skin Tone			6.25 (2)	.044		
Skin Tone (X ₁)	-0.31	0.13	6.10(1)	.013*	-0.56	-0.06
Skin Tone (X ₂)	-0.20	0.13	2.46(1)	.117	-0.45	0.05
Skin Tone (X ₃)	-0.11	0.13	0.81 (1)	.368	-0.36	0.13
MRS	0.13	0.08	2.87(1)	.090	-0.02	0.28
MSATS	0.00	0.00	0.47(1)	.496	-0.01	0.01
IMS _r	-0.01	0.05	0.02(1)	.899	-0.10	0.08
EMS _r	0.11	0.03	9.42 (1)	.002**	0.04	0.17
IMSt	-0.06	0.04	2.02(1)	.155	-0.14	0.02
EMSt	-0.05	0.04	1.94 (1)	.164	-0.12	0.02

Note. N = 324.

X1: Non-Aggressive vs. None; Light vs. Dark

X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark



Model	R^2	$SE_{estimate}$	R^2 change	F change	р
1	.136	0.99	.136	8.30	<.001***
2	.142	0.98	.006	2.28	.132
3	.167	0.97	.025	9.39	.002**
4	.202	0.95	.035	13.7	<.001***

Study 2 Criminal Appearance Model Summary



Model	Path	b	SE	t/z	р	95%	CI
					-	LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a_1	0.60	0.13	4.60	<.001***	0.34	0.85
$X_2 \rightarrow M$	a_2	0.42	0.13	3.27	.001**	0.17	0.67
$X_3 \rightarrow M$	a ₃	0.18	0.13	1.39	.165	-0.07	0.43
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.60	0.16	3.74 ^a	<.001***	0.29	0.91
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_1	0.06	0.36	0.18 ^a	.861	-0.64	0.77
$X_2 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_2	0.06	0.36	0.18 ^a	.859	-0.64	0.76
$X_3 \rightarrow Verdict$	c ₃	-0.00	0.33	-0.00 ^a	.998	-0.65	0.64
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₁	0.36	0.12			0.17	0.64
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 2	0.25	0.10			0.09	0.49
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c'3	0.11	0.09			-0.06	0.30

Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Tattoo)

Note. N = 324 ^az statistic

X₁: Non-Aggressive vs. None; X₂: Aggressive vs. None; White vs. Dark; X₃: Non-Aggressive vs. Aggressive



Model	Path	b	SE	t/z	р	95%	CI
						LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a_1	-0.11	0.13	-0.85	.397	-0.37	0.15
$X_2 \rightarrow M$	a_2	0.20	0.13	1.55	.123	-0.06	0.46
$X_3 \rightarrow M$	a ₃	-0.31	0.13	-2.40	.017*	-0.57	-0.06
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.61	0.16	3.85 ^a	<.001***	0.30	0.92
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_1	0.43	0.35	1.21 ^a	.228	-0.27	1.12
$X_2 \rightarrow Verdict$	\mathbf{c}_2	0.54	0.35	1.54 ^a	.124	-0.15	1.23
$X_3 \rightarrow Verdict$	c ₃	-0.11	0.33	0.34 ^a	.736	-0.77	0.54
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' ₁	-0.07	0.09			-0.25	0.10
$X_2 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 2	0.12	0.10			-0.03	0.35
$X_3 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 3	-0.19	0.10			-0.42	-0.04

Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Skin Tone)

Note. ^az statistic

X1: Light vs. Dark; X2: White vs. Dark; X3: Light vs. White



Model	Path	b	SE	t/z	р	95%	CI
						LL	UL
$X_1 \rightarrow M$	a ₁	-0.39	0.11	-3.70	<.001***	-0.60	-0.18
$M \rightarrow Verdict$	b_1	0.60	0.16	3.82ª	<.001***	0.29	0.91
$X_1 \rightarrow Verdict$	c_1	-0.06	0.28	-0.20 ^a	.841	-0.61	0.50
$X_1 \rightarrow M \rightarrow Verdict$	c' 1	-0.24	0.09			-0.44	-0.09

Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model (Afrocentric Features)

Note. N = 324

 X_1 = more Afrocentric – less Afrocentric ^az statistic





Figure 1. Defendant tattoo x trustworthiness interaction on guilty verdict confidence. Error bars represent standard error.





Figure 2. Defendant skin tone x trustworthiness interaction on guilty verdict confidence. Error bars represent standard error.





Figure 3. Defendant skin tone x tattoo interaction on guilty verdict confidence.





Figure 4. Defendant tattoo x MSATS interaction on sentence type.



www.manaraa.com



Figure 5. Skin tone x trustworthiness interaction on prison sentence length. Errors bars represent standard error.





Figure 6. Defendant skin tone x MRS interaction on criminal appearance ratings.



www.manaraa.com



Figure 7. Study 1 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model. ^abeta from dichotomous verdict analysis. p < .05 *p < .01 **p < .001



www.manaraa.com


Figure 8. Defendant tattoo x IMSt interaction on verdict.





Figure 9. Study 2 Criminal Appearance Indirect Mediation Model. ^abeta from dichotomous verdict analysis. *p < .05 **p < .01 ***p < .001



www.manaraa.com

Appendix A Modern Racism Scale

Indicate the degree to which you agree with these statements by typing the correct number from the following scale in front of each item.

- 1 = "Strongly Disagree"
- 2 = "Disagree"
- 3 = "Neither Agree Nor Disagree"
- 4 = "Agree"
- 5 = "Strongly Agree"
- 1. Discrimination against blacks is no longer a problem in the United States.
- _____ 2. It is easy to understand the anger of black people in America.
- _____ 3. Blacks are getting too demanding in their push for equal rights.
- _____ 4. Blacks should not push themselves where they are not wanted.
- _____ 5. Over the past few years, blacks have gotten more economically than they deserve.
- 6. Over the past few years, the government and news media have shown more respect to blacks then they deserve.



Appendix B Martin Stigma Against Tattoo Survey

Instructions: Below are a series of statements with which you may either agree or disagree. For each statement, please indicate the degree of your agreement/disagreement by selecting the appropriate number from 1 to 6. Remember that your first responses are usually the most accurate.

Strongly

Disagree

1

5

Strongly Agree 6

1. People from all walks of life get tattoos.

2

2. People with tattoos are more likely to spread disease and/or illness.

3

- 3. People that have tattoos are more likely to be irresponsible.
- 4. People that have numerous tattoos that are easily seen are probably seeking attention.

4

- 5. People that have visible tattoos should NOT be taken seriously.
- 6. People that get tattoos are more likely to be from a low income group.
- 7. Anyone that has been to prison is likely to have tattoos.
- 8. Most people who have tattoos are from minority groups.
- 9. Males usually get tattoos to appear tough.
- 10. Females usually get tattoos to appear cool.
- 11. People that get tattoos are more likely to have some type of mental illness.
- 12. People with tattoos are more likely to use illicit drugs in general.
- 13. People with tattoos are more likely to use needles to inject illicit drugs.
- 14. People with tattoos are more prone to violence.
- 15. People with tattoos are more sexually promiscuous.
- 16. People with tattoos are at greater risk for contracting HIV/AIDS.
- 17. People who commit crimes are more likely to have tattoos.



Appendix C

Internal and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice (Black people)

Instructions: Below are a series of statements with which you may either agree or disagree. For each statement, please indicate the degree of your agreement/disagreement by selecting the appropriate number from 1 to 9. Remember that your first responses are usually the most accurate.

Strongly Disagree								Strongly Agree
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9

- 1. Because of today's PC (politically correct) standards I try to appear nonprejudiced toward Black people.
- 2. I try to hide any negative thoughts about Black people in order to avoid negative reactions from others.
- 3. If I acted prejudiced toward Black people, I would be concerned that others would be angry with me.
- 4. I attempt to appear nonprejudiced toward Black people in order to avoid disapproval from others.
- 5. I try to act nonprejudiced toward Black people because of pressure from others.
- 6. I attempt to act in nonprejudiced ways toward Black people because it is personally important to me.
- 7. According to my personal values, using stereotypes about Black people is OK.
- 8. I am personally motivated by my beliefs to be nonprejudiced toward Black people.
- 9. Because of my personal values, I believe that using stereotypes about Black people is wrong.
- 10. Being nonprejudiced toward Black people is important to my self-concept.



Appendix D

Internal and External Motivation to Respond Without Prejudice (Tattooed people)

Instructions: Below are a series of statements with which you may either agree or disagree. For each statement, please indicate the degree of your agreement/disagreement by selecting the appropriate number from 1 to 9. Remember that your first responses are usually the most accurate.

Strongly Disagree								Strongly Agree
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9

- 1. Because of today's PC (politically correct) standards I try to appear nonprejudiced toward tattooed people.
- 2. I try to hide any negative thoughts about tattooed people in order to avoid negative reactions from others.
- 3. If I acted prejudiced toward tattooed people, I would be concerned that others would be angry with me.
- 4. I attempt to appear nonprejudiced toward tattooed people in order to avoid disapproval from others.
- 5. I try to act nonprejudiced toward tattooed people because of pressure from others.
- 6. I attempt to act in nonprejudiced ways toward tattooed people because it is personally important to me.
- 7. According to my personal values, using stereotypes about tattooed people is OK.
- 8. I am personally motivated by my beliefs to be nonprejudiced toward tattooed people.
- 9. Because of my personal values, I believe that using stereotypes about tattooed people is wrong.
- 10. Being nonprejudiced toward tattooed people is important to my self-concept.



Appendix E

Social Dominance Orientation

Instructions: Below are a series of statements with which you may either agree or disagree. For each statement, please indicate the degree of your agreement/disagreement by selecting the appropriate number from 1 to 7. Remember that your first responses are usually the most accurate.

Strongly Disagree						Strongly Agree
1	2	3	4	5	6	7

_1. Some groups of people are just more worthy than others.

- _____2. No one group should dominate society. R
- _____3. To get ahead in life, it is sometimes necessary to step on other groups.
- 4. It's okay if some groups have more of a chance in life than others.
- 5. All groups should be given an equal chance in life. R
- _____6. Inferior groups should stay in their place.
- 7. Sometimes other groups must be kept in their place.
- 8. It would be good if all groups could be equal. R
- _____9. We should strive to make incomes more equal. R
- 10. If certain groups of people stayed in their place, we would have fewer problems.
- 11. We should do what we can to equalize conditions for different groups. R
- 12. In getting what your group wants, it is sometimes necessary to use force against other groups.
- 13. We would have fewer problems if we treated different groups more equally.R
- 14. Group equality should be our ideal. R
- _____15. It's probably a good thing that certain groups are at the top and other groups are at the bottom.
- 16. We should increase social equality.



Appendix F

Right Wing Authoritarianism Scale

Instructions: Please rate your agreement with the following statements using the scale provided:

Strongly disagree			Neutral			Strongly Agree		
-3	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	+3		

- 1. Our country desperately needs a mighty leader who will do what has to be done to destroy the radical new ways and sinfulness that are ruining us.
- 2. The majority of those who criticize proper authorities in government and religion only create useless doubts in people's mind.
- 3. The situation in our country is getting so serious, the strongest method would be justified if they eliminated the troublemakers and got us back to our true path.
- 4. What our country really needs instead of more "civil rights" is a good stiff dose of law and order.
- 5. Obedience and respect for authority are the most important values children should learn.
- 6. The fact on crime, sexual immorality and the recent public disorders all show we have to crack down harder on deviant groups and troublemakers, if we are going to save our moral standards and preserve law and order.
 - ____7. What our country needs most is disciplined citizens, following national leaders in unity.
- 8. Atheists and others who have rebelled against the established religions are no doubt every bit as good and virtuous as those who attend church regularly. R
- 9. A lot of our rules regarding sexual behavior are just customs which are not necessarily any better or holier than those which other people follow. R
 - 10. There is absolutely nothing wrong with nudist camps. R
- 11. Homosexuals and feminists should be praised for being brave enough to defy "traditional family values".
- 12. Everyone should have their own lifestyle, religious beliefs, and sexual preferences, even if it makes them different from everyone else.
- 13. People should pay less attention to the Church and the Pope, and instead develop their own personal standards of what is moral and immoral.
 - __14. It is good that nowadays young people have greater freedom "to make their own rules" and to protest against things they don't like.



Appendix G

System Justification Scale

Instructions: Below are a series of statements with which you may either agree or disagree. For each statement, please indicate the degree of your agreement/disagreement by selecting the appropriate number from 1 to 9. Remember that your first responses are usually the most accurate.

Strongly								Strongly
Disagree								Agree
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9

- 1. In general, you find society to be fair
- 2. In general, the American political system operates as it should
- 3. American society needs to be radically restructured
- 4. The United States is the best country in the world to live in
- 5. Most policies serve the greater good
- 6. Everyone has a fair shot at wealth and happiness
- 7. Our society is getting worse every year
- 8. Society is set up so that people usually get what they deserve



Appendix H

Need for Cognition Scale-Short Form

Instructions: For each of the statements below, please indicate to what extent the statement is characteristic of you. If the statement is extremely uncharacteristic of you (not at all like you) please select "1"; if the statement is extremely characteristic of you (very much like you) please select "5". Of course, a statement may be neither extremely uncharacteristic nor extremely characteristic of you; if so, please use the number in the middle of the scale that describes the best fit. Please keep the following scale in mind as you rate each of the statements below:

Extremely	Somewhat	Uncertain	Somewhat	Extremely
Uncharacteristic	Uncharacteristic		Characteristic	Characteristic
1	2	3	4	5

- 1. I really enjoy a task that involves coming up with new solutions to problems.
- 2. I would prefer a task that is intellectual, difficult, and important to one that is somewhat important but does not require much thought.
 - 3. Learning new ways to think doesn't excite me very much.
- 4. I usually end up deliberating about issues even when they do not affect me personally.
- 5. The idea of relying on thought to make my way to the top appeals to me.
- 6. The notion of thinking abstractly is not appealing to me.
- _____7. I only think as hard as I have to.
- 8. I like tasks that require little thought once I've learned them.
- 9. I prefer to think about small, daily projects to long-term ones.
- 10. I would rather do something that requires little thought than something that is sure to challenge my thinking abilities.
 - 11. I find satisfaction in deliberating hard and for long hours.
- 12. I like to have the responsibility of handling a situation that requires a lot of thinking.
- 13. I feel relief rather than satisfaction after completing a task that required a lot of mental effort.
 - ____14. Thinking is not my idea of fun.
- 15. I try to anticipate and avoid situations where there is a likely chance I'll have to think in depth about something.
- 16. I prefer my life to be filled with puzzles that I must solve.
- _____17. I would prefer complex to simple problems.
- 18. It's enough for me that something gets the job done; I don't care how or why it works.



Appendix I

Case Vignette

The defendant was charged with the physical assault of a man after an altercation outside a bar.

The Prosecution's main witness was a man who allegedly saw the altercation. The witness said he saw the fight begin when the victim accidentally bumped into the offender while waiting in line outside the premises at 8:30pm on April 12, 2019. The witness testified that the offender verbally abused the victim before throwing a punch, knocking the victim to the ground. The witness said the offender then continued to punch and kick the victim until bouncers approached, at which point, the offender fled the scene.

The Prosecution also called the police officer who attended the scene. The officer said he spoke to the witness, who described the event and the offender. The witness's description of the offender was used to find and arrest the defendant when he attempted to enter another bar in the area later that night. The officer testified that the witness was shown a photo-lineup, that included the defendant's photo, two days after the alleged assault. The witness subsequently selected the defendant from the photo-lineup.

When asked by the Defense lawyer during cross examination how confident he was in identifying the defendant as the offender, the witness stated that he was 75% confident that the defendant was the man he saw involved in the altercation.

The Defense argued that the defendant was not in the vicinity at the time of the altercation. They further argued that because the eyewitness was not 100% confident in their identification their testimony was unreliable and so should not be used as evidence that the defendant was the perpetrator. The Defense maintained that the witness was mistaken, and that the offender was another man of similar appearance to the defendant.

Your job as a juror in this case, is to decide whether the Prosecution has proved beyond a reasonable doubt that the defendant is guilty of the crime as charged. The charge against the defendant is physical assault. It is up to the prosecution to prove the case against the defendant. The defendant does not have to prove that they are innocent. You should take into account only the evidence presented and reach a verdict beyond reasonable doubt. If you are satisfied that the facts of the case demonstrate that the defendant committed the crime, then return a verdict of guilty. If you are not satisfied that the facts of the case demonstrate that the defendant committed the crime, then return a verdict of not guilty.



Appendix J

Study 1: Verdict/Confidence and Sentencing

1. Please enter your verdict in the present case for the charge of assault for the defendant.

a. Not Guilty	b. C	Guilty				
2. Using the so	cale below,	how confident	are you in you	r verdict?		
Not at all						Very
Confident 1	2	3	4	5	6	Confident 7
T	4	5	–	5	0	/

3. The United States Sentencing Commission (2018) has recommended guidelines for sentencing individuals convicted of assault. These guidelines are as follows:

Assault:

If the offense is deemed to be simple assault, a sentence of 0-6 months imprisonment is appropriate If 0 months imprisonment is chosen, a sentence of up to 3 years (36 months) of probation is appropriate.

If the victim sustained bodily injury, a sentence of 4-10 months imprisonment is appropriate ("Bodily injury" means any significant injury; e.g., an injury that is painful and obvious, or is of a type for which medical attention ordinarily would be sought).

Using the guidelines outlined above, please provide a recommended sentence in months for the defendant in this case:

____ months imprisonment (If 0 months imprisonment, _____ months probation)



Appendix K

Perceptions of Defendant

	1. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look t	trustworthy?		
Not at all Trustworthy 1	y 2	3	4	5	6	Very Trustworthy 7
	2 To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look :	aggressive?		
	2. TO what CA	ent does the d		aggressive:		
Not at all Aggressive 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Aggressive 7
	3. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look o	dangerous?		
Not at all Dangerous	2	3	4	5	6	Very Dangerous 7
1		5		10	0	1
	4. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look o	criminal?		
Not at all Criminal 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Criminal 7
	5. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look l	honest?		
Not at all Honest 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Honest 7
	6. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look a	attractive?		
Not at all Attractive						Very Attractive
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
	7. To what ext	ent does the d	efendant look l	baby-faced?		
Not at all Baby-faced 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Baby-faced 7
ن الم	ıLik		180			
						www.manaraa

	8. To what exte	ent does the do	efendant look	similar to you?		
Not at all Similar 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Similar 7
American	9. To what exte (i.e., full lips, wi	nt does the de de nose)?	fendant have f	acial features ty	pical of an A	frican
Not at all Typical 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Typical 7



Appendix L

Participant Characteristics and Manipulation Checks

Please provide the following information. All information collected will be kept anonymous and confidential.

1. Age	:					
2. Gend	ler (circle one):	Male	Female	Other		
3. Wha Cari	at is your ethnic bbean Islander	ity/race? Wh Asian Multi-	ite Mexican -ethnic Other	Other Latino	Black Na	tive American
4. Do y	ou have or are y	you planning o	on getting any 1	tattoos? (circle	e one):	Yes No
5. Are y	you a U.S. Citiz	en? (circle or	ne): Yes	No		
6. If you	are not a U.S.	citizen, how l	ong have you l	ived in the U.	S.? (in year	rs)
7. What	is your religiou	s affiliation?				
8. How	strong are your	religious beli	efs?			
Not at all Strong 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Strong 7
9. What	is your politica	l orientation?				
Liberal 1	2	3	Moderate 4	5	6	Conservative 7
10. Usin	g the scale below	w, how strong	g was the evide	nce against th	e defendan	t?
Very Weak 1	2	3	4	5	6	Very Strong 7
11. Did	the defendant h	nave any tatto	os? (circle one): Yes	No	
12 Som	atimas in nevel	alagu avnari	monto noonlo th	int there is m	oro going	on than what

12. Sometimes in psychology experiments people think there is more going on than what they are told. Did you have any thoughts along those lines during today's session?

YES NO



If YES, please explain the thoughts you had:

13. If yes, at what point in the survey did you have these thoughts? For example, during the case judgments, during the social attitude questionnaires, etc.



Appendix M

Study 2: Verdict/Confidence and Sentencing

1. Please enter your verdict in the present case for the charge of assault for the defendant.

a. Not Guilty	b. Guilty	
2. Using the scale	e below, how confident are you in your verdict?	
Not at all		Very

Not at all						very
Confident						Confident
1	2	3	4	5	6	7

3. Imagine the jury found the defendant guilty of assault. Now it is your job to give a recommended sentence for the defendant.

The United States Sentencing Commission (2018) has recommended guidelines for sentencing individuals convicted of assault. These guidelines are as follows:

Assault:

If the offense is deemed to be simple assault, a sentence of 0-6 months imprisonment is appropriate If 0 months imprisonment is chosen, a sentence of up to 3 years (36 months) of probation is appropriate.

If the victim sustained bodily injury, a sentence of 4-10 months imprisonment is appropriate ("Bodily injury" means any significant injury; e.g., an injury that is painful and obvious, or is of a type for which medical attention ordinarily would be sought).

Using the guidelines outlined above, please provide a recommended sentence for the defendant.

a. Probation b. Prison

4. Based on your recommendation of probation, please provide a recommended sentence length (in months).

a. 3 b. 6 c. 9 d. 12 e. 15 f. 18 g. 21 h. 24 i. 27 j. 30. k. 33 l. 36

5. Based on your recommendation of prison, please provide a recommended sentence length (in months).

a. 1 b. 2. c. 3 d. 4 e. 5 f. 6 g. 7 h. 8 i. 9 j. 10

المتسارات للاستشارات

Appendix N

Study 1 Defendant Images



in . للاستشارات ä

www.manaraa.com



Appendix O

Study 2 Images























187









